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Faculty Staff: 
General Staff: 
Library .Holdings (Volumes): 

1971 
1975 

1975 1981 
451 2,228 
49 214 

150 312 
28,000 210,000 
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BASIC INFORMATION 

1975-1981 

GRADUATES: Bachelor of Science: 574 
Bachelor of Science with Honours: 126 
Bachelor of Arts: 661 
Bachelor of Arts with Honours: 47 
Master of Science: 62 
Research Higher Degrees: 20 

TOTAL GRADUATES 1975-1981: 	 1,490 
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Presented to Parliament by Command 

TO HIS EXCELLENCY THE GOVERNOR IN COUNCIL 
May it please Your Excellency, 
I have the honour to present to you, on behalf of the Council of the Griffith 

University the Annual Report of the University for 1981. 

October 1982 	 SIR THEODOR BRAY, CBE, OGU, 
Chancellor 
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In 1981, Griffith University celebrated its 

tenth birthday: the University was 

established by an Act of the Parliament of 

the State of Queensland, which received the 

Royal Assent on 30 September, 1971. In these 

circumstances, we have taken the opportunity 

afforded by our Annual Report to glance 

retrospectively over the decade as well as 

report on the specifics of the year 1981. 

The first 10 years of Griffith's history have 

been eventful and, by any criterion, 

successful. The University came into being 

just at that time when the industrialised 

nations of the West began to realise the 

important social and economic significance of 

a marked decline in their birth rates, at the 

time when the persistent post-war inflation 

rate of around 2 % exploded towards double 

digit levels and when the first effects of 

the OPEC oil cartel grievously shocked and 

disturbed the confidence of the world 

economic system. There is a Chinese curse: 

'May you live in interesting times!' 

There is no clearer indication of the 

changing environment for the University than 
The Vice Chancellor - Professor.F.J.W.illett 

the student population targets that it has 

set for itself. 	In 1971, the University 

proposed that the pressures of demography - natural population growth and immigration - would 

lead to the development of some 8,000 or more students by 1995, and that economic resources would 

be available to make that target achievable. 	This goal wa.s accepted by both State and 

Commonwealth Governments. 	By late 1972, the University sought leave to scale down its aiming 

point for 1995 to 4,000, and it is in some doubt as to whether it will be financed to grow to 

that level. The University, in this respect, faces the problem that, though population growth 

has slowed for Australia as a whole, the pattern of internal migration in recent years has meant 

that the population of Queensland shows considerable growth. A good deal of that growth is in 

the age groups likely to be seeking admission to higher education and the University hopes to be 

able to respond to that growing demand. 

Early in the life of the University, an agreement between the State and Commonwealth Governments 

established the Commonwealth as the sole source of money for the universities and, at the same 

time, abolished tuition fees. 	Both of these decisions had important consequences for the 

University. The first has permitted, indeed encouraged, ever increasing intervention and control 

by Canberra, to the degree that some important aspects of university autonomy have been whittled 

to zero. The autonomy of institutions of higher education is not a luxury for the institutions 

but necessary insurance by the community against the changes of the future. Universities must 

have the essential freedom to analyse and criticise the past and the present in order to educate 

its students, and to prepare the society, for the worlds that lie ahead. 	Too much central 

planning will seriously restrict the range of possible changes that will be explored and leave 
the country helplessly unprepared if the central bureaucrats' vision of the future is wrong. 

In contra-distinction to the increasingly dirficult and sensitive issues of control with respect 

to the Commonwealth Government, the State Government has been consistently supportive, without 

interference, in the best traditions of Australian Governmentuniversity relations. Ministers, 
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members of Parliament and members of the Public Service have helped us greatly in the development 

of our academic and our public service functions. We sense that the Parliament and Government of 

Queensland is pleased and proud to have generated a new, vigorous and innovative university. 

The second change of 1974, the abolition of fees, has done little to change the social class 

composition of student populations but it has markedly affected the age range. Many more people 

from 30 and over now find it possible to contemplate enrolling in a university, either for a 

first qualification or, of at least equal importance, different or renewed qualifications in the 

light of technological or professional practice changes. From the early days of planning, 

Griffith expected to play an important role in helping people to cope with change and fee 

abolition has helped us to achieve that end. There is criticism that education is 'wasted' on 

older people: in our experience this criticism is unfounded. In today's world many people in 

mid-life do face the need for a substantial career change and it is greatly in the interests of a 

community to make education for such change available. If people cannot have access to re-

training, pressure mounts to retain old and inefficient industries and technology and there is 

social friction and cost. We have seen too many success stories, including success achieved by 

elderly folk, to renege from our commitments in this area. 

The successes of Griffith include its growth from 451 students in 1975 to 2,227 in 1981 but more 

importantly than growth in numbers has been the establishment of its academic reputation in 

Australia and overseas. We set out to achieve specific goals in teaching - to provide coherent 

programmes of undergraduate study that were focussed on the problems and issues of contemporary 

society, to mount these courses with a great deal of concern for the design and implementation of 

teaching and assessment activities and to set specialist studies firmly in a general context that 

related to these studies. The University is well recognised here and overseas as one of the most 

successfully innovating universities and, as is set out in detail in the text of the Report, we 

have maintained our ideals. 

In research, the achievements of the University are great. It is small but very vigorous. It 

has the great advantage of late development, of recruiting its staff when there were few other 

opportunities in the English speaking world; its staff is young, with an average age of 36 years 

and with their futures before them. There has been little opportunity as yet for staff to become 

sated by achievement or frustrated by its absence, and output in both teaching and research is 

high. By any measure of research grants per scholar or competitive awards won by staff and 

students, the University is successful academically. 

The central goals of Griffith University include excellence in teaching, in research and, as a 

third but vital dimension, public service. The University believes that it has an obligation to 

place its skills and knowledge at the service of the community. Our problem-oriented teaching 

and research make this public service a feasible aim. Some universities believe that too close 

an involvement with immediate social issues has dangers in that it might trigger hostile 

political responses: at Griffith we have been prepared to take that risk and, in 10 years, have 

little room for complaint about backlash. One of the largest programmes of social intervention 

has been the work of the School of Australian Environmental Studies in researching, developing 

and then actively sponsoring new concepts in self-helping health care. This successful 

initiative might have raised strong opposition from the health' care professionals, from hospitals 

and governments. Opposition has, however, been rare and readily 'overcome by persuasion; 

widespread co-operation has been far more the normal response. The same can be said of work on 

water management, fisheries management and defensive driving. Our 'clients' have been Government 

departments at all levels, industry, community and citizens' groups and individuals. The scale 

ranges from student projects to massive commitments that demand several man-years of work. 

In another, but related, set of activities, the University sees itself as providing facilities 

and a focal point for a number of community activities, especially in our own area. The Library 

serves many people who are not staff and students of Griffith and we encourage such use. Local 

residents can, and do, acquire borrowing rights and citizens of all ages use our collection in 

pursuit of formal studies, interests or hobbies. Through our associated Queensland Film and 

Drama Centre, the University provides a wide range of creative and community arts facilities, 
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which have been financed by donations and grants. These include a pottery workshop and kiln, an 

etching;  plant, a silk screen workshop and a video editing suite. All these are as available to 

the public as to our own community and all are used as bases for visiting artists-in-residence - 

also financed by donations and grants - whose contributions as teachers are also widely 

available. The University Concerts Committee and the University's collection of works of art are 
accessible to the public and we are pleased indeed to see public use of the University for these 

and a host of other activities. We are, in many senses, custodians of public resources, raised 

from taxpayers, and we hope to openly demonstrate our stewardship and accountability. 

Physically, the University has developed within a tightly controlled, environmentally sensitive 

Interim Development Plan into one of the more attractive campuses in Australia. We owe much to 

the genius of our Site Planner, Mr R. Johnson and to the architects who have designed buildings 

to respond to their functions, their site and the inevitable tight budget. In many ways, gaining 

agreement that the University would build the residential Village for the 1982 Commonwealth 

Games, has been the capstone to our physical planning. The Village was completed in 1980 and is - 

fully occupied in 1981. It has greatly enlarged and enriched the life of the University; there 

is a population abroad from early morning to late at night and many activities thrive. 

The University is most fortunate that, from the beginning, the control and direction of the 

affairs of its governing bodies has been in the hands of the Chancellor, Sir Theodor Bray. The 

University is fortunate, also, in that its governing bodies have been small - the present Council 

has 23 members - and therefore, under good leadership, the Councils have been coherent and 

workmanlike organs of high management. 

1981 continues the history and the achievements of the University. 	It is noticeable for the 

almost accidental stress on co-operative links with other institutions. In 1972, with generous 

co-operation from the University of Queensland and its then Vice-Chancellor, Professor Sir Zelman 

Cowen, we decided to enter into partnership with that University to develop a joint computer 

centre rather than to struggle to build adequate capacity on campus. That relationship and the 

need to closely husband available resources, has led us to explore many other co-operative links 

with the University of Queensland, with the Queensland Institute of Technology, with the then Mt. 

Gravatt C.A.E. and with other bodies. The co-operation extends over whole teaching programmes, 

specific courses, computing, the sharing and joint manatement of expensive research equipment, 

library operations and integrated administrative systems. Queensland is unique in the degree and 

level of co-operation between the Brisbane institutions. We believe strongly in the rational use 

of resources and in co-operative rather than directed planning to achieve that end. 

1982 will be a year that is greatly affected by the XII Commonwealth Games but it will, in its 

turn, add to the achievement of a significant and virile institution. 

F.J. Willett 

Vice-Chancellor 
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THE COUNCIL AND THE EARLY UNIVERSITY 

In December 1970, the Queensland Government 
appointed an Interim Council to advise it on the 
establishment of a university, and set up a small 
secretariat to support the Council. At the first 
meeting of the Interim Council the then Minister 
for Education, Mr A.R. (later Sir Alan) Fletcher, 
announced that the University would be named 
after Sir Samuel Griffith, a former Premier and 
Chief Justice of Queensland, and the first Chief 
Justice of Australia. 

The 'Interim Council and later the First Council 
undertook the work of creating an academic 
philosophy and an organizational structure for 
the University, planning for legislatiun, and 
developing the site. Attention was also given to 
the. needs of the University community of staff 
and students, and the provisions Which should be 
made for them. 

In association with the Commonwealth and State 
Governments, it was decided that the development 
of Griffith University should proceed so that the 
first students could be taken in the 1975 
academic year. Planning funds were provided for 
1971 and 1972, after which the University was 
funded on the then normal triennial basis. Much 
help was received, in particular, from the 
University of Queensland, and the Department of 
the Co-ordinator-General of Public Works in 
supporting this work. 

The subsequent Council was able to fill some of 
its categories of membership from among the staff 
of the University, thus taking the first steps 
towards establishing the relatively small (23 
members) but representative governing body of the 
University. In July, 1975, the first fully 
constituted Council met for the first time, with 
members comprising appointees of the Governor-in-
COuncil and elected representatives of the staff, 
students and the Convocation. At that meeting, 
Sir Theodor Bray was elected Chancellor of the 
University, and Mr L.W.H. Butts was elected 
Deputy Chancellor. 

An important responsibility of the Council was to 
appoint the senior officers of the University to 
be responsible for putting into effect the 
academic, organizational, and physical plans to 
prepare the University for its teaching, 
research, and community service roles. 

The Vice-Chancellor, Professor F.J. Willett, took 
up his appointment in March, 1972, becoming a 
member of the First Council. This Council went 

on to appoint eight Foundation Professors, a 
University Site Planner, a University Librarian, 
Registrar, Business Manager, 	and supporting 
staff. 	Through 1973 and 1974, the faculty and 
general staff required to operate the University 
were appointed. Courses of study and 
organizational systems were created and potential 
students informed about the new University. The 
First Council of the University, constituted on 
30 September, 1971 continued in office until 
1974. 

Foundation Academic and Organizational Decisions 

Among the earliest decisions taken by the Council 
were that the academic work of the University 
would be conducted in Schools, and that the 
administrative structure of the University be as 
uncomplicated as possible. These decisions 
rested in the firm belief that the University's 
courses should be relevant to the broadest 
concerns of our society, and that this goal could 
be achieved by bringing together into discrete 
elements the scholars needed to address those 
concerns in an interdisciplinary way. To 
reinforce this intention, it was agreed that the 
University should not incorporate a structure of 
academic departments housing staff with like 
disciplinary or professional interests. The 
School system lent itself to incorporation in a 
structure providing for the major academic and 
administrative functions to be performed in 
relatively few organizational divisions. Each 
Division would be a relatively self-contained 
unit with substantial delegated responsibility 
and authority in budgetary, staffing and general 
operational matters. 

Another central intention of the founding Council 
was that the University should encourage high 
standards in the design of study programmes and 
in teaching. The Centre for the Advancement of 
Learning and Teaching was therefore set up to be 
closely involved with staff of the Schools in 
many aspects of the teaching process. 

These divisions were linked to the Council by a 
group of standing committees of the Council for 
policy purposes, and by the Vice-ChancellOr for 
executive and administrative purposes. The first 
standing committees set up were the Academic; 
Student Affairs; Organization; Site and 
Buildings; Finance; Legislation; and Management 
Advisory Committees. The constitutions of these 
committees were, and still are, such that in 
varying degrees their memberships include members 
of the Council, representatives of interested 
organizational groups within the University, and 



- 5 - 

ex officio and co-opted members from the 
community and the University with interest in the 
committees, or capacity to assist them. 

In March 1980, a new Council, comprising members 
elected in November 1979 from and by members of 
the student, staff and Convocation bodies took 
office. Under the provisions of the amended 
Griffith University Act 1971-80, that Council 
served until 28 February 1982. 

ACPDENIC DEVELORIENT 

The Schools 

Academic development centred in the establishment 
within the general University academic structures 
and policies, of several broadly based Schools, 
each of which would be defined by a range of 
academic problems, or a particular academic 
theme. The approach to problem-solving and theme 
enunciation would be interdisciplinary. 

The first four Schools and their themes were: 

- the School of Australian Environmental 
Studies, whose objectives would be to foster 
understanding of the nature of the Australian 
environment; the interrelationship of its 
parts; and the laws or processes by which the 
parts influence one another; 

- the School of Rmanities, whose aim would be 
to explore the notion of human values, their 
development and communication; 

- the School of MOdern Asian Studies, Which 
would be concerned with the development Of 
political, 	commercial, 	industrial 	and 
cultural contact with Asian societies; 

- the School of Science, which was to be 
initially concerned with the theme "Materials 
and Civilization". It was foreshadowed then, 
that the School would develop a framework of 
physical science from which twentieth century 
technology can be appreciated as a social 
activity of major importance. 

It was acknowledged that as the University grew, 
and academic and community needs altered, Schools 
might evolve, and new Schools might be created. 

Ten years later, the first four Schools of the 
University remain with basically the same 
configurations of defined interests, although 
some of the emphases have changed, often in 
response to student interests. Thus the School 

of Australian Environmental Studies is now more 
oriented towards the physical sciences and 
measurement than had been originally expected. 
Likewise, in the School of Humanities the 
contributions of history (especially the history 
of ideas as originally envisaged), and philosophy 
is more restricted than first expected. Literary 
studies have maintained their place, but the 
Social Sciences and Media Studies are more 
strongly developed than had been foreseen. In 
the School of Modern Asian Studies, the original 
centrality of colloquial language acquisition has 
diminished: a decreasing number of bachelor's 
degree students study langpage in their second _ 
and third years (62% in 1979, 54% in 1981), and a 
language qualification is no longer a 
prerequisite for admission into the School's 
honours programmes. The School, however, remains 
firm in its encouragement of language study. In 
the School of Science, the original concentration 
on the physical sciences was from the start, 
intended to broaden to include the biological 
sciences and, in particular, the modern molecular 
aspects of biology in the life sciences. There 
has also been a shift towarde the introdbction of 
more end-oriented courses, typified in 1981 by 
the introdUction of new areas of emphasis in 
Clinical Biochemistry and Electronics and 
Scientific Instrumentation. 

Since 1973, the University has planned and made 
submissions for the establishment .of a Clinical 
Medicine School, a School of Social and 
Industrial Administration, and a School of 
Fisheries. Each of these was intended to enable 
the University to balance its development as an 
institution of higher education by offering 
professional edUcational opportunities. 

The Medical School, aimed at selecting and 
edUcating science graduates for general practice 
in community medicine, was seen as making an 
important contribution to relieving the shortage 
of medical practitioners in country Queensland. 
The University regrets that the Australian 
Government, acting on the advice of the Committee 
on Medical Schools of the Australian Universities 
Commission, decided not to establish the intended 
second Queensland Medical School in the 
University. 

The University's proposal for a School of Social 
and IndUstrial Administration was first made in 
its 1976-78 triennial submission to the 
Australian Universities Commission. The new 
School, to be concerned with organizational 
theory and the concepts and skills for effective 
functioning in social, piblic and industrial 
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organizations, was to have begun teaching in 
1979. Approval for the School's establishment 
was given only late in 1978 - so that teaching 
was unable to commence before 1980. The School 
is the University's first to have an explicit 
professional stream - accountancy. 

In 1980, a submission was made for the 
establishment of a School of Fisheries. The 
School was intended to train fisheries managers 
and scientists to provide manpower for a general 
development of organized fisheries in Australia, 
and to serve the various elements of the fishing 
industry, its associated indUstries, fisheries 
management and adminstrative agencies, and 
relevant research institutions. 

The Commonwealth Tertiary Education Commission 
and the Commonwealth Government agreed that the 
establishment of a School of Fisheries was a 
national priority. The Government asked the 
Commonwealth Tertiary Education Commission to 
investigate the concept further and to advise on 
a . location with special regard to the suitability 
or Tasmania. The University continues to be 
vitally interested in the establishment of such a 
School in Queensland and was, at the end of 1981, 
exploring the possibility of establishing a 
School of Fisheries as a joint venture with the 
other two Queensland universities. 

The original planned size of the University was 
set at .  6,000 to 8,000 students organized in 
Schools each with a maximum membership of 1,500 
staff and students. The rapid decline in the 
birth rate and in immigration rates during the 
early 1970s caused the University to question the 
reality of that target and to revise its forecast 
of likely maximum size to 4,000 students by 
1995. At the end of 1981 the University had a 
student population of 2,228, speed over five 
Schools ranging in size from 420 to 711 staff and 
students. 

The. Bachelor's Degree Programme 

The structure for the bachelor's degree programme 
reflects the University's intention that students 
should not be required, at the beginning of their 
first year, to make binding decisions about 
interests and courses to be studied. Detailed 
programme planning was to be delayed until 
students could better appreciate the scope of 
their academic interests, and take advantage of 
academic counselling. 

After the early adoption of a similar but more 
complex model, the following general pattern was 
adopted for the bachelor's degree: 

1st 	 Foundation Programme 
Year 	Foundation Course 	Supporting Course' 

2nd & 	 Main Study Programme 
3rd 	 One or two specialized 
Years 	 concentrations of courses 

The Foundation Course is required by the 
University to form at least part of a bachelor's 
degree programme. It is an integrated course 
designed to enable a student to comprehend the 
range of problems, issues or themes which define 
a School's academic ambit. It is a prerequisite 
to all second and third year courses. 

The Supporting Course is a first year course 
which may, at a School's discretion, be offered 
as part of its Foundation Programme. It is 
designed to enable a student to acquire concepts, 
skills, methodologies, or analytical techniques 
needed to study in the School. 

The 	in Study Programme describes the major 
academic study undertaken in the second and third 
years of the bachelor's degree programme. It is 
made up of one or two concentrations which are 
groups of courses exemplifying a particular 
academic theme. 

As has been the case with the original definition 
of each School's areas of interest, the 
structure, content, method of assessment, and 
grading of the Foundation and Supporting Courses 
in the first four Schools in 1981 was quite 
different from that which applied in 1975. For 
example, the School of Science Foundation 
Programme has been modified twice since 1975. 
Originally, all first year students undertook a 
common programme. In 1978, two major streams 
(Physical Sciences and Life Sciences) were 
introduced into the Foundation Programme because 
it was felt that the programme was not 
sufficiently orientated toward the biological 
sciences to provide for Life Sciences students. 
In 1980, the programme reverted to a common 
curriculum - largely in response to the 
University's view that the availability of first 
year options amounted to streaming at the outset 
of the programme, and was therefore inconsistent 
with a major tenet of the University's 
philosophy. It is a reflection of the 
responsiveness of Schools to problems identified 
in the particular presentation of Foundation and 
Supporting Courses, that even in the School of 
Social and IndUstrial Administration, substantial 
structural changes were made to the 1981 
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Foundation Programme as a result of experience 
with its first offering in 1980. 

Another major early commitment was to the concept 
of team-teaching - a feature consistent with the 
interdisciplinarity which was to characterise 
each School's approach to addressing its academic 
theme. The University is pleased to record that 
team-teaching continues to be the basic working 
group for most course teaching and assessment in 
the bachelor's degree programmes. 

Very early in the life of the University, it was 
resolved that the University would provide for 
the needs of part-time students, and take 
positive steps to ensure that distinctions 
between part-time and full-time study are 
minimised. The School of Modern Asian Studies 
was the first to offer an evening part-time 
programme in 1978. This was followed by the 
School of Australian Environmental Studies in 
1980. The strong demand for places in the 
Bachelor of Administration programme in 1980 and 
1981 led the School of Social and Industrial 
Administration to offer an evening part-time 
programme from 1982. In 1981, planning began for 
the most challenging of the part-time bachelor's 
degree programmes - that of the School of 
Humanities. The new programme, to be implemented 
in 1983, will make extensive use of written and 
other materials prepared in advance to allow 
private study at times convenient to individual 
students; reduction of attendance at the 
University to the times most advantageous to the 
students' own work; and variable rates of 
progress including the possibility of 12 months 
study per year. By 1983, therefore, four of the 
five Schools of the University will offer the 
option of a separately designed and structured 
part-time programme (in contrast to part-time 
participation in a standard bachelor's degree 
programme). 

Bachelor's Degree with Nomura Programmes 

The first four Schools of the University all 
offered the opportunity for graduates to 
undertake honours programmes in 1978. The 
intakes into these programmes have not been 
confined to bachelor's degree graduates of the 
Schools of offer. Graduates of other tertiary 
institutions have also been admitted. 

Coursework Master's Degree Programmes 

Following the implementation of the bachelor's 
degree programmes in the first four Schools of 
the 	University, 	planning 	began 	for 	the 

introdUction of coursework master's programmes. 
The first two of these were offered in 1976: a 
three-year, part-time Master of Science programme 
in Science, Technolsw and Society was offered by 
the School of Science. The programme proved 
extremely attractive to applicants and 11 
students, including senior administrative and 
executive staff from government departments and 
senior teaching staff from other tertiary 
institutions, formed the first group of 
students. The popularity of the programme led to 
a second intake of students in 1977. 

The School of Australian Environmental Studies_ 
also offered its part-time Master of Science 
programme in Environment, Resources and Society 
for the first time in 1976. This two-year, part-
time programme was also very well received, and 
17 students were admitted from a large number of 
applicants. A two-year, part-time master's 
programme in Australia-Asia Relations was offered 
by the School of Modern Asian Studies for the 
first time in 1981, and 17 students were enrolled 
in the first intake. Planning for a coursework 
master's degree to be offered by the School of 
Social and IndUstrial Administration in 1983 was 
started in 1981, but implementation depends to 
some extent on the outcome of the Report of the 
Ralph Committee of Inquiry into Management 
Education. 

Ten years after its establishment, the University 
remains committed to the major tenets of its 
academic philosophy. Fears and predictions that 
the University would fall prey to the 
degenerative influences of departrnentalisn - the 
breaking down of the interdisciplinary 
organizational units into their mono-disciplinary 
parts - have not materialised. Indeed, it would 
be true to say that the commitment to 
interdisciplinary team-teaching and research was 
stronger at the end of 1981 than in the early 
1970s, the advantages of these arrangements 
having been appreciated through actual 
implementation. (The Research Report, Which 
forms part of this Annual Report, elaborates on 
the many interdisciplinary research projects 
which have received substantial external funding 
support). 

DEVELOPMENTS IN 1981 

Bachelor's Degree Programmes 

For the Schools of Australian Environmental 
Studies, Humanities, Modern Asian Studies and 
Science, 1981 was principally a year of further 
consolidation of the organization, content, and 
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methods of assessment of their respective degree 
programmes. In all Schools, review of all 
aspects of the bachelor's degree programme 
continued, with consequent decisions to improve 
courses in the light of experience. 

In the School of Australian Environmental 
Studies, bachelor's degree students had an array 
of 42 main study (second and third year) courses 
from which to build upon their chosen 
specialisations: 

- Human Society and Environmental Management. 
- Environmental Pollution and Health. 
- Ecology and its Application. 
- Mathematical and Systems Ecology. 
- Land and Water Processes. 
- Resource Planning. 
- Political Economy and the Environment. 
-, Mathematical and Statistical Models and 

Analysis. 

However, recent pressures arising from financial 
constraints have provoked a close examination of 
the range of offerings for both full-time and 
evening part-time students. 

Planning began 	in early 	1980, 	for the 
introduction of specifically scheduled evening 
courses to cater for the 1981 intake of part-time 
students who will reach the second level stage in 
1982. When the part-time programme was first 
introduced in 1980, its theme was "Environmental 
Management" and it was intended that the main 
study courses would principally be in the social 
sciences. It is interesting to note that many of 
the continuing students have since indicated that 
their interest is more in the Mathematics and 
Ecology areas. 

In 1981, the School of Humanities offered four 
Main: Study Programmes which had been available in 
previous years, namely: 

- Comparative Literature and Social History: a 
synchronic study of twentieth century 
literature and history, and of the associated 
artistic and social movements. 

- Forms of Communication: an investigation of 
the role of techniques of representation in a 
variety of fields. 

- Society and the Media: 	a study of modern 
mass media focussing both on the media texts 
themselves, and the conditions under which 
they are produced, circulated and consumed. 

- Structure of Society: an examination of the 
development of the political, economic and 
ideological structures characteristic of 
contemporary societies, employing a range of 
social science perspectives. 

The School expanded its offering of 	in Study 
courses, with the introcUction of a course on 
"Political Behaviour". The course deals with the 
questions of how and why personality can be 
related to politics, and attempts to elucidate 
the bases for, and the limitations of, studies of 
personality and behavior as a means for 
understanding society. The course stimulated a 
great deal of interest, and attracted an 
unexpectedly large enrolment. 

The 	Humanities 	honours 	programme 	was 
restructured: the General Seminar, the nature of 
which had led to a number of problems for honours 
students, was replaced by a series of specialist 
seminars from which students chose two in the 
first and one in the second semesters of their 
enrolment. 

The geopolitical regions on which the School of 
Modern Asian Studies focusses its primary 
interest have remained unchanged since teaching 
began in 1975: these are China, Japan and 
Indonesia and the Malay World. 

During 1981, the School of Mbdern Asian Studies 
continued its development of an interdisciplinary 
bachelor's degree programme. In 1979, a new 
Foundation Programme had been introcUced, in 
response to criticisms that the original 1975 
Programme was too strongly biased in favour of 
history at the expense of other social sciences 
like economics and anthropology, 	and not 
genuinely interdisciplinary. 	In subsequent 
years, further improvements had been effected. 
In 1981, substantial efforts were made to adjust 
the economics segment of the programme, to make 
it better integrated with the remaining segments, 
and clearer for the students to follow. 

Similar changes have been made to the in Study 
Programme. The 1976 Main Study Programme allowed 
students to specialise in only one area of 
study. This was modified in 1980, to require 
students to choose at least two out of five core 
courses. Problems with the integration of the 
core courses led to further modifications in 
1981. Both staff and students have expressed 
satisfaction with the result. 

New Main Study courses were offered on Literature 
in Chinese Society, Mbdern Japanese Literature 
and Chinese language. 
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,  1976 the School of Science offered four 
concentration areas taught by 27 faculty staff to 
73 students. In 1981, 34 faculty staff taught 
courses in the following eight concentration 
areas, to 177 Main Study students: 

- Physical Mathematics. 
- Electronics and Scientific Instrumentation. 
_ Experimental Physics. 
- Chemical Physics. 
- Chemistry. 
- Biological Chemistry. 
- Biochemistry. 
- Life Sciences. 

In 1981, the introduction of courses in "Clinical 
Biochemistry", and "Electronics and Scientific 
Instrumentation" increased the range of 
employment-oriented courses. Some consolidation 
of the teaching activities of the School was also 
achieved by the restructuring of the Chemical 
Physics and Chemistry concentration areas. There 
was continued liaison with the School of 
Australian Environmental Studies in computing 
courses, and the School offered a course on 
"Instrumentation Techniques and Quantitative 
Analysis" to students of the School of Australian 
Environmental Studies. 

In 1973, the introduction was considered of a 
four-year bachelor's degree programme combining a 
study of some branches of science with a study of 
Japanese life and language. This programme was 
primarily for training scientists to develop a 
real feeling for Japanese culture, and the 
ability to speak the Japanese langJage. Such 
people were seen as having a vital role in 
Australia's relations with Japan. 

The first students of the programme were admitted 
in 1978, and the first graduand completed the 
requirements for the degree of Bachelor of 
Science with Japanese EBSc(Jap Lang)] at the end 
of 1981. 

The 	School 	of 	Social 	and 	Industrial 
Administration continued a period of intense 
growth and development in 1981. During the year, 
the School implemented the first year of its in 
Study Programme; accomplished the intricate task 
of designing its final year courses; and 
appointed new staff to teach and condUct 
research. 

In 1980, 157 students were admitted into the 
foundation year of the Bachelor of Administration 
programme - a substantial and promising increase 
over original forecasts. This trend continued in 

1981, when 180 new students were admitted. The 
strong demand from both mature-age applicants and 
school leavers continued. Indeed the demand from 
mature-age students, and particularly from those 
in full-time employment, was so strong that the 
School decided to offer a separate part-time 
Bachelor of Administration Programme in 1982. 

The introduction of the first year of the Main 
Study Programme and detailed planning of third 
level courses dominated the School's activities 
during 1981. 	One hundred and two students 
proceeded into the 	in Study Programme, which 
offered opportunities for specialization in two - 
of five concentration areas: 

- Financial Adminstration and Accounting. 
- Personnel and Indistrial Relations. 
- Economics. 
- Information Systems. 
- Marketing. 

The 	Personnel 	and 	Inobstrial 	Relations 
concentration area attracted by far the largest 
number of enrolments; interest in the other 
concentration areas was evenly distributed. Many 
students took the opportunity to undertake two 
courses from each of two concentration areas, 
thus delaying the final choice of concentration 
area until the third year. 

One of the most challenging tasks in maintaining 
the in Study was the developeent of the 
Internship Programme - the placement of all third 
year students in the equivalent of a seven-week 
field research and employment programme. The 
programme was introduced to the public by an open 
meeting early in the year, and a series of 
follow-up visits to organizations by faculty 
members, thrcughout the year. Public response to 
the Programme was very strong: the School 
received more internship offers from 
organizations than it will be able to fill in 
1982. 

In the Language Centre, a number of new courses 
were introduced. 	These included the honours 
Japanese course; 	fourth year Science with 
Japanese; 	and restructured and additional 
Oninese third year courses. 

Increasing numbers of 	students who have 
undertaken Lanauage Centre courses are 
successfully competing for and undertaking 
overseas language studies (either as a 
continuation of their Griffith studies, or at 
postgraduate level). They are also successfully 
competing for employment in which language skills 
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are a criterion for selection. 	During 1981, 
there was a marked increase in the proportion of 
graduates engaged in foreign language teaching in 
Queensland schools. 

In 1981, 262 students completed programmes of 
study which qualified them for the award of 
bachelor's degrees. Twenty-eight of these 
qualified jointly for the award of a Diploma in 
Teaching (Secondary) from the then Mt. Gravatt 
C.A.E. Forty-four students qualified for the 
award of bachelor's degrees with honours in 1981. 

Coursemork Master's Degree Programmes 

Thirty-three students commenced the second and 
Final year of the Master of Science programme in 
the School of Australian Environmental Studies. 

Students of the School of Science's Master of 
Science programme in Science, Technology and 
Society completed the coursework segment of the 
programme in 1981 and began work on their 
dissertations. A new programme began in July, 
with 21 students. The revised programme includes 
a number of changes in coursework and also a 
change in the assessment of student progress, to 
give early warning or students with learning 
difficulties. 

The School of Modern Asian Studies admitted 17 
students to its first Master or Arts programme on 
Australia-Asia Relation& This programme, like 
the other two, is offered on a part-time evening 
basis. The next intake into the programme is 
planned For 1983. 

Reference has been made elsewhere in this Report 
to the planning which has begun for a Master of 
Administration programme in the School of Social 
and. Industrial Administration. 

STUDENTS 

Undergraduate Students 

In 1975, the University began teaching with 387 
full-time and 46 part-time bachelor's degree 
students. It was an early decision that access 
to university education should be available to 
persons other than those with secondary school 
qualifications. Up to 20% of students admitted 
to bachelor's degree programmes in 1975 and 1976, 
were special admission candidates. special 
admission students are highly motivated and 
achieve good or outstanding results. The number 

of students undertaking their degree by part-time 
study increased dramatically in 1978 with the 
introdUction of an evening part-time programme in 
the School of Mbdern Asian Studies. 

Since 1977, most applications for admission to 
the University's bachelor's degree programmes 
have been processed through the Queensland 
Tertiary Admissions Centre. The percentage of 
students coming directly from secondary school 
varies from 40% to 70%, depending upon the nimber 
of full-time and part-time places offered each 
year. Most students proceeding directly from 
secondary school enter full-time programmes. In 
addition to direct school-leavers, and students 
admitted under special admission provisions, the 
University admits people who matriculated some 
years ago but did not proceed to tertiary stLdy, 
people who have undertaken tertiary study 
elsewhere without taking a degree or diploma, and 
people who have gradUated from another tertiary 
institution and who want to undertake further 
study. 

Growth in Student Numbers 

The University has been asked by the Commonwealth 
Government to take increasing numbers of 
students. In general, the University has been 
able to meet the annual admission targets set for 
it. The numbers of enrolled students by School 
are shown in the table "Enrolments 1975-81" on 
page 11. 

The number of new students admitted in 1981 was 
828, compared with 766 in 1980. This growth was 
made up largely of increased intakes in the 
School of Australian Environmental Studies. 

The University takes steps to make itself known 
to potential students. The school information 
programme for Grade 12 students has entailed 
visits by staff to secondary schools, attendance 
at school "Careeet days and evenings, visits of 
students to the University campus, and schools 
and seminars 'for students, their teachers, and 
guidance officers. Seminars have been run for 
mature-age people contemplating applying for 
admission. An open day was held in 1981 to 
inform members of the community of the 
University's research, teaching, and public 
service activities. A particular objective has 
been to make information available to country 
students and their parents to assist them in 
choosing avenues for Further education. 

For students, the University of 1975, with 451 



students was a quite different experience to the 
University 	of 	1981, 	with 	2,228 	students 
enrolled. In 1975, there was no University 
residential accommodation for students. In 1981, 
400 students were resident in The Village. In 
1975, only 53 or 11.7% of students, were part-
time students. In 1981, this figure had grown to 
609 or 27.3% of the total number of enrolled 
students. 

Postgraduate Research Students 

Since its inception, the University has offered 
research postgraduate programmes of study leading 
to the degrees of Doctor of Philosophy and Master 
of Philosophy, in each of the Schools and 
academic service Centres. 

The University admitted its first research 
postgraduate student to Master of Philosophy 
candidature in 1973. By 1975, there were four 
full-time and five part-time Master of Philosophy 
candidates and seven full-time and two part-time 
Doctor of Philosophy candidates enrolled. 

There is a strong demand from well-qualified 
applicants for admission to research postgraduate 
programmes at the University. In 1981, there 
were 65 full-time and 82 part-time students 
working towards postgraduate degrees by research. 

Applications have been particularly strong for 
the Schools of Australian Environmental Studies 
and Science, which have attracted a large number 
of research students from interstate and 
overseas. The quality of applicants can be 
gauged from the growth in numbers of Commonwealth 
Postgraduate Research Awards allocated for study 
at the University. The number of these has risen 
from two in 1974 to 10 in 1981. 

Since 1975, the University has conducted the 

Griffith University Postgraduate Research Award 
Scheme, under which postgraduate research 
scholarships are given with very similar terms 
and conditions to Commonwealth Posgraduate 
Research Awards. 

JOINT BACHELOR'S DEGREE - GRADUATE DIPLOM IN 
TEACHING PROGRAMME 

To assist its students to pursue teaching as a 
career, in 1973 the University and the then Mt 
Gravatt C.A.E., designed a joint programme of 
study spread over four years, to qualify students 
for the award of a bachelor's degree and dipLoms 
in teaching. In February 1977, the first 
students entered the Programme. 

Although there have been a number of changes and 
refinements made to the structure of the 
Programme since 1977, its primary characteristics 
have remained. Griffith students apply to enter 
the Programme in September of the second year of 
their bachelor's degree programme, and spend a 
further two years studying in the University and 
the College. Successful applicants complete the 
prerequisite courses necessary for them to 
specialize in two secondary school teaching 
subjects. 

In 1978, the first group of students completed 
the Joint Programme. Thirty-one students 
graduated with either a Bachelor of Arts or 
Bachelor of Science degree from the University 
and a Graduate Diploma in Teaching from the 
Mt. Gravatt C.A.E. In 1981, 28 students 
graduated making a total of 113 students who have 
completed the Programme since its inception. 
These students came from the University's four 
foundation Schools. During 1981, arrangements 
were agreed to for students from the University's 
fifth School, Social and IndUstrial 
Administration, to enter the Programme. There 

Enrolments 1975-81  

YEAR BACHELOR'S DEGREE 
Full-time 	Part-time 

HIGHER DEGREES 	 TOTAL 
Full-time 	Part-time 

1975 387 46 11 	 7 	I 	451 
1976 736 35 19 	 45 835 
1977 1077 23 33 	 64 1197 
1978 1351 134 38 	 87 1610 
1979 1354 141 43 	 79 1617 
1980 1516 302 47 133 1998 
1981 1554 461 65 148 2228 
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has been an exceptionally high rate of employment 
among graduates of the Progranme. They have 
gained a wide range of teaching positions in 
secondary schools in Queensland, interstate, and 
overseas. A great deal of favourable comment 
about the quality of these gracUates has been 
received by the University. During the early 
years of the Progranme, a nunber of stLdents were 
awarded State Teacher Scholarships for their two 
years of canbined study. Since this scholarship 
scheme has been discontinued, a number of 
students have been awarded Teaching Bursaries. 

The Joint Progranme has provided an excellent 
example of co-operation and collaboration between 
the two education institutions. One of the major 
strengths of the Progranme is the integration of 
university studies with teacher training. This 
assists students to relate their academic fields 
of interest to teaching and also to maintain 
currency and interest in their degree 
programmes. The level of commitment to teaching 
is generally very high, as stuients must make the 
choice to enter the Joint Programme at an early 
stage of their University stWies. In addition, 
the early experience of practice teaching enables 
students to judge quickly whether or not they are 
suited to a teaching career. 

With four years of graduates now working in both 
state and private schools in Queensland, the 
Joint - Progranne is well regarded as a successful 
and valuable alternative to other methods of 
secondary teacher training. 

EXCHANGES OF STUDENTS WITH OVERSEAS UNIVERSITIES 

Under an exchange agreement with the Daito Bunke 
University in Japan, one Japanese stWent has 
spent a year at the University each year since 
1976. In 1980, four reciprocal arrangements were 
made with institutions in China and Japan. 
During_ 1981, further exchange agreenents were 
drawn up with Cninese and Japanese institutions 
and for the first time, with Indonesia. A new 
agreement with the Sichuan University was signed 
in October, when a party of Vice-Presidents of 
Chinese Universities paid a visit to the 
University. 

In late Septenber, a student of the School of 
Modern Asian Studies left to study and work under 
a Work Experience Progranme at the Centre of 
Environmental Studies, ,University of Indonesia. 
An agreement reached with the Sin Yat-Sen 
University in Guangzhou was broutpt into effect 
when two students left in March for five months' 
study at that University. In September, a  

further two stuients left for six months' study 
at the Sun Yat-Sen University. 

The first exchange stuient from Sun Yat-Sen 
University will arrive early in 1982 to study in 
the School of Science. In the meantime, the 
first exchange student from the Beijing Institute 
of Foreign Languages spent 1981 in the School of 
Humanities, writing a cos tgr aciiat e 
dissertation. In return two Griffith students 
spent the second half of 1981 at the Beijing 
Institute. 

Exchanges with Japanese universities continued 
swcessfully. A group of stuients from the 
Sonoda Women's College visited the University in 
July and August. Five Griffith students left for 
Sonoda at the end of 1981. Two stuients left to 
study at the Otemon-Gakuin University late in 
1981. One Griffith student received an 
Australia-Japan Foundation Grant to enable him to 
stidy Japanese at the Australian Universities 
Centre, prior to spending a year at the Daito-
Bunke University. 

GR/OUATE .043  LOVIENT 

The University's most important early academic 
Planning decision - that its bachelor's degree 
progranmes would t 4<e an interdisciplinary, 
problem-oriented approach to its defined areas of 
concern - reflected the University's objective of 
offering an alternative approach to university 
stuiy in Brisbane. The University hoped that 
this approach would result in flexible, 
resourceful gradiates well-equipped to adapt to 
demands of a volatile employment market. 

The University knew that its innovative approach 
could raise initial difficulties in the placement 
of its first gracilates. 	It was uncertain hcw 
employers, long used to the traditional 
disciplinary labels to describe areas of academic 
training would react to the University's 
relatively unfaniliar degree labels and progranme 
strwtures. This question could only have been 
answered in 1978, when the University's first 
gracilates started work in a variety of 
occupations, and with a wide range of employers. 

Many employers of the University's gracilates were 
approached in 1978, and again in later years, for 
appraisal 	of 	the 	per formance 	of 	these 
gradiates. 	The responses were overwhelmingly 
positive. 

A noteworthy develcpment in employment patterns 
is the growing recruitment of gracilates by the 
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retail, banking, and personnel sectors, and 
certain administration areas in both the private 
and public sectors, which previously recruited 
school leavers, or relied on the professional 
development of existing staff for future 
management roles. Many manufacturing and 
marketing organizations which have not previously 
recruited graduates are now employing them as 
management trainees. It also appears that the 
travel and tourism industries, with tremendous 
potential in Queensland, are increasingly 
recognising the importance of employing graduates 
with- either specialist (for example, in 
languages) or generalist skills. 

Since 1978, an annual survey has been carried out 
on 	the 	destinations of 	recent Griffith 
graduates. This is a survey of gradUate 
destinations as at April each year (shortly after 
gradUation), and is part of a national graduate 
destination survey. Responses to the April, 1981 
survey indicated that some unemployed gradUates 
were, for a variety of reasons, restricted to 

Brisbane in their search for employment. Other 
gradiates took extended holidays upon completing 
their studies, and started looking seriously for 
work only in March or April. Consequently the 
April survey did not necessarily give a clear 
indication of the extent to which gradbates were 
experiencing difficulties. For this reason, a 
follow-up survey of those Griffith gratUates 
shown to be seeking employment in April, was 
carried out in September, 1981. The majority of 
those who responded to the follow-up survey had 
gained employment by August. The 1981 survey 
findings showed a slight increase in the 
proportion of 1980 gradiates in full-time 
employment (46%) and a small decrease in the 
proportion entering further full-time studies 
(32%), compared with the 1979 graduates (43% and 
34% respectively). The proportion of 1980 
graduates which was unemployed and seeking full-
time employment in April was 8% (7% for 1970 
graduates). A further 5% were employed casually 
or part-time employed and seeking full-time 
employment (5% for 1979 graduates). 

Aerial View of a Graduation Ceremony in the Undercroft. 
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As the following table indicates, in comparison 
with the 1979 graduate cohort, mailer 
proportions of 1980 graduates were employed in 
the Queensland Public Service, and in teaching; 
higher proportions were employed in the tertiary 
edUcation sector, and in industry and commerce. 
Graduates completing the Joint bachelor's degree 
- Diploma in Teaching programme offered in 
conjunction with the then Mt. Gravatt C.A.E. were 
very successful in obtaining teaching positions 
in 1981 - as they had been in the previous years. 

Employment of Griffith Graduates by Sector 

% 1979 	% 1980 
Graduates GradUates 

Australian Government 
and Authorities 23 22 

State Government 
and Authorities 16 12 

Primary and Secondary 
Schools 24 17 

Tertiary Education 6 13 
Private Industry and 

Commerce 29 32 
Other 2 4 

TOTAL 100 100 

As in previous years, 1980 gradUates of the first 
four Schools of the University obtained work in a 
great variety of positions: amongst others, 
graduates from the School of Australian 
Environmental Studies obtained positions in 
computer programming and analysis; soil 
conservation; wildlife management; pollution 
control; teaching, tutoring and research. 
Science graduates obtained work in areas like 
pathology, quality control, teaching, tutoring, 
research and food technology. Positions obtained 
by Humanities graduates ranged from positions in 
the various communication media, librarianship 
and teaching to travel counsulting, marketing, 
banking and trainee retail management. Graduates 
from the School of Modern Asian Studies likewise 
obtained employment in a wide range of positions 
ranging from trainee hotel management to non-
technical research. Many graduates from this 
School also gained employment as Foreign Affairs 
trainees, Assistant Research Officers with the 
Department of Defence, and Trade and Resources, 
as well as the Australian Development Assistance 
Bureau. 

The majority of 1980 graduates who continued with 
further full-time studies upon gradUation were 

enrolled 	in 	honours 	or 	doctoral 	degree 
programmes, and the Graduate Diploma in Secondary 
Education programme. Studies were also 
undertaken in a range of studies leading to 
professional qualifications e.g. librarianship, 
law, nutrition and dietetics and social work. 
Other graduates were enrolled in a variety of 
other postgradUate diploma or bachelor's degree 
courses and overseas language studies. 

From 1982 onwards, the number of students 
graduating from the University will substantially 
increase. This is because in that year, many of 
the students of the first intake into the 
Bachelor of Administration degree programme will 
complete degree requirements. The number of 
research postgradUate students has gradually 
built up over the years so that now there is a 
steady flow of such students submitting their 
master's and doctoral dissertations for 
examination. The University is proud of its 
record in graduating educated and trained men and 
women for life, work, and further study. It 
believes it is making an increasingly valuable 
contribution to education, and to the provision 
of skilled manpower for the nation. 

THE OFFICE OF THE VICE-CHANCELLOR 1971-1981 

Professor 	F.J. 	Willett 	was 	appointed 
Vice-Ohancellor of Griffith University in 
November 1971. As the University has grown so 
has the Office of the Vice-Ohancellor. In 1979, 
the Council established the post of 
Pro-Vice-Chancellor, a part-time appointment 
filled for a term from among the senior faculty 
staff. The first Pro-Vice-Chancellor was 
Dr R.A. Ross, who held office until the end of 
1980. Dr Ross was succeeded by Professor 
R.D. Guthrie who resigned in October 1981 to take 
up the appoinbnent of Secretary General of the 
Royal Society of Chemistry. Dr R.S. Holmes was 
then appointed Pro-Vice-Chancellor. 

The 	Office 	of 	the 	Vice-Chancellor 	is, 
necessarily, the central focus of the successful 
effort by the University to adapt to the changing 
environment of higher education; contracting 
resources to be set, in Queensland at least, 
against strongly growing demand. The University 
has to strive for maximum efficiency in the use 
of resources whilst retaining academic 
excellence, a high standard of innovative 
teaching and the flexibility needed to respond to 
changing demands made by stidents and the 
community. 
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1981 

During 1981 the Vice-Chancellor was Chairman of 
the Joint Advisory Committee on Post-secondary 
Education in Queensland and Chairman of the Board 
of Management of the Queensland Tertiary 
Admissions Centre. He served on the Executive of 
the Australian Vice-Chancellors' Committee and on 
the International Relations Committee of that 
body. He was a member of the Australia-China 
Council. 

Through the Office of the Vice-Chancellor, 
arrangements were made to receive distinguished 
guests for the University: 

- The Right Honourable D.S. Thomson, MC MP 
Minister for Science and Technology, who 
officially opened the Brisbane Nuclear 
Magnetic Resonance Centre in May 1981. The 
Centre houses a CXP-300 NMR instrument valued 
at $364,605 purchased as a joint venture with 
the University of Queensland and the 
Queensland Institute of Technology. 

- The Honourable W.D. Hewitt, MLA, Minister for 
Environment, Valuation and Administrative 
Services, visited the University in February 
1981. 	He abseguently visited first year 
students of the School of Australian 
Environmental Studies at the Tallebudgera 
National Fitness Camp, having their first 
University exposure to a study of the 
environment. 

- Four distinguished Indian academics visited 
the 	University 	in 	July. 	Professor 
Sivalingan, Vice-Chancellor, Perarigna Anna 
University 	of 	Technology, 	Professor 
Ramachandra Rao, Vice-Chairman, University 
Grants Commission of India, and Professor 
Sharma and Mrs Sharma (also Professor and an 
eminent academic), University of Calcutta. 
The visitors were sponsored by the Australian 
Government and the opportunity was taken to 
discuss mutual interests and problems in 
teaching, research and research funding. 

- Professor Toshio Sawada, the President of 
Kyoto University and Professor Tohru Komano, 
from the School of Agriculture in the same 
University, 	visited 	the 	University 	in 
September, 1981 under the auspices of the 
Australian 	Vice-Chancellors' 	Committee. 
Faculty staff of the Schools of Science and 
Australian Environmental Studies discussed 
their current research and new developments 
in the life sciences and environmental 
hydrology. 

- During October, the University was host to 
eight 	Vice-Presidents 	of 	Chinese 
Universities, during a visit sponsored by the 
Department of Foreign Affairs and the 
Australia-China 	Council. 	The 	guests 
expressed a great deal of interest and 
enthusiasm for the teaching and research 
facilities at the University. 	During the 
visit the Vice-Presidents met Chinese 
teaching and general staff in the University, 
and Chinese students from other tertiary 
institutions in Brisbane. At the conclusion 
of the visit, a preliminary student exchange 
agreement with the Sichuan University of - 
Chengdi was signed. 

- The Australian Vice-Chancellors' Committee 
met in Brisbane in April 1981. 

- During the year 36 Senators and Mambers of 
the State and Commonwealth Parliaments 
visited the University to see at first hand 
the 	continuing 	development 	of 	the 
University. The guests were entertained to 
lunch in The Village dining halls by resident 
students from their electorates and members 
of staff. 

THE CENTRE FAR THE ADVANCEMENT OF LEARNING AND 
TEACHING (CALI) 

One of the University's earliest academic 
statements of intent reads: 

Emphasis will be placed on providing support 
facilities for university teachers. The 
University will develop the capacity to 
assess its own teaching effectiveness. A 
Centre for the Advancement of Learning and 
Teaching will be included in the early stages 
of development of the University. (Annual 
Report for 1971.) 

The Centre was seen as having the principal tasks 
of participating with faculty in the creation of 
course curricula, the setting up of teaching 
teams, the development of teaching and learning 
procedures and materials, and the introdiction of 
appropriate methods of assessment. 

The Centre's principal early activity was in 
course planning, with specific assistance given 
to the design of laboratory notes, student notes, 
seminar programmes and assessment procedures. 
Later, assistance was given in the detailed 
design of assessment items, evaluation programme 
and grading procedures. The Centre also 
assisted, where appropriate, in the determination 
of University academic policy. 
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Audio-visual software production and hardware 
maintenance service began in 1975. Early 
activities in this area included organizing the 
layout and artwork of major University 
publications; carrying out film projection 
services; video recording; audio-recording and 
playback of lectures; and conversion of lecture 
theatres to ensure suitability of use with audio-
visual material. By 1976, the demand from 
University elements For various aspects of 
service from the audio-visual section of CALT was 
three times that in 1975. 

From -  1976, the CALT contribution to course 
planning changed from design to co-ordination. 
More time was spent in course review, assistance 
to policy determination and guidance to teaching 
or: planning teams. These activities were 
represented by contributions to the Academic 
Committee, School Standing Committees, Assessment 
Boards, and School co-ordination and overall 
planning groups. Apart from these general 
contributions, CALI gave specific advice and 
assistance in a range of issues from the design 
of programmes to help students develop writing 
ability, to surveying of student attitudes to 
courses and teachers for the staff of the School 
of Modern Asian Studies and the Language Centre. 

Since 1979, CALT has been deeply engaged in the 
design of the first courses for the School of 
Social and Industrial Administration. One of the 
most important activities during 1981 was the 
Centre's representation on the School of 
Humanities Part-Time Degree Programme Planning 
Team. Help was given to the School of Social and 
Industrial Administration in the design of its 
third year courses. A member of CALT also 
participated in the initial planning of the 
degree programme in computing studies, and the 
Centre was involved in a wide range of evaluative 
activities which took place in every School. 

During 1981, the demand for CALI audio-visual 
services continued, with increased demands for 
routine work (production of illustrations, 
graphic design work, publications, photographic 
prints and slides) accompanied by a corresponding 
growth in requests for high quality production 
and design. 

Growing demand for high quality prodUction work 
in the electronic media was encouraged by the 
introdUction of 76 mm prodUction as an addition 
to the CALT audio-visual media service in 1981. 
An initial useful work was carried out on nuclear 
magnetic resonance for the School of Science, and 
on construction development work for the Site and 

Buildings Division. 	The graphic design studio 
also made important contributions on electronic 
media prodiction, as for example, in the creation 
of animation sequences for the University's 
information film. 

RESEARCH CENTRES 

At the end of 1981, each of the first Four 
Schools had established a research centre, to 
conduct research in one, of each School's fields 
of interest. Many of these Centres also provided 
consultancy services for scholars, governments, 
business, and the community in general. 

The Institute of Applied Social Research (IASR) 
in the School of Australian Environmental Studies 
was established in 1977 with a foundation grant 
from the Hancock Brothers - ■,essrs V.M. and J.P. 
Hancock. Research in IASR has focussed on a 
number of major themes in response to community 
needs and the interests of staff who have 
participated in IASR activities. Some of these 
themes are: 

- IMpact studies of major projects and planning 
proposals including the declaration of the 
Cairns section of the Great Barrier Reef 
Marine Park; irrigation development in the 
Upper 	Darling 	Basin; 	the 	South-East 
Queensland pulp mill; and land development in 
the Hinchinbrock area. 

- Fisheries economics and management studies, 
covering most sections of the Great Barrier 
Reef and South East Queensland. 

- Evaluation of government programmes such as 
the Queensland Defensive Driving Course. 

- Studies of 	attitudes 	to 	environmental 
degradation and related policies including 
industrial pollution abatement and soil 
conservation. 

It will be clear from the above, that one of the 
principal features of the work of the IASR has 
been its interdisciplinary teem approach. Each 
project has involved a range of social science 
expertise covering economics, sociology, 
political science and psychology, and related 
bio-physical and engineering expertise in areas 
like soil science, hydrology, acoustics and 
marine biology. The use of interdisciplinary 
teams has enabled the Institute to tackle a range 
of problems beyond the scope of mono-disciplinary 
groups. 
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Among the IASR's activities during 1981 were: 

the completion of an economic impact study of 
the main activities undertaken in the Cairns 
section of the Great Barrier Reef Marine 
Park. The study applied the input-output 
technique to estimate the employment, income 
and output multipliers associated with 
tourism, commercial and recreational fishing, 
and other recreational activities. This 
research, which was commissioned by the Great 
Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, should 
provide very useful information for the 
planning and management of the Cairns section 
of the Park. 

research into several aspects of fisheries 
management. During 1981, a report of a study 
on the Economic Characteristics of Fishing in 
the Great Barrier Reef (other than the 
Capricornia section of the Marine Park) was 
completed. A publication entitled "Summaries 
of Recent Investigations with an Emphasis on 
the Structural and Economic Characteristics 
of the Australian Fishing Industry and in 
particular the Queensland Component of the 
Industry", which brings together a number of 
reports on the fishing industry in recent 
years, was prodUced. A major, and highly 
successful conference on the management of 
Queensland Fisheries was held at the 
University on 4-5 August 1981. One hundred 
and forty delegates from as far afield as 
South Australia and Tasmania attended. The 
keynote speaker was Professor J. Crutchfield, 
Professor of Economics, University of 
Washington, Seattle. 

the completion of text of a booklet on the 
economics and social value of National Parks 
and similar reserves, commissioned by the 
Australian Conservation Foundation. 

a survey of pUblic opinion on sand-mining on 
Moreton Island, commissioned by the 
Queensland Conservation Council. 

the continuation of the project "eases of 
Industrial Pollution Abatement Change in 
Australia". The aim of this study is to 
research factors of industry structure and 
decision-making associated with strategies of 
industrial waste disposal and treatment. 

In 1976, the various research interests of 
faculty staff Which found common ground in 
biography, led to the formation of the Institute 
for Modern Biography (14B) within the School of 

Humanities. 	The Institute was established with 
the objective of, in time, acting as a focus for 
biographical studies - literary, historical, 
artistic and political - within Australia. The 
initial University grant of $10,000 for the 
Institute's establishment was used to acquire 
books and tape recorders. The aim of these was 
to build up a library of taped interviews with 
important Australian literary and political 
figures, for biographical use in the future; and 
the organization of seminars and lectures by 
established biographers, from within Australia 
and overseas. This was followed in later years, 
by the acquisition of recently published 
biographies and related materials. The biography 
collection increasingly draws scholars to visit 
the Institute. 

The IMB has been approached by academics seeking 
help in establishing biography courses in other 
tertiary institutions. The IMB has given 
assistance and advice in the establishment of 
courses at the Universities of Sydney, Melbourne 
and Auckland. 

Since 1979, the IMB has pUblished a bi-annual 
newsletter. Over the years, the newsletter has 
grown in size and now usually includes a 
substantial paper on some aspect of biography, 
theory or methodology, and an increasing number 
of serious book reviews. Its success outside the 
university sector is evident from the growing 
mmber of books it attracts from commercial 
pUblishers for review. Its success as a forum 
for biographers and a clearing point for 
information is manifest in the volume of 
correspondence it generates to the Director, and 
the increasing requests for back copies. In 
1981, the newsletter mailing list was 1,300, with 
requests for a further 50-100 copies after each 
mailing. 

The first book wholly produced by the IMB, was 
published in 1981. "Reading Life Histories: 
Griffith Papers on Biography" was edited by the 
IMB Director Dr J. Walter, and distributed by the 
ANU Press. The book is an anthologi of 
biographical papers and papers on theory and 
method from contributors at Griffith, elsewhere 
in Australia and overseas. Planning for a second 
book on modernisn and modernists in Australia has 
begun, with a target publication date of 1983. 

In 1981, the University awarded an honorary 
fellowship to Professor R. Joyce of La Trobe 
University, to complete a biography of Sir Samuel 
Griffith. The facilities of the IMB and help 
from the Institute's research assistant have 



- 18 - 

enabled Professor Joyce to substantially complete 
his: manuscript. Professor Joyce's fellowship 
wil:Lcontinue for 1982 while the manuscript is 
prepared for pt_blication. 

THe Centre for the Study of Australian-Asian 
Relations (CSAAR) was established in the School 
of :Modern Asian Studies in late 1978, to carry 
out research on contemporary policy issues in 
Australia's relations with Asia. Over the last 
three years, the Centre has been concerned to 
identify major policy issues in Australia's 
bilateral and multilateral relationships with 
Asian: countries; to encourage Australian and 
Asian researchers to undertake original research 
orr these issues; and to pdblish the results of 
that research as widely as possible. 

The Centre has focussed its research by using two 
criteria: the issues studied should be of 
significance to the contemporary policy concerns 
of Australia; and the Centre should not duplicate 
research being carried out elsewhere. 

From its inception, CSAAR has taken a strong 
interest, along with its study of national 
policies, in Queensland's relations with Asia. 
The Centre's location in Brisbane, and the 
burgeoning of Queensland's links with Asian 
countries - particularly Japan - have made this a 
fruitful area for research, and one which can 
attract strong local interest. In the last three 
years, four major topics of research with a 
Queensland focus have been developed, although 
the Centre's primary attention remains with 
national issues. 

1980 saw the publication of the reports from 
several research projects begun two years 
earlier. These included a major study on the 
entry and settlement experiences of Vietnamese 
refugees in Australia; a history of Australia, 
China relations since 1966; and Australia's 
relations with the Association of South East 
Asian Nations. 

In .  1981, at the request of the Executive 
Committee of the Queensland Branch of the 
Australian Institute of International Affairs, 
CSAAR took over the editing and publication of 
the Institute Journal "World Review". Each 
edition of the journal which appears quarterly, 
carries some six or seven articles on a theme 
current in international politics. The four 
issues in 1981 dealt with population and 
migration; Indochina; Afghanistan and Iran; and 
the''Balance of Terror'. While the transition to 
publication of the journal at the Centre has been 

successful, it has meant a significant addition 
to the workload of the Centre. 

The major research project in 1981 was the 
continued study of Vietnamese migration to 
Australia. This work is directed by the CSAAR 
Director Dr Nancy Viviani, and is funded by a 
Griffith University Research Grant. The research 
concentrates on Australian government policy on 
the entry of Vietnamese in the period 1975-1980, 
and the problems relating to the settlement of 
Vietnamese in Australia. In August and September 
1981, the Director visited Vietnam and Kampuchea 
at the invitation of the Institute of Social 
Sciences, Hanoi. The visit resulted in further 
information for the Vietnamese study and the 
establishment of links between the Centze and 
Vietnamese academic institutions. Research on 
the project was completed in 1981 and a complete 
manuscript should be published in 1982. The 
research continued to attract interest from other 
scholars. By the end of the year, six papers on 
Vietnamese immigration to Australia had been 
published by the Centre, with two more research 
papers planned for 1982. 

Other studies begun, in progress or completed 
dUring 1981 were on Australia-China political 
relations, post 1966; Australia-China trade; 
Australia-ASEAN relations; Australia-Indonesia 
relations; Australia-Japan relations (a survey of 
Japanese perspectives on Australian incUstrial 
relations disputes over the last decade); and the 
Queensland coal indUstry and its relations with 
Japan. Funding for many of these projects was 
provided by the University; the Australia-China 
Council gave grants for the two projects 
involving China. Other research being undertaken 
under the auspices of CSAAR include federal-state 
relations in the resources indUstry; policy 
making in Australia-ASEAN relations; and 
Australia-Singapore relations. 

Research on Australia-ASEAN relations took a new 
direction in 1981 when work began on an ASEAN-
Australia joint research project on trade in 
manufactured goods, sub-project "Market Survey 
and Competition". This work is funded by the 
Australia-ASEAN Research Project at the 
Australian National University and is CSAAR's 
first major collaboration with that institution. 

The Director was invited by the editors of the 
Australian Bicentennial History to contribute to 
this work with a chapter on Australia's foreign 
relations in the post-war period. Dr Viviani was 
also asked to write the Australian Foreign Policy 
Chronicle for 1981, in the May issue of the 
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"Australian Journal of Politics and History". 
CSAAR has developed a valuable research 
collection on Australian-Asian relations which 
includes both published and unpublished papers, 
government documents and statistics, Asian 
publications and a comprehensive newspaper 
clippings system. The collection is regularly 
consulted by staff, students and visitors. 

The Science Policy Research Centre (SPRC) of the 
School of Science was established in 1976 to 
provide a focus for studies of science policy 
within Australia and South East Asia. Work 
undertaken by the SPRC since its inception has 
included advice to government departments and 
professional associations on aspects of 
Australian policy in science and technology. In 
1978, the Director gave evidence to the Senate 
Standing Committee on Science and the 
Environment. 

1981 was a year of major achievement for the 
SPRC, with considerable progress being made in 
research. In particular, research on energy 
policy led to the Centre having a prominent role 
in the 51st ANZAAS Congress. 

A research grant of $37,796 was awarded to the 
Director Dr I. Lowe by the National Energy, 
Research, Development and Demonstration Council, 
for a study of possible future patterns of energy 
supply and demand. In this project, comparative 
studies of the changing pattern of energy use in 
different industrialised countries have been 
conducted, providing insights into the likely 
pattern of future demand in Australia. 
Electricity demand forecasts by the various 
states have been analysed, revealing the problems 
of extrapolating past trends into the future. 
This work will be extended in 1982 to consider 
the implications of various possible future 
patterns of energy demand and supply. 

A grant was also awarded for a study of changes 
in attitudes toward domestic energy conservation 
measures. This study follows up a 1977 survey of 
attitudes and behaviour regarding energy 
conservation in the home. It aims to assess 
changes in knowledge of, and attitudes towards 
energy conservation in the home. 

Other research projects being conducted under the 
auspices of SPRC are on the impact of 
conservation campaigns; alternative liquid fuels; 
impact of policies on solar hot water systems; 
and energy and housing. 

The Centre attracted a steady stream of visitors 

during 1981. 	A highlight was the visit of a 
senior delegation from Mina which included the 
Vice-President of the Computer Science College, 
Beijing; the Division Chief of the State Planning 
Bureau; and the Deputy Director of the General 
Office, State Scientific and Technological 
Commission of China. 

STAFFING NATItics 

The staff population of the University increased 
dramatically from four at the time of the 
promulgation of the Griffith University Act in 
1971, to 199 in 1975, when teaching commenced. 

During 1981 new appointments brought the total 
population to 526 equivalent full-time staff - 
comprising 218 faculty staff, and 308 
professional, technical, clerical and other 
general staff. The increase in staff numbers 
during the year occurred principally as a result 
of the continuing development of the School of 
Social and IndUstrial Administration: the total 
staff numbers in that School increased from 24 in 
1980 to 37 at the end of 1981. 

A great deal of attention has been given to 
stimulating the professional and technical 
development of faculty and general staff 
members. The provision of such opportunities 
takes many forms - from provision of research 
opportunities both in the University and 
elsewhere, through assistance in the evaluation 
and improvement of teaching activities, to formal 
training programmes in particular skills and 
staff exchange schemes. 

Since its earliest days, the University has 
organized programmes to introduce new staff to 
the University. In 1979 these were supplemented 
for the first time, by a series of general 
training courses and seminars. Since then, 
training programmes on a wide variety of topics - 
for example, supervision, committee work, 
secretarial skills, indistrial relations, safety 
and accident prevention, interviewing techniques 
- have been conducted annually. 

The University is currently considering the 
implications for faculty staff of the Report of 
the Australian Vice-Chancellors' Committee 
Working Party on Staff Development of March, 
1981. 

In 1981, the Training and Development Advisory 
Committee was established. The primary function 
of this Committee is to appraise and analyse the 
development and training needs of the general 
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staff, and of the faculty staff likely to be 
involved in administrative functions, and to 
develop strategies to enable these needs to be 
met. During the year, the Committee initiated a 
nunber of staff exchanges within the University 
to give staff experience in areas of activity 
different from their own, and to enable the 
development of new skills. 

STAFF ABSENCES ON OUTSIDE STUDIES PROGRAWES 
(OSPRO) 

The provision of opportulities for faculty staff 
to carry out research or other scholarly activity 
outside the University is of great mportance in 
maintaining and improving the quality of both 
teaching and research. Periods of study leave 
enable faculty staff to keep abreast of scholarly 
developments, or to use research facilities not 
available within the University. In 1977 the 
first 10 members of staff tod< advantage of study 
leave opportunities to research in a different 
environment. 1978 saw the publication of a 
Report by the Tertiary Education Commission on 
study leave for staff of universities and 
colleges of advanced education. The major inpact 
of the Report was the limit placed on the maximum 
amount of study leave which could be permitted. 
This was defined as being not greater than seven 
per cent of available man-years of time of the 
grade of lecturer and above, averaged over the 
triennium. As a consequence of the Report, the 
length of an outside studies progr anrre for 
individual staff members was also limited to six 
months, unless there were special circumstances 
to warrant a longer period of detachment. 

The guidelines defined in the Report necessitated 
changes to the University's original study leave 
policy. During the 1978-80 trienniun, the 
Council adopted a modified study leave policy 
consistent with the gJidelines in the Report, 
thereby enabling the University to operate within 
the seven per cent maximum requested by the 
Tertiary Education Commission. 

During 1981, 119 faculty staff members occupied 
positions in which they were able to accrue 
eligibility 	to 	undertake 	Outside 	St udi es 
Programmes. The University approved the 
detachnent on OSPRO of 16 of these staff 
members. Each was absent for an average period 
of 6.43 months. The cumulative total of 093 RO 
absences amounted to 103 man-months or 7.2% of 
the available time of staff of the grade of 
lecturer and above. 

All the Outside Studies Progranrres were concerned 
primarily with research. 	All but two of the 
progranrres were taken overseas. 	Details of 
absences by Schools and academic service Centres 
are set out in the tables on page 35 of this 
Report. 

INXIST RIX MATTERS 

Prior to 1976, the Queensland universities were 
not active participants in negotiations on 
incListrial matters. Until then, changes in the 
working conditions or salary scales of staff 
categories were initiated by the Council rather 
than effected in response to the determinations 
of an external arbitration system. In 1976, an 
IncListrial Agreement between the three Queensland 
universities, and 17 trade unions was 
registered. This agreement remained in force 
Fran 21 December, 1976 until a ne,v award becane 
effective on 1 April, 1981. The new Award - the 
University Employees (General Staff) Award - 
State - involves the three Queensland 
universities and 20 trade unions. 

In 1979, the University participated in an action 
for a general staff award before the Australian 
Conciliation and Arbitration Commission. The 
Commission accepted the stiorni salon that a 
satisfactory aate provision exists, and handed 
down a decision in June, 1980 excluding the three 
Queensland universities from any proposed Federal 
Award. 

The grcwing involvement of the universities in 
incListrial matters for both general and faculty 
staff led to a decision by the governing bodies 
of the three Queensland universities to set up a 
joint Standing Committee on personnel matters. 
The Standing Committee, established in 1980, is 
responsible for advising the governing bodies on 
incListrial matters of common interest to the 
three universities. The Standing Committee 
subsequently set up an executive group of senior 
officers and staff officers - the Queensland 
Universities Indistrial Negotiating Group 
(QUING) - to deal with incListrial negotiations 
for general staff, and to research and exchange 
information on general staffing matters affecting 
all three institutions. During the two years of 
QUING's operation, a high degree of co-operation 
between the universities has been achieved, 
particularly on general staff matters. 

HONORARY AP PO IMMENTS 

In 	1980, 	the University Council approved 
provisions for the appointment or honorary 
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Fellows. These appointments provide for scholars 
who normally work elsewhere to be associated with 
the work of the University, and sometimes to 
spend periods in the University. In 1980, seven 
Honorary Fellows were appointed. The following 
year, a further appointment was made. 

The following Honorary Fellowships ..ere current 
in 1981: 

School of Australian Environmental Studies 

Mr W.H. Butler, CBE - Conservation Consultant 

Dr 	W. 	Da11, 	MSc 	PhD, 	DSc 	g' ld. 	- 
Officer in Charge, 	Northeastern 	Regional 
Laboratories, CSIRO. 

Dr B.S. Niven, BSc S.A., MSc Witw., PhD Adel. - 
Mathematical Statistican. 

Dr J.A. Redfield, BA BSc Wyoming, PhD Alta - 
Research Scientist, Division of Fisheries and 
Oceanography, CSIRO. 

Dr L.J. Webb, BSc MSc PhD Q' Id. - Senior 
Principal Research Scientist, Rainforest Ecology 
Unit, CSIRO. 

School of Humanities 

Professor R.B. Joyce, BA LLB Syd. , MLitt Camb. - 
Professor, Department of History, La Trobe 
University. 

School of Science 

Mrs Florence Warren, BSc Liv. - Science Teacher. 

Dr D.J.W. Moriarty, BAppSc, PhD Mel. - Senior 
Research Scientist, Division of Oceanography, 
CSIRO. 

THE LIBRARY 

The Library bought its first books in 1972. Wnen 
it opened its doors to the first students in 
1975, it had 28,000 volumes. By the end of 1981, 
its stock totalled 210,000 (including some 22,000 
volume-equivalents in microtext and audio-visual 
formats). 

Acquisitions in 1981 comprised 19,402 volumes. 
In recent years there has been a redirtion in the 
anrual acquisitions rate, mainly because of the 
relatively higier proportion of funds spent on 
materials for research purposes, which are on 
average more expensive than undergractiate books. 

Research materials include in particular bade-
runs of periodicals. Over the years the Library 
has acquired stbstantial sets of major Australian 
and overseas newspapers; extensive runs of major 
bibliographic aids; and sets of a large nunber of 
indivictial periodicals. . Nany of the latter group 
were donations from other libraries and private 
individials. Some inportant purchases in 1981 
were: "Business Periodicals Index" 1958/59 - 
1978/79; "Nihon Rodo Nenkan" 1920-1940; "New Left 
RevieN" 1960-1980; and "Summary of World 
Broadcasts (Far East)" from the BBC Monitoring 
Service, 1949-1975. 

Because of inflation in overseas prices, it 
became necessary in 1981 	to cancel 607 
stbscriptions to periodicals. 	At the end of 
1981, 3,798 periodicals ..ere regularly being 
received, son e 40 per cent of which were free of 
charge (gifts, exchanges and items received as 
part of the Goverment Publications Depository 
Scheme). 

No library is ever self-sufficient, but younger 
and smaller libraries have to lean heavily on 
older and larger libraries. Pec this University 
inter-library loans are restricted to faculty 
staff and postgradiate students. In 1975, the 
Library borrowed 1,252 items and lent only 36. 
In 1981, 4,989 items were borrcwed and 916 
lent. Wnile these figures demonstrate our 
continuing reliance upon the collections of other 
libraries (mainly the University of Queensland, 
which supplied almost half) it can also be seen 
that the imbalance is being redressed. 

The Library has consistently maintained a policy 
of securing the maximal return from its 
expenditure on books and other reading materials 
by stimulating their use, principally by rreans of 
information and advisory services to faculty 
staff and students, and by ptblications.* 
Although initial plans for such services have had 
to be curtailed for financial reasons, the 

* Library Publications include guides like "The Use of Biological Abstracts and Bioresearch Index"; 
"Directory of Corrputer Based Information Retrieval Services"; and "Films: A Guide to Reference Books". 
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Library still has on its staff specialists 
qualified in a range of sUbjects taught in the 
University, and its reference and bibliographic 
facilities are heavily used. This, combined with 
literature-oriented teaching methods in most 
Schools, has resulted in an exceptionally large 
number of loans for a university of this size. 

Loans in 1981 totalled 153,014 - 59 per academic 
member (faculty staff and students). In 1980, 
the latest year for which comparative statistics 
are available, Griffith's loans of 64 per 
academic member were the second highest of 
Australia's 19 universities. 

The Library's short history has been one of 
continuous growth in almost all its activities, 
despite restrictions on university funding; and 
in recent years it has maintained this growth 
without the expansion of staff. It will be 
assisted in continuing to meet growing needs by 
the installation in 1982 of a computer-based loan 
system, for which it is using facilities 
developed by the University of Queensland 
libraries. In 1981 the final stages of this co-
operative venture were planned, a formal 
agreement between the two universities signed, a 
data-based prepared for the stocks of Griffith's 
library, and terminal equipment installed. 

BOARD OF CCHMUNITY SERVICES 

The University has a single body responsible for 
sporting, recreational, catering, social welfare, 
and child care services on campus. This body, 
the Board of Community Services, consists of 
staff and student members of the University 
community. 

The Board began operations in 1975, with three 
employees. In 1981 the Board employed over 50 
people, including specialists in such fields as 
Child_ Care, Catering, and Recreational Planning 
and had a cash turnover for operation of over 
$800,000. 

Campus sporting and recreational activities have 
increased markedly since 1980, when the 
Recreation Hall was opened in The Village. The 
Hall provides an indoor venue for basketball, 
volleyball and badminton, and gymnastic 
activities. 

The Board has become heavily involved in the 
organization and funding of intra-mural sports 
competitions and group leisure activities. 
During 1981 the number of sports teams 
representing the University in local competitions 

continued to grow and the heavily supported 
intra-mural sports programme was expanded. 
Ventures into leisure classes involving the 
community at large met with mixed success but 
will continue in 1982 to help foster the policy 
of the University's involvement with the general 
community. 

The Board provided food services for a large 
number of conferences and seminars held on 
campus. Profits from these functions allowed 
everyday rood prices to members of the University 
to be held at an acceptable level. The loss 
suffered in 1980 was reduced from $34,000, to 
$4,000 in 1981. 

Most clubs and societies in the University - 30 
in all in 1981 - are affiliated with the Board, 
and are sUbsidised from Board funds. Direct 
funding of clubs and societies during the year 
totalled $19,000. 

Members of the Board's staff, like staff from 
other elements of the University, were heavily 
involved with planning the University's 
activities during the XII Commonwealth Games in 
1982. 

Successive Boar de have been conscious of the need 
for a flexible approach towards the management of 
its areas of responsibilities. Procedures and 
policies have been reviewed and updated over the 
years. A major task for the incoming Board in 
1982 will be a review of the constitutions of the 
Board and its Management Committees. The Board 
has adhered strictly, and with pride, to the 
philosophy of joint student/staff management of 
its affairs and this has contrituted to the 
harmonious relations that exist between staff and 
students at Griffith. 

THE BUILDINGS AND THE SITE 

One of the major considerations influencing early 
physical planning was the belief that the 
University's distinctive physical setting should 
be used to reflect the University's academic and 
organizational philosophy. The site developaent 
plans developed in 1972 emphasized the importance 
of ensuring that the design and placement of 
buildings complemented the physical features of 
the Site. 

The original development plan which formed the 
basis of the 1973 "Griffith University Site 
Planning Report" by the then University Site 
Planner, Mt R. Johnson allowed for a population 
of 8,000 students distributed across Schools each 
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with a maximum population of 1,500 staff and 
students. The Plan provided for a compact 
Academic Core developed along a main pedestrian 
street. Buildings designed to effectively meet 
widely varied functional requirements have been 
constructed along this street, without 
threatening the coherence of the overall plan. 

Construction of the first academic building - the 
Science I building - began in July 1973 and was 
soon followed by the Library and Humanities 
buildings and University House. These four major 
buildings together with the Recreation Centre and 
roadworks and site services were ready for the 
commencement of teaching in March 1975. 

Since 1973, 14 major buildings have been 
completed together with a system of roads and 
services, electicity sub-stations, chilled-water 
plant, and street lighting for an actual cost of 
$25M, and with current replacement value of $55M. 

This work has been done in association with a 
landscape plan which maintains the natural 
landscape. Where preservation has not been 
possible because of construction scars, native 
trees and shrubs have been replanted. 

The physical plans for the University have been 
reviewed as expectations about the rate of growth 
and the size of the University have changed. It 
is a tribute to early development plans, and 
subsequent planning decisions, that only minor 
changes have had to be effected to provide 
facilities suitable for a University of 4,000 
students. 

The prospect of holding the XII Commonwealth 
Games in Brisbane in .1982 was the catalyst which 
led to the construction of The Village - a 
residential complex of 702 bedrooms in varied 
configurations of flats and serviced rooms. This 
project, which cost $7M, was jointly funded by 
the Commonwealth and State Governments (each 
providing 27 1/9  % of funds); the Commonwealth 
Games Foundation (5%) and the University (40%). 
The University's contribution was raised by a 
debenture issue, financed by rentals. 

In 1981, construction of further buildings worth 
$3.2M was begun. Two of these were to 
accommodate the additional needs of the XII 
Commonwealth Games - the Village Centre, a 
general purpose building of 1,000 m2  funded by 
the Department of Home Affairs and the 
University; and School Building Five, which will 
be put to academic use in 1983. 

No new building funds are expected to be provided 
in the foreseeable future, and only careful 
management of space will allow the University to 
operate satisfactorily over the next few years. • 
Restriction of funds for tertiary education has 
reduced the University's capacity to provide 
properly for the operation and maintenance of its 
buildings and maintenance of its grounds. 
Spending on site operations and maintenance fell 
by 22% between 1978 and 1980, after allowance is 
made for the increase in building area in that 
period. Although facilities have not 
deteriorated to an unusable state, many desirable 
programmes of preventive maintenance and 
improvement have not been able to proceed. 

CUMMJNITY ACTIVITY 

The 	University's 	commitment 	to .community 
involvement is reflected in the Griffith 
University Act which provides that one of the 
functions of the University shall be "to aid by 
research and other appropriate means the 
advancement and development of knowledge and the 
practical application of knowledge to government, 
industry, commerce and the community". 

This commitment has been demonstrated in many 
different ways. 	Staff of the University have 
contributed both officially 	as 	University 
representatives, and in their personal 
capacities, to the work of advisory and 
consultative bodies. They have condbcted 
continuing education and other programmes, 
contributed to or edited journals, and organized 
or participated in conferences and seminars. 

By 1975, a lively programme of community activity 
had been established. This ranged from the 
secondment of a senior lecturer in the School of 
Australian Environmental Studies to act as 
advisor to the Fraser Island Environmental 
Inquiry, to membership by faculty and general 
staff on the Board of Secondary School Studies 
and its various committees, and other 
professional and scientific bodies. Much of the 
work of the University's research centres has a 
strong and explicit community orientation (see 
section on Research Centres on page 16 and the 
Research Report). 

A good example of the University's commitment to 
the application of knowledge to community 
problems is one of its earliest and longest 
standing research projects on the quality of 
health care in sUburban envirorments. This 
project, which has attracted substantial external 
funding support first from Australian Frontier in 
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1973 and subsequently from the Australian 
Hospitals and Health Services Commission 
(totalling $153,434), surveyed over 900 pre-
school children and their families living in 
developing outer southern suburbs of Brisbane. 
The project investigated existing health care 
services and the ways in which they are 
utilised. It found that less advantaged and more 
distant communities take greater relative risks 
with their health. The research team suggested 
remedial programmes for the health care services 
provided within these areas. The project moved 
from basic research into an action oriented 
phase. The team initiated training for self-
helping groups, aided by doctors and nurses in 
the community. The pUblication "A Self-Help 
Health-Care Workbook", first published in 1978, 
and re-printed twice since, is used and sought 
after by health care groups concerned with 
increasing knowledge and skills for achieving and 
maintaining the health and well being of children 
to pre-school age, and by individual parents. 
The activities of the Health Services Research 
Team in 1981 included training of leaders of 
Self-Help Health-Care Workshops, with nurses from 
New Zealand also participating. The training 
programme developed by the team was used by the 
Department of Aboriginal Health, and the Army ran 
a pilot course at Wacol. 

The year 1981, also saw the organisation of one 
of the School of Australian Environmental 
Studies' 	most 	ambitious 	contributions 	to 
community activity. 	With funding of $67,000 
provided by the Australian Development Assistance 
Bureau, 	Dr E.K. Christie 	directed 	an 
international training course titled 
"Desertification and Management of Arid and Semi-
Arid Grazing Lands". Twenty delegates from 12 
countries in Latin America, Africa and Asia 
attended the six week course Which has been 
acclaimed as an unqualified success by course 
participants and contributors. Delegates 
expressed the view that the course would prove 
beneficial for their research into natural 
grazing land problems in their own countries. 
Australian Environmental Studies faculty staff 
were also heavily involved in the planning for 
the 51st ANZAAS Conference which was held in 
Brisbane in May 1981. Sections 40 (Environmental 
Studies) and 8 (Mathematical Sciences) were 
organized by Griffith staff and held in the 
School of Australian Environmental Studies. Dr 
A. Chase was seconded to the Northern Lands 
Council from July to December 1981, to act as 
investigating anthropologist for three land 
claims on that Council's behalf. 

In 1981, for the first time, the School of 
Humanities participated in the Australian Film 
and Television School National Graduate Diploma 
Scheme. This Scheme is aimed primarily though 
not exclusively, at teachers, for whom it will 
constitute a tertiary qualification in film and 
the media. This qualification will give teachers 
the knowledge and confidence to move into a 
rapidly expanding area of secondary teaching. 
The School of Humanities was one of a number of 
places from which students in the programme could 
choose appropriate courses. Eleven enrolments 
were accepted thrcugh this Diploma Scheme. 

A Humanities faculty staff member convened the 
International Conference "Organization, Economy, 
Society: Prospects for the 1980s" which was held 
at the University in July 1981. Another 
Humanities staff member continued to be a major 
contributor to the planning of the syllabus for 
film and television studies in secondary schools. 

Contributions of staff of the School of Modern 
Asian Studies to community activity during 1981 
included the provision of translation services to 
migrants and the general community; a submission 
to the Senate Standing Committee on Trade and 
Commerce on The Australian Export Coal 
Industry"; and contributions to radio and 
television programmes and the print media. 

The School condUcted a series of "Asian Updated' 
seminars to enable teachers, businessmen, 
government officers, students, and the pdblic 
generally to obtain an expert view of modern 
Asia. Six "Updated' were held during 1981 on the 
trial of the Gang of Four; the Indonesian 
elections; the changing situation in Japan; 
impressions of North Korea: the Malaysian 
political economy; and the situation in Vietnam 
and Kampuchea. Many secondary schools took 
advantage of the School's introdUction of its 
"Understanding Asia" programme under which Mbdern 
Asian Studies faculty staff were made available 
to lecture to groups of students. The University 
is proud to report that a 1981 survey condUcted 
by the Asian Studies Association of Australia 
revealed that the School of Modern Asian Studies 
undertakes a broader range of community 
activities and does them more successfully than 
any other similar university entity in Australia. 

In 1981 the School published a two-volume set of 
Chinese language teaching materials for secondary 
schools - "Hanyu, Chinese for Beginners" by 
Peter Chang, Alyce Mackerras and Yu Xiuging. The 
Australia-China Council has given its support to 
the use of the book as a standard secondary 
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school Chinese language textbook. 

Staff of the School of Science continued to serve 
on many Boards and Committees external to the 
University. These ranged from the Australian 
Institute of Nuclear Science and Engineering and 
the National Council of the Australian 
Biochemical Society to the Brisbane City Council 
Environment and Conservation Committee. 

Despite the pressures and demands of course 
design, the School of Social and Industrial 
Administration maintained a high level of 
interaction with its various communities in 
1981. In February, the School ran Australia's 
first formal training programme for Pre-
Retirement Educators. The course, "Teaching 
Retirement" attracted 40 paying participants. 
Delegates spent half their time being exposed to 
theoretical and practical information provided by 
expert lecturers, and the rest of the programme 

was 	on practice of the skills required in 
Retirement Preparation Programmes. 	The Centre 
for the AdvancEment of Learning and Teaching took 
a primary role in this latter activity. A formal 
evaluation of the programme confirmed its 
effectiveness and considerable interest has been 
shown in the programme throughout Australia. 

During 1981, the School of Social and IndUstrial 
Administration helped the St. Thomas More College 
develop and evaluate an alternative activity-
based programme for Grade 9 students. 

The School Chairmen accepted an invitation to 
give evidence to the Commission of Inquiry into 
Management Education. Professor Limerick 
reinforced the School's formal recommendation of 
November 1980 that the. Commission consider the 
formation of a multi-campus Graduate School of 
Administration to serve Queensland's management 
education needs. 

Performance by student angklung orchestra. The angklung is a West 
Javanese musical instrument made of two bamboo tubes. 
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During 1981, faculty staff in the Centre for the 
Advancement of Learning and Teaching served on 
committees of the Board of Secondary School 
Studies and on the executive of the Higher 
Education Research and Development Society of 
Australasia. Staff of the Centre received two 
grants (one continuing, one new) totalling 
$37,000 from the Evaluative Studies Committee of 
the Commonwealth Tertiary Education Commission to 
do an "Evaluative Study of the TAFE Teacher 
Preparation Programme" conducted at the then 
Mt. Gravatt C.A.E., the T.A.F.E. Teacher 
Preparation Centre and Colleges of T.A.F.E. and a 
"Review of Structures and Processes in the 
Department of Liberal Studies, North Brisbane 
C.A.E." 

Following negotiations in 1980, the Language 
Centre mounted its first intensive language 
training course in Indonesian in 1981. Nine 
Papua New Guineans - five from the PNG Armed 
Forces and four from the PNG Public Service - 
attended the nine-month course which involved 15 
contact hours per week divided into lectures, 
tutorials and language laboratory sessions. All 
the students passed What is believed to be the 
first course of its kind offered at an Australian 
university. The Language Centre assisted Mt. Isa 
Mines Ltd. in editing and translating into 
Chinese, the English commentary on an information 
film to be screened in China. The Centre also 
prepared the sound track for the film. The 
Centre met a number of other requests for 
translations of varying magnitude, including the 
production of Chinese versions of overhead 
transparencies to be used in a commercial 
production in China. 

THE LANGURGE CENTRE 

An early academic decision was that the Schools 
of Modern Asian Studies and Humanities would 
offer language courses as concentration areas to 
their students. Those courses would emphasize 
the establishment of command of the colloquial 
form of the language, to be of assistance to 
students in their other degree studies. It was 
seen that these language skills would also form 
an appropriate basis for later honours studies in 
languages. It was the University's intention 
that it should be possible for the science-based 
Schools to include some study of languages in 
their respective bachelor's degree programmes at 
a later date. 

The University's wide interest in languages led 
to the decision in 1973, to establish independent 
of any one School, a Language Centre to provide 

specialist language teaching. 	The Langiage 
Centre was also to provide language courses as 
part of the University's continuing education 
programme. This decision to have languages 
taught by a separate specialist unit was partly 
influenced by prevailing dissatisfaction with the 
way languages were taught in traditional 
University departments of literature and 
languages, and in particular with the level of 
competence in speaking the language which is 
generally achieved in that system. It was 
believed that a Centre could provide more 
effective teaching backed by research into 
linguistics and language teaching methodology, 
and be better placed to provide more specialised 
language needs of postgradbates and community 
need, generally. It was also recognised that a 
Language Centre would offer practical advantages, 
including the economies of having a single 
language laboratory rather than individual School 
laboratories. 

At the end of 1981, the Language Centre was 
teaching Chinese, Japanese and Indonesian (at 
first, second and third year levels), for the 
School of Mbdern Asian Studies; Italian (at 
second and third year levels); and Japanese (all 
levels) for the School of Science's Bachelor of 
Science with Japanese Language degree programme. 

The Language Centre was established as an 
independent element, but with little academic 
autonomy since it has no students of its own, and 
limited control over the courses it teaches. 
This structure gave rise to some problems within 
the Centre, and to difficulties in the Centre's 
relationships with Schools. 

In early 1981, the University began an enquiry 
into the role and functions of the Language 
Centre. This action was prompted in an immediate 
sense by the Language Centre's proposals in late 
1980, to develop new academic programmes of its 
own, including postgradUate coursework programmes 
in Applied Linguistics. The Committee of 
Inquiry, comprising three senior Griffith faculty 
staff and an external consultant from the 
University of Melbourne was charged with advising 
on 

- the most effective ways of meeting the 
requirments of the Schools' degree programmes 
for language study, taking into account 
academic, 	organizational 	and 	economic 
considerations for the University; and 

- the most effective ways of meeting community 
needs for continuing and advanced learning of 
language. 
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The Committee of Inquiry having considered a 
number of options for the future organization and 
management of the Language Centre recommended the 
Ois-establishment of the Centre and the vesting 
of responsibility for language teaching in the 
Schools. At the end of 1981, the Academic 
Committee accepted the Report as a basis for 
further investigation into whether or how the 
proposed merger of the Language Centre with the 
School of Modern Asian Studies, and with the 
School of Humanities respectively, might be 
implemented. 

PRIZES AND AWARDS 

In 1975, the University's "Degree for Service 
Statute" was promulgated, to allow the Council to 
admit to the honorary degree of Doctor of 
Griffith University (abbreviation DGU) any person 
who had, in its opinion, rendered distinguished 
service to the community or to scholarship or to 
Griffith University. 

This degree was conferred twice - in 1975 on the 
then Governor of Queensland, Sir Colin Hannah; 
and in 1977 on the Chancellor Sir Theodor Bray. 

In 1977, the University changed the title of the 
degree to Doctor of the University 
(abbreviation DU), in recognition of the fact 
that it is the convention for the titles of a 
university's degrees not to include the 
university's name. 

The first two re-titled degrees for service were 
conferred in 1981, upon His Excellency Sir Zelman 
Cowen, Governor-General of the Commonwealth of 
Australia, and Professor R.D. Guthrie, Foundation 
Chairman and Professor of the School of Science. 

Staff of the University have, over the years, 
received academic and community recognition in 
ways ranging from invitations to serve on the 
governing or management bodies of organizations 
or publications, to visiting appointments at 
other institutions in Australia and overseas. 

In 1981, Professor C.P. Mackerras, Chairman of 
the School of Modern Asian Studies, was awarded a 
Media Peace Prize Gold Citation by the United 
Nations Association of Australia, for a series of 
articles on North Korea in the "Courier-Mail". 

His Excellency Sir Zelinan Cowen, Governor-General of Australia 
addresses the special meeting of the Council at which he received 
the Degree of Doctor of the University. 
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In 1980, the University Council approved the 
introduction of a University Medal, to be awarded 
on the basis of achievement, to gradates who 
have been awarded first class honours degrees, 
and who have displayed very high academic 
achievement at all levels of the bachelor's 
degree programme. The Council also approved the 
award of the Medals to past graduates of the same 
distinguished academic standing. It is not 
intended that an award will necessarily be made 
every year; nor, on the other hand, that only one 
medal will be awarded annually .The first 
University medals were awarded in 1981, to - 

John McDonald Bekkers - BSc (First Class Honours) 
in the School of Science, 1979. 

Gerard James Milburn - BSc (First Class Honours) 
in the School of Science, 1980. 

Linda Marguerite Weiss - BA (First Class Honours) 
in the School of Humanities, 1980. 

QUEENSLAND FILM AND DRAMA CENTRE 

The Queensland Film and Drama Centre is a place 
where, by informal association with artists-in-
residence, participation in workshops, and use of 
the Centre's facilities, members of the 
University and local community are encouraged to 
undertake creative work on their own. 

Since 1975 the Centre has been host to 11 
artists-in-residence and a craftsman-in-
residence. 

The Centre has embarked on a deliberate policy of 
hiring artists-in-residence who have experience 
in, and a bias towards, community arts. Since 
1979 practical workshop courses in creative arts, 
tutored by artists-in-residence and Queensland 
artists, have been attended by over four hundred 
participants, more than half of whom have been 
from the outside community. Through the Artist-
in-Residence Programme the University and 
surrounding community have been exposed to the 
ideas and aspirations of practising artists. The 
University environment has been enlivened by the 
provision of high quality workshop facilities 
established by experts, and the Works of Art 
Collection has been enhanced by the addition of 
work produced on the campus. 

During 1981, financial assistance from the Visual 
Arts Board of the Australia Council enabled 
attachments by three artists-in-residence: a 
screen printer, a sculptor and a printmaker. 
Each of these either conducted workshops or held 
exhibitions of their work. 

Financial assistance from the Crafts Board of the 
Australia Council enabled the attachment of a 
craftsman-in-residence for six months to 
establish a ceramics workshop and build a kiln. 
Resident artists, the craftsmen and their 
families were accommodated in The Village in 
return for a parcel of art and craft work 
presented to The Village at the end of the 
year. A ramp was built on the etching workshop 
to allow access for handicapped artists. 

A grant from the Queensland Government Department 
of the Arts, National Parks and Sport enabled the 
Centre to conduct an Australia-wide Playwriting 
Competition for a Queensland local history play 
to be performed during 1982 as part of Brisbane's 
cultural contribution to the Commonwealth Games. 

Thirteen 	community 	workshop 	courses 	were 
conducted during 1981 in pottery, silkscreen 
printing, etching, drawing, photography, film and 
video, and mime. A relationship was established 
with the Extension Programme of the Division of 
Technical and Further Education of the Queensland 
Department of Education for the Centre to become 
a venue for their community workshops. The first 
of these workshops using the Centre's facilities 
was a course in film and video. Specialist 
workshops were also conducted for the Community 
Youth Support Scheme. 

The Queensland Government Department of the Arts 
made a contribution towards running costs. The 
Griffith University Union of Students, and the 
Board of Community Services also assisted with 
contributions toward tutors' fees and workshop 
materials. A function was held on campus to 
raise funds for artist-in-residence materials. 

The Centre's activities were pUblicised through 
newspaper and magazine articles and 
advertisments, radio interviews and community 
radio announcements, the Queensland Cultural 
Diary and through distribution and display of 
leaflets and posters. 

UNIVERSITY ART COLLECTION 

A Works of Art Committee, comprising members of 
the University and outside art experts was 
established in 1975 with the responsibility of 
creating a cohesive art collection. 

The Committee acquires and administers works of 
art for permanent location in specific sites in 
the University, and the University Art Collection 
of some 300 works which is distributed among 
designated gallery areas in almost all 
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buildings. Exhibits are moved from one venue to 
another at frequent intervals. 

Funds for purchases have been derived from a 
component in the capital grant for the 
construction of buildings, grants from 
Commonwealth schemes for assisting the arts, from 
the University Fund and from donations. 

Purchases for the University Art Collection are 
made within a policy approved by the Council, 
which places a major emphasis on works of living 
Australian artists. Works by overseas artists 
have been purchased solely in areas where 
examples of similar work do not exist in 
Australia, or where the works are considered to 
either highlight aspects of the collection or 
exemplify important movements in contemporary 
art. The purchase in 1981 of the intaglio print 
"Giocolieri - Jugglers" by the important Italian 
artist Marino Marini, was made within these 
guidelines. The University's Art Collection 
concentrates on graphics and other works on 
paper, a respectable collection of which can be 
built up with a relatively modest outlay. This 
area has been subject to some neglect and the 
University's collection in this category can now 
be said to be a worthy component in Queensland's 
art resources, and is, indeed, assuming some 
importance nationally. The collection 
complements the functions of the Queensland Film 
and Drama Centre as a focus for print-making. 

Acquisitions by the Works of Art Committee during 
1981 served to further consolidate the 
University's holdings of graphics and works on 
paper by contemporary Australian artists. These 
included works by Alun Leach Jones, Lesley 
Dumbrell, Murray Walker, Max Dupain, 
Sally Robinson and Stephen Spurrier. Of 
particular note was the acquisition of three fine 
etchings by Fred Williams. Another major 
purchase during the year was the Brett Whiteley 
charcoal on paper "Bathroom Drawing No 5"•' The 
collection was also strengthened by a donation of 
34 prints by Ray Beattie, Artist-in-Residence in 
1981, at the Queensland Film and Drama Centre. 

The purchasing policy extends, with less 
Specialisation, to works of art in other media, 
including paintings and sculptures. A major 1981 
acquisition was the David Skinner painting 
"Principles of Buoyancy". 

Recent acquisitions were exhibited in May 1981 in 
the Central Theatres foyer. In conjunction with 
the Warana Festival and the University's tenth 
anniversary, graphics from the Art Collection 
were exhibited in September-October of that year. 

INTER-INSTITUTIONAL CO-OPERATION 

The University has, from its earliest days, seen 
the advantages of close co-operation between 
institutions of higher education. The strongest 
links are, of course, with the University of 
Queensland (computing, honours courses, Library 
facilities, planning liaison). 

The year 1980 saw two major inter-institutional 
arrangements come to fruition. In July of that 
year, an agreement was reached with the 
Queensland Institute of Technology for the joint 
purchase and operation of a Kratos MS25 gas _ 
chromatography mass spectrometer system, located 
at the Queensland Institute of Technology. The 
instrument, which has a wide range of teaching 
and research applications combines gas 
chromatography (a highly sensitive technique for 
the separation of mixtures) with Mass 

spectrometry (a technique for the separation and 
measurement of molecular masses). The instrument 
is operated under the general direction of a 
Management Committee with representatives from 
both institutions. 

In September that year, the University entered 
into an agreement with the University of 
Queensland and the Queensland Institute of 
Technology for the purchase of a Bruker-CXP-300 
high resolution, high power Fourier nuclear 
magnetic resonance (NMR) Spectrometer, and the 
establishment of the Brisbane NMR Centre. The 
instrument is located in the School of Science 
and has a variety of medical, biochemical, 
chemical and physical applications of WM, A 
Management Committee representing the three 
institutions directs the operation of the 
instrument. 

During 1981, the Brisbane NMR Centre beca -ne 
operational and was fully utilized: there was 
less than 10% free time on the instrument, based 
on a 24 hour day, seven day week. 

These two jointly owned and managed ventures are 
unique in Australia, but may become the prototype 
in a situation of limited resources and the ever 
increasing cost of sophisticated research 
equipment. 

Inter-institutional co-operation of another kind 
found expression in the setting up of the 
Administration and Business Education Liaison 
Committee (ABELC) in 1980. This Committee was 
set up as a result of the initiative of the 
School of Social and Indistrial Administration 
and originally included the four educational 
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institutions engaged in administrative education 
in Queensland - the University of Queensland, the 
Queensland Institute of Technology, the then 
North Brisbane College of Advanced Education and 
Griffith University. By the end of 1980 ABELC 
had groNn to include representatives of all 
Queensland's tertiary institutions involved in 
management education. 

The University's longest-standing co-operative 
acti4ity is with the University of Queensland in 
the management and financing of the Prentice 
Computer Centre. Early in 1973 the two 
universities in Brisbane decided to co-operate in 
the development of a single major computer 
centre, with shared funding of capital and staff 
expenditure. Since mid-1974, the University has 
been represented on the University of 
Queensland's Computing Policy Committee and 
Computer Centre Management Committee. In turn, 
the Director of the University of Queensland's 
Computer Centre has been an ex officio member of 
the University's Computing Committee since its 
establishment. 

The University's joint programme with the former 
Mt. Gravatt C.A.E. leading to a bachelor's degree 
and a Diploma in Teaching is dealt with elsewhere 
in this Report. 

Liaison . committees have also been set up with 
other Brisbane tertiary institutions to explore 
and:-develop co-operation and mutual assistance. 
In: 1978, academic liaison committees with the 
University of Queensland and the then Mt. Gravatt 
C.A.E. were set up. Both were charged with 
advising executive heads of the respective 
institutions on a number of areas, and in 
particular on 

- any aspect of academic development affecting 
either institution, particularly ways of 
avoiding overlap in activities, and the 
devising of future joint programmes; 

- the use of each institution's facilities by 
the staff and students of the other 
institution; 

- the joint use of equipment and other academic 
support serices; 

- the development of postgraduate studies. 

In 1981, an academic liaison committee was also 
established with the Queensland Institute of 
Technology. 

In 	1978, 	the University 	established 	an 
administrative support services liaison Committee 
with the then Mt. Gravatt C.A.E., with the 
responsibility of advising the two participating 
institutions on the sharing of scarce skills, 
plant and equipment in buildings, printing, 
transport, general administration, computing and 
library services. 

GRIFFITH UNIVERSITY UNION OF STUDENTS 

The Griffith University Union of Students is 
legally a constituent part of the University 
whose establishment is provided for in the 
Griffith University Act. However, the Union 
operates separately as a body in its own right, 
and represents a student point of view. 

The first meeting of the Union of Students was 
held in March 1975. Much of the early work of 
the Union was devoted to the formulation of a 
constitution, which was finally approved by the 
University Council in August 1978. 

The Union's organization emphasizes participation 
of the widest possible range of students in its 
decision-making. The powers of the Union 
Executive to commit the student bod without 
consultation are very much constrained. There is 
also effective provision for the Union to be 
questioned and brought to account by the student 
body. 

Student concerns familiar in other higher 
education institutions were soon experienced by 
the studenti: as early as. 1978, Union members 
participated in the protests against the 
Queensland Government's ban on street marches; in 
anti-uranium marches; and protests against the 
Federal budget. In the following years, a number 
of other distinctive patterns emerged: close 
association with the Australian Union of Students 
(AUS); support for civil liberties and campaigns 
for increased student funding; the publication of 
the student newspaper "Griffitti"; and the 
founding of the Union's Food Co-operative. From 
an early date, students helped to organize the 
annual Orientation Week and participated on 
University committees as student representatives. 

As the seventies passed into the eighties, the 
emphasis on the mass protest and the street march 
became less pronounced, and the Union turned to 
direct representation to members of parliament on 
questions of student fees, loans and increased 
student allowances. Another important difference 
has been the growth in Student Union revenue: 
total revenue from February 1975 to February 1976 
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was $6,481. 	For a similar period in 1981, the 
Union received approximately $56,000. 	This 
increase has been achieved without raising the 
Student Union charge to onerous levels: it was 
$10 in 1975 and $30 in 1981. 

This increase in funds has enabled the employment 
of salaried staff to ease the burden on student 
office bearers. 

During 1981, the Union continued to represent 
students' interests on campus and in regard to 
broader educational issues. The dominant concern 
during the year was opposition to the educational 
funding cuts recommended in late March by the 
Committee of Review of Commonwealth Functions. 

As in previous years, the Union provided a range 
of services for its members. These included the 
provision of a legal aid service through a member 
of the Caxton Street Legal Service; establishment 
of the position of Women's Officer on the Union 
Executive to assist female students with any 
problems peculiar to women, or arising from 
sexual discrimination; maintenance of a press-
clipping service with up-to-date files on many 
subjects of interest to students; and provision 
of an insurance policy covering all students 
against sports accidents, death, disability and 
hospital or medical costs. The Union appointed 
an Orientation Director, responsible For 
organizing the programme of welcome for new 
students. 

The Union was represented at a number of 
conferences including the Australian Union of 
Students Curriculum Conference in Sydney; the 
Education, Employment and the Economy Conference 
in Adelaide; and the Part-time and External 
Students Organization (PESO) Conference. 

The Union contributed $2,000 to the University 
Loans Scheme in 1981. This Scheme makes loans 
available to students after interview, to help 
them pay their student service charges, rent 
arrears and so on. 

After May 1981, the major thrust of the Student 
Union's activity was directed towards informing 
the University, and Federal and State members of 
Parliament of the considerable amount of 
0POosition to the Loans Scheme that was being 
raised by students. Other government legislation 
Which the Union opposed in 1981 included the 
change to the Overseas Students Charge 
Regulations which increased these charges from 
$2,000 and $1,500, to $2,200 and $1,700; the 
enforced amalgamation of colleges of advanced 

education in Queensland and other states; and the 
decision to discontinue the teaching of 
Engineering at Deakin University. 

Within the University, the Union made submissions 
to the Committee of Inquiry into the Language 
Centre; the Working Party investigating the use 
of tertiary entrance scores as a criterion for 
university admission; and the Working Party on 
revision of "Statute 8.2 - Student Good Order". 
The Union also actively canvassed students on 
their views about the adjustment of semester 
timings in 1982 - which would need adjustment 
because of the University's role during the 
Commonwealth Games. 

The Union's pUblications, the student newspaper 
"Griffitti", and the campus newsletter "Mini 
Griffitti", assist the Union to act as a 
communications network. 

THE GRIFFITH UNIVERSITY POSTGRADUATE STUDENTS' 
ASSOCIATION 

The Griffith University Postgraduate Students' 
Association (GUPSA) which is affiliated with the 
Griffith University Union of Students was formed 
at a meeting held in April 1976 to liaise between 
the postgraduate body and the University. The 
need for such an organization was particularly 
apparent during the early high-growth phase of 
Griffith, with an influx of newcomers taking the 
postgraduate population from its 1975 level of 18 
to 97 by 1977. Since then numbers have gradUally 
increased to the current figure of 213. 

Student participation in the Association has 
occurred on an informal basis with occasional 
gatherings providing for social interaction and 
as a forum for discussion. The GUPSA reports 
that it has always found the University receptive 
to its ideas and aware of its position in the 
University. At the formal level, there is a 
provision for postgraduate representation on the 
Council and several of its committees whose work 
directly impinge upon the concerns of 
postgraduate students. 

The most severe problems seen by postgraduates 
have been the taxation of Commonwealth 
Postgraduate Research Awards, the declining value 
of postgraduate remuneration, the proposed 
imposition of fees, and the continuing squeeze on 
education funding in general. 

GRIFFITH UNIVERSITY FAOJLTY STAFF ASSOCIATION 

The initiative for establishment of the Griffith 
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University Faculty Staff Association (GUFSA) came 
from the Federation of Australian University 
Staff Associations (FAUSA). The Association's 
objectives as described in its 1976 constitution, 
are: 

- to safeguard academic freedom at the 
University; 

- to further the interests of the University 
teaching and research staff and to seek 
better employment conditions; 

- to maintain and promote fellowship amongst 
members of the University community; and 

- to encourage and facilitate contacts between 
the Association or its members and other 
persons or bodies concerned with matters of 
professional interest to members. 

These general areas of concern have remained the 
same, although the degree of importance of the 
various goals have altered. GUFSA's main 
preoccupations today are with professional 
academic goals, and the industrial activites 
required of any academic faculty organization 
registered as an industrial union. 

Following reaistration of the Association with 
the Queensland Industrial Registrar in 1978, 
GUFSA'S ties with FAUSA have become stronger, and 
involvement in FAUSA affairs and committees has 
also increased. Several members have, over the 
past few years, held national office, been 
members of FAUSA Standing Committees, and members 
of working parties producing policy documents. 
This involvment has ensured that the nature and 
problems of small universities are heard within 
FAUSA and included in all discussions on tertiary 
education issues and matters concerning 
employment conditions for academic staff. 

Within the University, GUFSA members are on the 
Council,- the numerous committees of the Council, 
various schools/centres/divisions and the Board 
of Community Services. This has ensured GUFSA a 
voice in the formulation of policies and 
decision-making within the University and its 
community. 

Recently, GUFSA has become more concerned with 
protecting academic standards, and acting 
industrially on behalf of its members. 

The close consultative relationship between the 
officers of the University and the Association 
has enabled joint approaches to staffing on 
industrial issues. 

GRIFFITH UNPERSITY GENERPL STAFF ASSOCIATION 

The Griffith University General Staff Association 
(GUGSA) was formed in July 1974 with the 
following objectives: 

- Co-operation with other associations on 
issues in the pursuit of common goals; 

- Promotion of harmony between general staff 
and other sections of the University 
community; 

- Negotiations on behalf of the general 
staff 	with 	the 	University, 	other 
associations and unions. 

The maintenance of open lines of communication 
between the Association and the University over 
the years has enabled GUGSA to achieve these 
goals. Since 1975 informal meetings have been 
regularly held between the Executive Committee 
and the Registrar and Vice-Chancellor. These 
discussions have been profitable not only in 
their content, but in developing an attitude of 
mutual respect and trust. 

At present, no membership fees are collected, and 
the Association is now considering the 
introdiction of membership fees to ensure the 
receipt of a regular income. 

All positions on the Executive Committee are 
honorary ones, and the limited time available to 
members of the Executive Cammitee to pursue the 
objectives of the Association has become a 
problem. 

The Association is formally represented by a 
nominee on several University Committees. 

The Association has also been intimately involved 
through its Chairman, in making representations 
on staff members' behalf in response to 
allegations of misconduct raised under "Statute 
4.3 - CondUct and Performance of Members of the 
General Staff Groups 3 and 4". This intermediary 
role is formally enshrined in the Statute which 
provides that the Registrar may consider any 
comments on an adverse report of a staff member's 
performance made by the Chairman of GUGSA at the 
staff member's request. This participation has 
been remarkably effective and harmonious. 

The Association's membership numbered 296 at the 
end of the year. 
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This report contains accounts of research work undertaken in the five Schools of Griffith 

University during 1981. As in previous years, the report reflects the very healthy state 

of research within our young institution. There is a balance between on—going and new 

projects, and a gratifyingly large and increasing amount of outside financial support from 

a variety of granting bodies. Total research funds utilised within the University in 1981 

topped $1,000,000 for the first time, close to twice the expenditure of the previous 

year. The Schools of Modern Asian Studies, Science and Australian Environmental Studies 

registered particularly impressive gains in income. 

1981 was not only a successful year for research within the University but also its tenth 

year of existence. Accordingly, we have augmented this report with more detailed accounts 

of three research projects which have been particularly significant within this first 

decade. Each has attracted substantial funding on an on—going basis and has resulted in 

both scholarly publication and public interest and benefit. These three projects — 

Professor Arthur Brownlea's work- on self—helping health care, Dr Roger Holmes' 

investigation of the. biochemistry of alcoholism, and the evaluation of "Synroc" as a 

storage material for high—level nuclear waste undertaken by Professor Robert Segall, 

Dr Sverre Myhra, Dr Roger Smart and Dr Peter Turner — are selected from a wide range of 

ecually successful projects summarised elsewhere in the report. They exemplify the 

multidisciplinary approach to .problem solving which pervades Griffith University's work in 

both research and teaching. 

In the present context of general economic stringency.and increased demand for University 

accountability, the results of research supported by public and other funds need to be 

published, publicised and evaluated. We are confident that this report of our activities 

will bear the closest scrutiny by both scholars and the wider public. Our research 

activities, like those in other universities in Australia, do and must span both pure and 

applied aspects of investigation: it is this duality and the strong links with teaching 

which mark out university research from that practised in other research institutions. 

Support for university research from government and elsewhere cannot expect to be isolated 

from wider economic problems and constraints. However, the vital role of this research in 

the wider scientific intellectual life and technological development of the community must 

be promoted. It is an obligation to press for continuing support in the best interests of 

the community. Cutbacks in support for university research threaten the continuity vital 

to successful investigations presently underway, and severely jeopardize our capacity to 

meet future needs. 

R.L. Kitching, 

Chairman, Research Committee. 



SELF-HELPING HEALTH CARE 

Brisbane and country participants in the first self-helping health care 
programme attending a reunion at Griffith University in 1980. 

The level of health of a community is more a 

reflection of lifestyle, environmental 

factors, and medical services provided, than 

it is of human biological factors. A team of 

researchers led by Professor Arthur Brownlea 

of the School of Australian Environmental 

Studies set out in 1975 to examine how this 

proposition applies for a mother oC a young 

family living in the expanding suburbs on the 

southern edge of Brisbane,' seeking and 

choosing health care for herself and her 

family. This question raised issues about 

now families cope in such environments, given 

personal,. family and community resources, and 

prompted a search for appropriate 

Interventions that could improve the 

capacities of families to cope with health 

problems. 

An approach to the Federal Department oC 

Health resulted in a research grant which 

supported this project until its completion 

in 1981. 

The research team included a doctor, a social 

worker, 	two 	nurses, 	an 	economist- 

statistician, and a psychologist, with the 

support of a typist-illustrator. 	The team 

developed networks among families, 

organizations, and those providing health 

services in the southern suburbs. Local 

mothers were trained in interviewing, and 

helped to design the survey questionnaire. 

After a pilot survey in Acacia Ridge, a 

detailed survey was made of 600 families 

selected at random in the southern suburbs of 

Brisbane. The results were subsequently 

presented to the media, and to communities at 

public meetings for evaluation. 

After these discussions, the problem was 

redefined as that of family vulnerability to 

illness and to difficulties in provi-iing 

appropriate medical care. Any acceptable 

intervention would need to improve family 

coping skills, build up local supportive 

activities, and improve communication between 

local health care providers and their 

clients. 

The second stage of the project was the 

development of a self-helping health care 

programme, aimed at reducing the 

vulnerability or families to illness and 



health care problems, by teaching mothers how 

to make decisions about health care for 

themselves and their families, by improving 

their knowledge of health care, by building 

closer links between mothers and their local 

doctor or nurse, and establishing groups able 

to provide mutual support. The programme 

brings together groups of 12-20 young mothers 

for about 40 hours of workshop sessions, led 

by a local doctor or nurse, and assisted by a 

specially designed workbook. 

Since the pilot study and the initial 

training of workshop leaders, the programme 

has been widely adopted in many communities, 

which have been able to adapt it to their 

special conditions and requirements. 

Programme sponsors are now found at almost 

all levels of government, in almost all 

Australian states, and in New Zealand, and in 

a range of private professional, 

organizational and neighbourhood settings. 

The Aboriginal Health Programme in Queensland 

has become independent in self-helping health 

care by using its Griffith-trained staff 

members to train all its senior nurses, and 

has developed its own workbook series to 

serve aboriginal health care across the 

state. The Army is following along similar 

lines, using its own nurse trained at 

Griffith University to start the programme, 

and its nurse educators to train others. 

Similar moves towards self-reliance and local 

adaptation are occuring elsewhere. In 

Warwick, for example, the local community 

health nurse who started the programme in 

Killarney (a nearby rural village), has 

formed a management group to implement self-

helping health care in Warwick. The research 

team has been approached by a nurse working 

in the Roxby Downs mining project in South 

Australia for materials to develop the 

programme there. In South Australia, the 

workbook is being translated into a number of 

foreign languages, to reach families whose 

native language is Greek, Italian, Serbian, 

German, Croatian and Spanish. 

The investigators feel that self-helping 

health care has become an effective element 

in the evolution of new styles of health 

care. 

GENETIC AND BIOCHEXECAL STUDIES OF ALCOHOL METALBOLISM 

There are striking variations in the 

occurrence of alcoholism in different 

families in the community. These disparities 

even occur in different sexes within 

families, as well as in communities of 

different racial origin. 

Dr Roger Holmes of the School of Science is a 

biochemical geneticist studying genetic bases 

for the diversity of responses to alcohol 

consumption. His interest in alcohol 

metabolism was stimulated when, in 1976 and 

1977, his studies of isozymes (enzymes which 

are synthesized by more than one gene) led to 

the discovery of a genetic variant in one 

enzyme which is a key factor in alcohol 

metabolism. 

His work with co-investigators Dr John Duley, 

Mr Peter Mather, Ms Elizabeth Algar and Ms 

Tanya Seeley is now part of an international 

effort to cope with basic causes of 

alcoholism, and over the past four years has 

aimed to determine the nature of the genetic 

factors which may contribute to differing 

responses to ethanol consumption. 

It is now believed that genetic variations 

contributing to the different effects of 

nlenhnl consumption may occur in at least 

three groups of genes. 

One group affects drinking behaviour, as a 

result of genetically-determined hormonal or 

behavioural characteristics. The second 

group are genes which contribute to disease 

resulting from ethanol ingestion, such as 

cirrhoris of the liver or the Wernicke-

Korsakoff's syndrome, diseases which arise 

from differences in enzymes in the liver, 

where alcohol is broken down to be used as an 

energy source, and in enzymes which react 

with break down by-products of alcohol in the 

brain. The third group are genes which 

contribute to genetic damage caused by 

alcohol consumption. 

Particularly significant are genetic non-

uniformities in those enzymes in the liver 

which oxidise alcohol. These enzymes trigger 

the order in which alcohol is broken down 

into two substances; acetaldehyde, an 

extremely toxic substance which may produce 



hallucinogenic compounds in the brain; and 

acetate, the metabolic by-product of 

acetaldehyde metabolism, which is used as an 

energy source by the body. 

Dr Holmes's current project also analyses the 

appearance of these enzymes in various body 

tissues, including the brain, during the 

development of the foetus and new-born 

animals. The low level of enzyme activity 

which occurs within the foetus severely 

diminishes the metabolic capacity to cope 

with ethanol. This lack of defence means 

that about one in every 1000 babies suffers 

from the foetal alcohol syndrome, brought on 

by mothers - particularly alcoholic mothers - 

who drink heavily during pregnancy. 

Dr Holmes uses inbred strains of mice to 

examine the extent of genetic differences in 

the production of these enzymes, and to 

decide which genes are involved. Inbred 

strains are used because all the individuals 

within a strain are geneti.:ally identical 

enabling the genetic differences between 

individuals to be controlled, and 

highlighting behavioural differences between 

the various strains. The mice used in 

studies examining drinking behaviour have 

free access to food, and are given a choice 

between drinking water only, or water with 

10% ethanol. Some inbred strains prefer the 

alcohol solution; other strains will not 

touch the alcohol, and drink water only. 

The project has been supported by grants from 

the Australian Research Grants Scheme, The 

Australian Associated Brewers, and the 

National Health and Medical Research Council. 

In the long-term, the project aims to develop 

standard procedures for studying genetic 

differences towards alcohol consumption in 

human populations, and to contribute to an 

understanding of the processes in the brain 

leading to intoxication and addiction. 

EVALUATION OF "SYNROC" FOR THE STORAGE OF NUCLEAR WASTE 

Does Australia have a solution to the twin 

problems of storing high-level nuclear waste 

quickly, and storing it in a way that can 

reasonably be expected to be safe for more 

than one hundred thousand years? 

A 	team 	of 	physicists, 	chemists 	and 

microscopists has been awarded a grant of 

$90,000 over three years by the National 

Energy Research Development and Demonstration 

Council (NFRDDC) to look for a solution to 

the world-wide problem of high-level nuclear 

waste disposal. The team and their special 

interests are Professor Robert Segall (the 

physics of solids), Dr Sverre Myhra (the 

physics of radiation damage), Dr Roger Smart 

(physical chemistry of reactions at 

surfaces), and Dr Exeter Turner (a physicist 

and expert on electron microscopy). 

Their interest in this line of research dates 

back to 1974 and 1975 when Professor Segall, 

Dr Smart and Dr Turner were investigating 

fundamental principles in factors controlling 

dissolution rates of ionic, semiconducting 

and insulating oxides. This led to a 

research grant with the Australian Atomic 

Energy Commission to study glasses used to 

contain high-level radioactive wastes. 

The work then expanded to include a 

comparison of the characteristics of high-

level waste glasses and "Synroc". David 

Cousens and Roger Lewis, both of whom had 

been awarded studentships by the Australian 

Institute of Nuclear Science and Engineering, 

were already directing their doctoral 

research to aspects of these projects. The 

next step was the award of the NERDDC grant 

to study the microstructure of "Synoc", a 

product which was developed by Professor A.E. 

Ringwood of the Australian National 

University. The "Synroc" process blends 

high-level radioactive waste into synthetic 

rock with a tremendous cohesion, a method 

which promises to hold radioactive material 

for millions of years without 'allowing it to 

seep into the biosphere. 

"Synroc" is produced by hot-pressing the 

radioactive waste with a mixture of oxides to 

produce three new synthetic minerals: 

perovskite, hollandite, and zirconolite, 

which between them bond With all the chemical 

substances of the radioactive waste. 

Professor Ringwood's 	theory., 	now 	being 

treated with great interest around the world, 

is that the synthetic rock will retain the 



dangerous radioactive waste in a static 

::onditLn as it gradually cools and the level 

of radioactivity Calls — just as similar 

natural rock formations have held naturally-

occuriu,; mAioactive substances in a static 

condition for millions of years, despite 

changing geological environments and exposure 

to ground water. 

The competing method of disposing of high—

level nuclear waste to to fuse it in 

oorositicate glass (a procedure similar to 

making coloured Pyrex). Because high—level 

radioactive waste is very hot, with an 

initial temperature of about 400 degrees 

Celsius, it takes about fifty years for it to 

cool down to a temperature of less than 

100 °C. When the waste has cooled to this 

point, it can be fused in glass and stored in 

underground caverns where the temperature is 

no more than 40 °C. It is claimed that 

radioactive wastes ,:an be disposed of in 

"Synroc" without a lengthy cooling period, 

and stored at great depths, where ground 

temperatures may be as high as 100 °C. 

Glass is the only disposal method with an 

existing technology, and the only disposal 

method actually in use. All other high—level 

radioactive waste is in interim storage in 

cooling ponds or tanks near reactor sites. 

The researchers expect that there will be a 

continuing demand for glass as the cheaper 

method in situations where it is possible to 

cool high—level nuclear waste before burying 

it. 

The research team wiLL compare the durability 

of "Synroc" with high—level waste glasses by 

characterizing the composition and structure 

at microscopic levels, and will work in close 

co—operation with the Australian Atomic 

Energy Commission aril the Australian National 

University. They will use equipment at the 

Brisbane Surface Analysis Pacility, which is 

jointly funded by the University of 

Queensland, 	the Queensland Institute or 

Technology, and Griffith University. 
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Dr David Cousens manipulates a device using argon ion beams for thinning 
Synroc specimens before examination in the electron microscope. 
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SCHOOL OF AUSTRALIAN 
ENVIRONMENTAL STUDIES 

Research activity by faculty staff continues across a 
wide spectrum of interest, reflecting the multi- 
disciplinary and problem-oriented nature of the 
School. 	1981 was another satisfactory year for the 
School in terms of research. 	Including some grants 
carried over from the previous year, the total value 
of funding within the School amounted to $306,000. 
This represents an increase on the figure for 1980. 

The School's research interests in the management of 
land resources have been boosted by a decision made 
within the University this year to support the 
purchase of an isotope-ratio mass spectrometer, for 
the analysis of nitrogen-15 content in soil and water 
samples. The instrument, a Micromass MM622, is the 
first in Australia, and one of only a few in the 
world. It will be used to analyse samples from a wide 
range of terrestrial and marine experiments which are 
being conducted, from islands on the east coast of 
Australia, to the sand plains of the West Australian 
wheat belt. 

Two controlled-environment plant growth chambers have 
been acquired through funds provided by the Australian 
Research Grants Scheme and the School. These chambers 
are being used for new ecological research studies 
into the effects of environmental factors (light, 
temperature, and water) on the production and 
stability of natural Australian ecosystems, such as 
semi-arid grasslands and sub-tropical rainforests. 

Members of the faculty staff were heavily involved 
early in 1981 in planning for the 51st ANZAAS 
Congress, held in Brisbane during May. Two sections 
of the Congress - those on Environmental Studies and 
Mathematical Sciences - were organised and held at the 
School. 

Institute of Applied Social Research 

The 	Institute of 	Applied 	Social 	Research was 
established in 1977 with a foundation grant from the 
Hancock Brothers. It is a research centre within the 
School whose primary objective is to bring together 
faculty staff who have interests in applied research 
and in seeking funding for research into problems of 
community interest. The IASR is administered by a 
Management Committee which is responsible to the 
School and to the University Council, and by a 
Director who is responsible for the day-to-day running 
of the Institute. For the period 1979 to June 1981, 
Dr Geoff McDonald was Director, and since July 1981, 
Dr Roy Rickson has held that position. 

Research in the IASR has focused on a number of main 
themes in response to community needs: 

- impact studies of major projects and planning 
proposals including the declaration of the Cairns 
section of the Great Barrier Reef Marine Park, 
irrigation development in the Upper Darling Basin, 
the southeast Queensland pulp mill, and land 
development in the Hinchinbrook area. 

- fisheries economics and management studies covering 
most sections of the Great Barrier Reef and 
southeast Queensland. 

- social indicators and population data including the 
development of an information system, and 
publication of the Urban Social Atlas of Brisbane. 

- evaluation of government programmes, in particular 
the Queensland Defensive Driving Course. 

- studies of attitudes and responses to environmental 
degradation including industrial pollution 
abatement and soil conservation policies. 

The IASR has attracted funding from a wide range of 
government agencies, private companies, community 
groups and from the University to support this work. 

One of the principal features of the work of the IASR 
is its basis in interdisciplinary team work. Each 
project has called upon a range of expertise from the 
social sciences including economics, sociology, 
political science and psychology and, given the 
suostance of the research, related bio-physical and 
engineering expertise in soil science, hydrology, 
acoustics and marine biology. This enaoles the 
Institute to tackle a range of research problems 
beyond the scope of single disciplinary groups, 

RESEARCH PROJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 

Staff 

Mr D.E. Abel 
Numerical solution of a partial differential 
equation describing soil solute transfer 
An investigation into different numerical methods 
of solution. 

Mr D.E. Abel and Dr C.P. Catterall 
A simulation model 
The development of a simulation model for the 
forage flocking behaviour of silvereyes in 
response to nabitat variability. 

Mr D.E. Abel and Dr A. Hall 
Attitudes of students to learning computer 
programming 
The study aims to identify the principal sources 
of anxiety amongst computing students through the 
collection and analysis of survey data about their 
attitudes. 

Mr D.E. Abel and Dr C. Hulsman 
Fitting a Logistic model 
The development of a computer program to fit a 
logistic growth model to available data on terns, 
estimating statistical measures of the variance of 
the parameters of the model. 

Dr A.A. Arthington 
Ecological 	studies of freshwater systems 
associated with insular and mainland sand dunes of 
southern Queensland 
Aspects of three lakes on North Stradbroke Island 
are being compared, including physio-chemical 
limnology, zooplankton, phytoplankton and 
bacterial communities (with Mr G. Lee-Manwar). A 
separate study (with Dr J.A.L. Watson, CSIRO 
Division of Entomology, Canberra) has examined the 
ecology of odonata (dragonflies) in these 
environments. 

Dr A.H. Arthington, Dr D.W. Connell, Ms D.L. Conrick, 
Mr P. Outridge and Dr J. Fuerst 

Bulimba Creek ecosystem 
This project aims to investigate relationships 
between water-quality factors such as dissolved 
oxygen and biochemical oxygen demand and the 
structure of benthic communities in Bulimba Creek. 
An evaluation of biological monitoring methods as 
applied to benthic macro-invertebrates has been 
completed and a final report is in preparation. 

Dr A.H. Arthington, Mr R.J. McKay (Queensland Museum) 
and Mr D.A. Milton 

Ecology of native and introduced stream fishes 
The project aims to determine the impact of 
introduced aquarium fisnes on native stream fishes 
in southeast Queensland. 

Dr W.C. Boughton 
Frequency of major flood events in eastern 
Australia 
Statistical techniques have been developed for the 
analysis of streamflow records in order to 
estimate the probabilities of future flood events 
of various magnitudes. 

Computer simulation modelling of the Later balance 
of catchment areas 
Computer modelling is used to simulate the water 
balance of catchment areas in order to estimate 
the amounts and rates of runoff which will occur 
from various amounts and rates of rainfall. 



Management of  water supply catchment areas 
Some uses of land can affect the quantity and 
quality of runoff which may be required as a water 
supply 	for 	urban 	populations, 	irrigation, 
industrial purposes or wildlife preservation. 
This project involves a study of some of the 
conflicts between the uses of land in catchment 
areas and the needs of those who use the runoff 
water. 

Dr W.C. Boughton and Mr D.M. Freebairn *  (Queensland 
Department of Primary Industries) 

Surface runoff studies on the eastern Darling 
Downs 
Soil erosion is a serious problem for agricultural 
production on the sloping lands of the eastern 
Darling Downs. The University is co-operating 
with the Department of Primary Industries in the 
study of surface runoff, soil erosion and moisture 
conservation under various crop and residue 
management practices. 

Dr W.C. Boughton and Dr D. Gilmour*  (Queensland 
Department of Forestry) 

Hydrology of the "wallum" country in southeast 
Queensland 
Some 57,000 hectares of low productivity native 
forest in the wallum country has been converted to 
high productivity exotic pine plantation near 
Gympie, and this will increase to some 80,000 ha 
in the near future. Joint research with the 
Department of Forestry is aimed at clarifying the 
hydrological effects of this major change in lard 
use. 

Dr W.C. Boughton and Mr R.J. Nailer 
Modelling urban stream channel changes 
This project is studying the hydrological and 
geomorphological changes that are occurring in the 
streams that traverse the Brisbane urban area 
(Enoggera, Oxley, Norman and Bulimba Creeks) as a 
result of excavation of sand and gravel for 
builaing materials, construction of water supply 
dams and flood-detention basins, diversions of 
streams for flood mitigation, and major works such 
as the construction of freeways and airports. 

Dr W.C. Boughton and Mr B.J. Stewart *  (Queensland 
Water Resources Commission) 

Environmental impact assessment of water 
development works in Australia 
A study has been made of the techniques used by 
the major water resources authorities in Australia 
for evaluating the likely environmental impact of 
proposed water development projects. 

Dr A.L. Brown 
Computer simulation model of road traffic noise 
Mathematical simulation of time-varying noise 
levels at various distances from roadways and for 
various traffic conditions. 

Dr A.L. Brown and Dr A. Hall 
Environmental study of a residential roadway 
Taringa Parade, in a Brisbane suburb, originally 
serviced an access road to a freeway but further 
road construction 	resulted in this 	roadway 
reverting to a residential street. Extended 
interviews of residents and physical measurements 
have been performed on this roadway to assess 
community response to an improvement in 
environmental quality. 

Professor A.A. Brownlee 
Self-helping health care in young families 
Further evaluations of co-caring in new suburban 
environments. During the year, three training 
programmes for nurses were undertaken to equip 
them to provide workshop leadership in a variety 
of community settings, such as Community Health 
Centres in country towns, voluntary agencies, pre-
school situations, among families of military 
personnel and within aboriginal communities. 
Nurses in Mornington Island and Mt Ise have been 
trained for this work. 

Political epidemiology 
An analysis of the decision process surrounding 
epidemiological investigations of environmental 
health problems. 

Professor 	A.A. 	Brownlee, 	Mrs 	S.M. 	Payne, 
Dr P.W.A. Dayananda and Dr A. Hall 

Evaluation of the Defensive Driving Course in 
Queensland 
This project is funded by the Commonwelth 
Department of Transport, and is aimed at 
evaluating the use of the Defensive Driving Course 
in Queensland and examining any further 
improvements that can be made. 

Dr C.P. Catterall and Mr R.H. Coutts 
Plant key 
The development of an identification guide to 
local plants, which is suitable for accurate 
identification by persons unfamiliar with the 
terminology of taxonomic botany. 

Dr C.P. Catterall and Mr M.A. Eiger 
Foraging and flocking of the house sparrow 
The project covers an investigation of the effects 
of flocking on individual feeding efficiency and 
the probability of predator detection. 

Dr 	C.P. 	Catterall 	and 	Professor 	J. 	Kikkawa*  
(University of Queensland) 

Population dynamics of island siZvereyes 
A long-term joint study of fluctuations in 
population size of a small passerine bird under 
conditions of high density, periodic food shortage 
and climatic stress: investigating the factors 
limiting the population and the role of behaviour 
in its ecology and evolution. 

Monitoring the change in roadside noise levels 	Dr C.P. Catterall and Dr I.R. Poiner
* 
 (CSIRO Division 

resulting from electrification of Brisbane's rail 	of Fisheries and Oceanography) 
system 	 Population parameters of Strombid gastropods 
Twenty-four hour noise-level measurements have 	 A joint project which studies the general 
been completed beside several locations on the 	 demographic patterns of selected Strombus species, 
Brisbane rail system in order to assess any change 	 with particular reference to the interaction of 
in noise levels resulting from the introduction of 	 habitat quality, density and individual size, and 
quieter electric trains., 	 the effects of human exploitation. 

The dose-response relationship for road traffic 
noise 
This is a continuing investigation into the 
relationship between physical measures of 
environmental noise and community response to such 
noise beside roadways. 

Dr A.L. Brown (in conjunction with the Queensland 
National Parks and Wildlife Service) 

7isitor survey at the Lamington National Park in 
Easter 1979 
A visitor and usage survey was conducted in the 
Binna Burra section of the Lamington National 
Park. Campers, lodge residents and day visitors 
were surveyed regarding their activities and 
opinions, and the information is currently being 
analysed. 

Dr A.K. Chase 
Cape York Peninsula historical reconstruction 
This project continues from postgraduate research 
into the history of European contact, Asian 
influences from lugger-based industries, and 
government intervention as they affected eastern 
Cape York aboriginal people. By elaborating the 
dynamics of the alien intrusions, the project aims 
to contribute to theoretical debate on the 
transitions and transformations coastal aboriginal 
people have undergone in the last 120 years, in 
their social and cultural life. 

Dr A.K. Chase, and Dr B. Meehan *  (ANU) 
Daly River (NT) regional ethnographic survey 
Associated with the Land Claims work for the 
Northern Lands Council, the investigators are 



carrying out the first anthropological survey work 
for the upper Daly Basin, among present-day 
members of the Wagaman, Wardaman, Nangi Wumeri  and 
Djamindjung  peoples. Though certain aspects of 
this work will be used in the preparation of Land 
Claim documents, the investigators will continue 
to gather and analyse data relating to perceptions 
of land tenure, resource use and social change 
among these aboriginal communities. 

Dr A.K. Chase, Mr G. Walsh* , [Natiogal Parks and 
Wildlife Service (NPWS)], Mr T. Volbon (NPWS), with 
specialist * assistance from Dr G.T. McDonald, 
Dr R.A. Hynes , (Queensland Institute of Technology), 
Mr E.C. Stock 

Carnarvon Range aboriginal relics survey 
The project is to develop a site survey recording 
system with data codification for computer 
analysis. This is to be used in conjunction with 
other data in order to make planning decisions for 
National 	Park management strategies in the 
Carnarvons region. 	The project also aims to 
reconstruct basic social and cultural dimensions 
of pre-contact and early contact aboriginal life 
in this region, from the unique body of cultural 
remains. These consist of rock art and 
engravings, campsites, mortuary sites and material 
culture items. 

Dr A.K. Chase, Dr L.J. Webb, Dr D. Smyth * , (CST 
Division of Rainforest EcIlogy), Dr R.A. Hynes * , 
(QIT), Professor B. Rigsby and Mr C. Anderson , 
(University of Queensland) 

Cape York ecology transect 
The project examines aboriginal man/land relations 
across central Cape York Peninsula, looking at 
plant and animal use and classification, systems 
of indigenous land tenure and use, and change in 
resource strategies. 

Or E.K. Christie 
High-temperature stress in semiarid plants 
The project aims to examine the physiological 
mechanisms 	and 	ecological 	effects 	of 	high 
temperature and heat-induced moisture stress on 
the establishment, growth and survival of plants 
important for Australia's pastoral industries. 

Dr E.K. Christie and Mr R.O. Armstrong 
Analysis of environmental factors in relation to 
competition between invading and preferred native 
grasses 
This project aims to evaluate the interaction 
between temperature and competitive ability for 
phosphorus between preferred native grasses and 
undesirable invading species on the infertile red 
earth soils of southern Queensland. The main 
objective will be to develop an ecological basis 
for the selection and establishment of preferred 
native grasses in degraded land systems of the 
Maranoa region. 

Dr D.W. Connell and Mr G.J. Miller 
Ecotoxicology of some common environmental 
contaminants 
A review of the scientific literature is being 
undertaken to enable the development of a 
theoretical basis for the interaction of trace 
toxic substances with ecosystems. 

Or D.W. Connell, Mr G.J. Miller and Or M.L. Coates 
Petroleum hydrocarbons in the Great Barrier Reef 
ecosystem 
This project 	involves the 	investigation of 
hyd'ocarbons in corals, fish, holothurians, algae, 
and Triddana sp in the Great Barrier Reef area. 
Analysis of the results has revealed the 
occurrence of trace petroleum hydrocarbons in some 
organisms. This will establish a baseline against 
which petroleum pollution in the area can be 
evaluated. 

Dr D.W. Connell, Mr G.J. Miller and Mr A.G. Pear 
Behaviour of petroleum hydrocarbons in aquatic 
ecosystems 
This project involves investigation of the rate of 
movement and compositional changes that occur in 

petroleum hydrocarbons when they are introduced 
into the Brisbane River estuarine ecosystem. 

Or D.W. Connell and Mr G.R. Shaw 
Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in aquatic 
ecosystems 
A series of investigations are in progress 
evaluating the factors affecting the transfer of 
PCBs within aquatic ecosystems. Trophic index has 
been shown to be significant only with birds, and 
microhabitat concentrations are more important 
with other organisms. The stereochemistry of 
individual PCBs has a strong influence on uptake. 

Mrs P.E.R. Dale 
Moss and liverwort identification 
Compilation of a moss and liverwort (bryophyte) 
flora 	for 	selected 	locations 	in 	southeast 
Queensland. 	Initially, the project aims to 
develop the investigator's expertise in 
identification, and in the longer term, to develop 
understanding of the southeast Queensland 
bryophyte ecology. 

Physiognomic description of vegetation 
Further application of the Dansereau method of 
describing vegetation for sites in southeast 
Queensland. 

Mrs P.E.R. Dale and Dr M.B. Dale *  (CSIRO Division of 
Computing Research) 

Urban spatial patterns 
Application of content analysis and numerical 
classification techniques to descriptions of urban 
space patterns and processes. Contrasts between 
reporters are also being investigated. 

Mrs P.E.R. Dale and Ms K. Pole*  (Open University, 
United Kingdom) 

Cross-cultural study of vandalism 
Analysis of student perception of vandalism using 
British and Australian students. Preliminary 
results indicate that there are three main student 
groups - those concerned with the motives for 
vandalism as well as its physical expression; 
those concerned only with the physical attributes 
(a conservative group); and a third group 
concerned with the ideology of vandalism, and 
related moral and ethical issues. 

Mrs P.E.R. Dale and Dr R. Rogers *  (University of 
Queensland) 

ironsida Park project 
Inventory of a local semi-natural sclerophyll 
woodland 	in 	terms 	of 	vegetation, 	soils, 
topography. It is hoped to develop teaching 
materials designed to increase awareness of the 
environment and to complement specific skills 
being taught to young persons from primary school 
age to year 12. 

Dr P.W.A. Dayananda and Dr W.L. Hogarth 
Statistical and mathematical models in drug 
addiction spread 
Drug addiction is now considered to be a mjaor 
sociological and health problem in the developed 
nations. Although agencies exist for combating 
this problem, so far no attempt has been made to 
analyse the data available. This project is aimed 
at developing models for drug addiction spread, as 
well as analysing the data available 
statistically. 

Ms S.M. Driml, Mr T.J. Hundloe, Mrs S. Shaw, 
Mr P. McGinnity 

Economic characteristics of fishing in the Great 
Barrier Reef region (excluding the Capricornia 
section) 
This project was undertaken in the Institute of 
Applied Social Research under contract to the 
Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, and with 
the co-operation of the Commonwealth Department of 
Primary Industry and the (then) Queensland 
Fisheries Service. The aim was to collect 
baseline data on commercial and recreational 
fishing activities in the Great Barrier Reef 
region. While emphasis was placed on economic 





Dr M.J. Liddle, Dr A. BOlow-Olsen*  (Institut fur 
Botanisk, Copenhagen) and Mrs J.M. Zalucki 

The flowering history of Xanthorrhoea johnsonii  
The relationship between flowering history and the 
number of residences built since 1B30 within three 
kilometres of the University campus was 
examined. A positive correlation was found, and 
it is suggested that this is due to increasing 
numbers of accidental fires. 

Dr G.T. McDonald 
Optimisation methods in land use planning 
For strategic planning, the principal task is to 
choose the best possible allocation of competing 
land uses to meet the needs of the region in 
question. Research is underway on the application 
of linear programming, mixed integer programming 
and heuristic methods to find optimal solutions. 
Applications are in an expanding urban fringe area 
in an area of Queensland which was previously 
wholly rural. 

Dr G.T. McDonald and Mr M.J. Guilfoyle 
Urban Social Atlas of Brisbane - 1976 
An Urban Social Atlas has been prepared for the 
greater Brisbane Area. It contains a set of 70 
maps together with interpretative text on the 
following major themes: age groups; occupations 
and incomes; employment and industry; ethnic and 
religious groups; families; housing; social area 
analysis. This atlas differs from most social 
atlases in that it contains a broader discussion 
of the various aspects of the urban area rather 
than a series 	of single commentaries on 
individual maps. 	Given this different approach, 
this publication is, in fact, a descriptive urban 
text for Brisbane and will offer valuable 
information for many years in the future. 

Mr W.J. Metcalf 
Alternative lifestyles as an environmental 
response 
An examination of various types of communes and 
alternative, communities in Australia and New 
Zealana with particular reference to their 
environmental perceptions and responses. 

Mr G.J. Miller and Dr D.W. Connell 
Occurrence of petroleum hydrocarbons in estuarine 
organisms 
A study of the patterns of deposition and 
accumulation of petroleum hydrocarbons in 
organisms in the Brisbane River estuary is in 
progress. 

Mr G.J. Miller, Mr A.G. Pear and Dr D.W. Connell 
Behaviour of metals in a coral reef fish community 
An investigation of the transfer of metals between 
water and fish, and between food organisms and 
fish, within a fish community on Heron Island is 
in progress. 

Dr B.S. Niven 
Application of mathematics to ecology 
This group of projects involves several stages: a 
development in "pure" logic (Lesniewski's 
mereology) with a view to using it in ecology; and 
formalisation of the theory of ecology by the 
completion of formal definitions of certain 
ecological concepts such as "resource", 
"ecosystem", and by the application of the 
definition of environment to animals and human 
beings (in collaboration with Dr A. Hall). 

Mrs S.M. Payne 
Allocation of resources in a steady-state 
situation: a study of the Australian university 
system 
This project involves developing a data base of 
the Australian university sector with the long-
term objective of developing a model of resource 
allocation. 

Economic evaluation of health services 
The project involves an economic evaluation of 
medical and alternative health care services. 	In 
particular, an evaluation of the Community Health 

Care Programme was undertaken. This was concerned 
with evaluating the effectiveness and efficiency 
of health care at the Inala and Ipswich Community 
Health Centres. 

Mrs S.M. Payne, Dr A. Hall and Dr A.L. Brown 
Measurement of environmental quality 
Development of scales to measure perception of 
environmental quality which could be used to 
compare both objective and subjective aspects of 
environmental quality. 

Dr R.E. Rickson 
Industrial 	pollution 	abatement 	change: 
decision-maker to scientist relationships and 
environmental policy 
A study of the attitudes of decision-makers in 
industry and scientists towards pollution 
abatement policies. 

Professor C.W. Rose 
Models of soil erosion and deposition in 
landscapes as affected by management practices 
An objective of these models was to aid 
quantitative interpretation of possible soil 
conservation strategies for various landscapes, 
soil types and environments. 

Professor C.W. Rose and Mr B. O'Leary *  (QIT) 
Rate of soil erosion 
The development of a practical field technique to 
estimate the spatial variation and rates of soil 
erosion and accumulation on the Darling Downs 
using caesium-137 and lead-210. 

Estimation of variations in soil erosion 
The estimation of the areal variations in soil 
erosion intensity and the past and present rates 
of soil erosion on the Darling Downs using 
caesium-137 and lead-210. 

Professor C.W. Rose, Professor J-Y. Pariange and 
Dr R.D. Braddock 

Measurement of soil water properties 
Testing of a new method for measuring hydraulic 
conductivity and sorptivity or average diffusivity 
in field soils. These factors control the 
movement of subsurface water. 

Professor C.W. Rose, Professor J-Y. Parlange and Dr 
R.D. Braddock 

Miscible displacement in soils 
Leaching of solutes, pollutants and fertilisers in 
soils. 	The project aims to describe kinetics and 
absorption effects 	from breakthrough curves 
affected by dispersion. 

Dr P.G. Saffigna 
Bromide as a tracer of nitrate movement in soil 
The objective of this project is to determine the 
suitability of bromide as a tracer of nitrate 
movement under field conditions. The 
identification of nitrate leached from fertiliser 
or animal manures or other wastes is frequently 
difficult, due to transformations and sources of 
nitrate in soil. Bromide may be very useful to 
assist in identifying where nitrate peaks from 
specific sources have moved in the soil profiles. 

Dr P.G. Saffigna and Dr J.N. Ladd*  (CSIRO Division of 
Soils, Adelaide) 

Carbon transformations in Queensland wheat-growing 
øoils 
The objective of this project is to establish the 
quantity of carbon that is released from wheat 
stubble and remains in the soil under field 
conditions. Wheat stubble labelled with 
radioactive carbon (carbon-14) was applied to 
undisturbed soil cores in the field. The quantity 
of carbon-14 remaining in the wheat stubble at 
different times during the summer fallow and the 
winter crop period was determined by analysis of 
soil and of residual plant material. 

Dr P.G. Saffigna and Mr M. Mason' (Western Australian 
Department of Ariculture) 

Fertiliser nitrogen availability to wheat under 
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Western Australian field conditions 
The objective of this project is to establish 
under field conditions the availability to wheat 
of applied fertiliser nitrogen. 	Fertiliser 
labelled with nitrogen-15 was applied to 
unconfined and also to confined plots of soil on 
two sandy soil types near Merredin, Western 
Australia. The availability of the fertiliser 
nitrogen to wheat was determined by analysis of 
soil and plant samples for nitrogen-15. 

Dr P.G. Saffigna and Dr D. Moriarty *  (CSIRO Division 
of Fisheries) 

Vutrient cycling in marine systems 
The objective of this project is to determine the 
pool size of nitrogen components in various parts 
of the marine system (seagrass beds) in Moreton 
Bay. A sampling programme is under way in which 
total nitrogen and mineral nitrogen components of 
sediments in interstitial waters and seawater are 
measured. In addition the total nitrogen and 
organic carbon content of marine sediments and 
seagrasses are monitored. 

Dr P.G. Saffigna, Professor C.W. Rose and Professor 
J-Y. Parlange 

Modelling nitrogen transformations and tr.u.nsport 
in field soils 
This programme aims to develop both simple and 
sophisticated models of nitrogen transformations 
and transport in field soils. So far there has 
been considerable success in developing simple 
hydrological based models of nitrate leaching in 
field soils. The model predictions agree closely 
with field data on nitrate leaching in soils in 
the USA. Currently an attempt to produce a simple 
field-applicable model of denitrification in a 
vertisol is underway. 

Dr P.G. Saffigna, Dr W.M. Strong *  (qpeensland Wheat 
Research Institute) and Or S.A. Waring (University of 
Queensland) 

Quantification of the transformations and residual 
value to wheat of fertiliser nitrogen 
The objective of this project was to quantify, in 
the field, the tranformations and residual value 
to wheat of nitrogen fertilisers. Fertiliser 
labelled with nitrogen-I5 was applied to soil 
cores encased in PVC in the. field. The 
transformations and residual value of the 
fertiliser under field conditions were determined 
oy analysing soil and plant samples for nitrogen-
15 content. The effects of different rates, forms 
and times of nitrogen application, and rates of 
stubble retained on the availability of fertiliser 
nitrogen were thus determined under conditions 
comparable to those under commercial production. 

Dr P.G. Saffigna, Mr P. White *  (*Queensland Wheat 
Research institute) and Dr I. Vallis (CSIRO Division 
of Tropical Crops and Pastures) 

The effect of grain crop residue management an the 
avai/ability of soil nitrogen and on the growth of 
the subsequent wheat crop 
This field-based programme is being conducted on a 
vertisol (black cracking clay) on the Darling 
Downs in Qeensland, primarily under the direction 
of Mr Peter White but in close consultation with 
Dr Ian Vallis and Dr Paul Saffigna. This project 
developed after Mr White's findings in 1978 that, 
where stubble was incorporated even with up to 
80kg nitrogen per hectare applied, stubble 
retention still significantly depressed nitrogen 
uptake by wheat and barley. The major objective 
is to determine the immobilisation of fertiliser 
nitrogen-15 under wheat and sorghum grown in 75 cm 
diameter rings in the field, and the 
remineralisation and uptake by the subsequent 

- 	wheat crop under different methods of residue 
management. 	The experimentation is only just 
underway and it will be at least a year before any 
results are available. 

Dr R.W. Simpson 
Estimates of air pollution 
Ozone and dust level were analysed for the 
Brisbane area. An estimate of the impact of the 

Darra Cement Works on dust levels in Brisbane was 
made as was an estimate of the efficiency of the 
Intermittent Control System (ICS) in Mt Isa in 
controlling air pollution. 

Air pollution in Brisbane 
This project involves the analyses of data 
collected by the Division of Air Pollution 
Control. It is hoped that such work will lead to 
forecasting models for smog levels in Brisbane. 

Dr R.W. Simpson, Dr A. Hall and Mrs S.M. Payne 
Perception of pollution 
This project alms to measure individual awareness 
of pollution as a problem. 

Ms P.J. Stabler 
Practical multivariate techniques 
An 	examination 	of 	multivariate 	techniques, 
especially related to the social sciences, is 
being carried out. 	It includes discriminant 
analysis and multi-dimensional scaling techniques. 

Mr E.G. Stock 
Geomorphology of Moreton Island 
A field study into the short-term movement of sand 
in the northeast of Moreton Island combined with 
subsurface correlation of soil and geological 
units, aerial photograph interpretation and 
morphometric analysis. 

Mr E.G. Stock (with members of the Australian Littoral 
Society) 

Rapid field study techniques in coastal wetlands 
A field study to develop methodologies for rapid 
surveying of coastal wetlands to establish 
baseline data for monitoring and assessing impacts 
of natural events and human activities. 

Ms J. Stokoe 
The genetic and environmental aspects of cancer 
eye in Hereford cattle 
This project involves the statistical evaluation 
of a variety of factors in relation to the 
occurrence of this disease. 

Progression through a self-paced learning 
programa: a four-year comparison 
A comparison of the rates of progress of students 
through the course, Self-Paced Introductory 
Mathematics (SPIM), during the four years 1976 to 
1979. An investigation to ascertain the success 
(or otherwise) of an "assessment reward" in 
alleviating proscrastination in this self-paced 
course. 

Dr P.D. Vowles 
Isolation and quantification of cardiac glycosides 
in milkweed plants 
Cardiac glycosides are important in the ecology of 
monarch butterflies and milkweed plants. The 
project aims to provide a rapid and simple 
chemical method for extracting and quantifying the 
glycoside contents of small amounts of plant 
tissue (single leaves). 

Cadmium uptake by freshwater fish 
The project aims to investigate some factors 
controlling cadmium uptake by small native rainbow 
fish. Factors investigated are cadmium 
concentration in water; cadmium concentration in 
food; temperature; and dissolved oxygen. 

Dr K.J. Walker 
Philosophical problems of global ecological 
management 
Many environmental matters require international 
and 	global 	co-ordination 	for 	management 
purposes. This project sets out to examine 
various relevant philosophical problems especially 
in relation to democratic theory. 

Problems in resource policy 
A project connected with the ongoing debate on 
non-removable resources and concerned with the 
policy implications of resource depletion. 



Mr J.A. Ware 
Sweden's environmental poticy ami its relationship 
to national physical planning 
Sweden has embarked on the development of a 
national physical plan which indicates uses of 
major natural resources. 	Environmental policies 
to date have been developed without the 
comprehensive overview which national physical 
planning will permit. 

Postgraduate Research Activities 

Mr P.G. Allsopp (PhD) - Biology and population ecology 
of three species of Tenebrionidag (false wire 
worms) 

Mr D.A. Barry (PhD) - Mechanics of solute and water 
movement in soil 

Mr E. Basun() (MPhil) - Human ecology and land use 

Mr P.I. Boon (PhD) - Nutrient cycling in mangroves 

Ms M. Burke (MPhil) - The role of affective education 
in the training of Technical and Further Education 
beginning teachers 

Ms J. Camilleri (PhD) - Ecological theory 

Mr J.F. Clewett (PhD) - Use of shallow storage 
irrigation dams in northwest Queensland 

Mr A.S. Collings (PhD) - Environmental hydrology 

Mr P. Doilibi (PhD) - Mathematics 

Mr R. Douglas (MPhil) - Health ecology 

Mr T.R. Earle (PhD) - Man-land analysis: 	some 
methodological problems in evaluating the Darling 
Downs soil conservation programme 

Mr S. Easteal (PhD) - A study of the ecology and 
ecological genetics of the cane.toad Bufo marl:nus 

Mr J.F. Elliott (MPhil) - Trachoma in Queensland 

Ms M.P. Ferrier (PhD) - Social planning 

Mr R.3. Floyd (PhD) - Population ecology 

Mr R.T. Gilmore (PhD) - Urban land use 

Mr D.L. Grantham (MPhil) - A study of dust exposure in 
relation to pneumoconiosis in the Queensland coal 
mining industry 

Mr T.J. Hundloe (PhD) - Fisheries management 

Mr C.J. Jackson (MPhil) - Prawn studies 

Mr W.J. Lawson (PhD) - A genus of African fly-catchers 
(birds) called batis which consists of seventeen 
species 

Mr 	G.P. 	Lee-Manwar 	(MPhil) 	- 	Limnology 	and 
bacteriology of a perched dune lake 

Mr D.A. Lockington (PhD) - The mathematical study of 
fluid flow in porous media emanating from a point 
source 

Mr S.E. Macnish (MPhil) - The soils and geomorphology 
of a sub-catchment of Linthorpe Creek, southeast 
Queensland 

Mr J.L. Merritt (MPhil) - Ecological study of selected 
grass species within the poplar box region of 
southeast Queensland 

Mr W.J. Metcalf (PhD) - The "down to earth" movement 
as a social and political movement 

Mr C.J. Milligan (PhD) - Estuarine fauna as water 
quality indicators 

Mr J.M. Mula (PhD) - Total system model of Australia 

Mr P.C. Neale (MPhil) - Intermittent Control System: 
an analysis of its use at Mt Isa 

Mr G.C. Ng (PhD) - Development and forest exploitation 
in a developing country 

Ms R.C. O'Brien (MPhil) - The social psychology of 
children's musical interests 

Mr I. Oliver (PhD) - A study of psychological and 
sociological factors in systems analysis and 
design 

Mr A.G. Orr (PhD) - Comparative studies in the 
morphology and histology of ant-butterfly 
relations 

Mr T.L. Piggott (PhD) - Hydraulic geometry of river 
channels 

Mr D.J. Pitts (PhD) - Recreation planning models based 
on carrying capacity concepts 

Ms B.Q. Pope (PhD) - Mathematical biology 

Mr K.S. Pope (PhD) - Computer model of a natural 
resources data base providing interactive 
facilities for textual and graphical retrieval 

Ms S.E. Quinnell (MPhil) - Vegetation ecology in the 
upTand areas of the Moreton Bay region 

Mr 	R. 	Rankin 	(PhD) 	- 	Computer modelling 	of 
constituents in runoff from catchments 

Mr M.M. Sallaway (MPhil) - Soil erosion in the Mackay 
canelands 

Miss E. Scheermeyer (PhD) - An investigation of 
hibernation of Australian danaid butterflies in 
the Australian tropics 

Mr G.R. Shaw (MPhil) - A study in the behaviour of 
polychlorinated biphenyls in estuarine food webs 

Mr D.G. Skinner (PhD) - Mathematical modelling study 
of fish populations 

Mr C. Soetjipta (PhD) - Aquatic ecology 

Mr J.C. Stevenson (MPhil) - The effectiveness of 
different models of curriculum development in 
Technical and Further Education. 

Mr B.J. Stewart (PhD) - Environmental aspects of water 
resources management in Australia 

Mr E.C. Stock (PhD) - Environmental management in 
local government 

Ms P.G. Surman (PhD) - Statistical modelling of air 
pollution 

Mr W.D. Weeks (PhD) - Mathematical modelling of 
hydrologic processes 

Mr R.M. Whalley (MPhil) - Soil erosion 

Mr P.J. White (PhD) - Crop residues 

Mr M.J. Williams (MPhil) - Aboriginal studies 

Mr A.D. Wright (MPhil) - Role of the moth Sameodee 
'albiguttalis (Warren) in biological control of 
water hyacinth 

Mrs J.M. Zalucki (MPhil) - Pollination ecology 



1981 RESEARCH AWARDS 

Australian 	Institute 	of 	Nuclear 	Science and 
Engineering 

Professor C.W. Rose - $900 
Estimation of the area/ variation in soil erosion 
and the past and present rates of soil erosion in 
an upland catchment of the Darling Downs, 
Queensland, using caesium-137 and lead-210 

Australian Marine Sciences and Technologies Advisory 
Committee 

Dr D.W. Connell and Mr G.J. Miller - $31,619 
Background levels of hydrocarbons in the Great 
Barrier Reef ecosystem 

Australian National Parts and Wildlife Service 

Dr A.H. Arthington - $32,158 
The ecology and interactions of exotic and endemic 
freshwater fishes in southeast Queensland streams 

Australian Research Grants Scheme 

Dr M.D. Sabath - $8,500 
Ecological genetics of the introduced cane toad 
Bufo marinus  

Dr A. Hall, Dr A.L. Brown, Mrs S.M. Payne and Dr R.W. 
Simpson - $10,000 
Social response to noise and air pollution in 
Brisbane 

Dr W.C. Boughton and Mr R.J. Neller - $4,000 
Modelling urban stream channel changes 

Professor C.W. Rose, Dr R.D. Braddock and Professor 
J-Y. Parlange - $11,000 
Measurement of soil-water properties 

Australian Wool Corporation - Wool Research Trust Fund 

Dr E.K. Christie - $12,120 
Analysis of environmental and management factors 
in relation to competition between Aristida and 
preferred range grasses 

Bureau of the Northern Land Council 

Or A.K. Chase - $7,480 
Aboriginal land claims 

Commonwealth Department of Science and Technology 

Dr R.L. Kitching - $3,540 
Travel grant 
Study visit to the Rocky Mountain Biological 
Laboratory, Gunnison, Colorado, funded under the 
US/Australia Agreement for Scientic and Technical 
Co-operation 

Commonwealth Department of Transport 

Institute of Applied Social Research - $33,273 
Evaluation of the Queensland Defensive Driving 
Course 

Condamine River Basin Irrigators' Association 

Institute of Applied Social Research 
(Dr G.T. McDonald) - $11,835 
A study of the irrigation industry in the Upper 
Condamine basin 

Federation of Australian University Staff Associations 

Institute of Applied Social Research 
(Mrs S.M. Payne) - $6,450 
Academic staff data base 

Friends of Currumbin Creek Estuary Association 

Institute of Applied Social Research 
(Mr E.C. Stock) - $5,800 
Currumbin Estuary Park - surveys on future use  

Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority 

Dr M.J. Liddle - $24,598 
Tourist impact on reef corals 

Institute of Applied 	Social 	Research 	(Mr 	T.J. 
Hundloe and Ms 3.M. Driml) - $31,289 

Proposed Cairns section economic impact study 

Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority Augmentative 
Research Grants 

Mr D. Hudson - $600 
A preliminary study of island daytrippers and 
national park visitors in the Cairns region 

Mr P. McGinnity - $600 
Whitsunday area: economic impact study 

Mr P. Bishop - $683 
Hydrocarbons in the Heron Island boat harbour and 
surrounding reef flats 

Ian Potter Foundation 

Mr M.P. Zalucki and Dr J.M. Hughes - $200 
Genetic variations in the monarch butterfly Danaus  
plexivpus  

Main Roads Department (Queensland) 

Dr A.L. Brown - $ l,ono 
Traffic noise study - Taringa Parnr1P, Brisbane 

Rainbird Publishing 

Dr R.L. Kitching - $1,330 
Travel grant 
Study trip to Papua New Guinea 

Rural Credits Development Fund 

Professor C.W. Rose - $22,784 
Setimation of the areal variation in soil 
intensity and the past and present rates of soil 
erosion in an upland catchment of the Darling 
Downs, Queensland, using caesium-137 and lead-210 

University Research Grants 

Dr C.P. Catterall - $7,915 
Exploitation and population parameters of an 
edible seasnail 

Mr M.J. Guilfoyle - $1,000 
Renewing inner city suburbs in Brisbane 

Dr J.M. Hughes - $4,000 
The role of natural selection in the maintenance 
of colour polymorphism in the mangrove snail 
Melaraphe scabra  

Mr. T.J. Hundloe - $2,406 
Economics of southeast Queensland amateur and 
commercial fishing 

Dr B.S. Niven - $6,347 
Formalisation of theory of animal ecology 

Dr R.E. Rickson - $2,050 
Bases of industrial pollution abatement change in 
Auetralia 

Professor C.W. Rose, Professor J-Y. Parlange, 
Dr R.D. Braddock - $2,000 

, Measurement of soil-water properties 

Or M.D. Sabath - $4,000 
Population genetic analysis of the cane toad Pu -Po 
marinus  

Dr R.W. Simpson - $4,000 
A statistical air quality model for Brisbane 

Wheat Industry Research Council 

Dr P.G. Saffigna - $36,5 40 
Quantification of the transformations and residual 
value to wheat of fertiliser nitrogen. 



PUBLICATIONS 

Books 

CONNELL, D.W., Water pollution - causes and effects in 
Austratia and New Zealand. Brisbane, University 
of Queensland Press, 1981. 

KITCHING, R.L. and JONES, R.E. *  eds. The ecology of 
pests: some Australian case histories. Melbourne, 
CSIRO, 1981. 

MC DONALD, G.T. and GUILFOYLE, M.J. eds. Brisbane at 
the census 1976: a social atlas. 	Brisbane, 
Institute of Applied Social Research Griffith 
University, 1981. 

Book Chapters 

CHASE, A.K. and SUTTON, P. -  "Hunter-gatherers in a 
rich environment: aboriginal coastal exploitation 
in Cape York Peninsula". In Keast, A. ed. 
Ecological biogeography of Australia. The Hague, 
Junk, 1981, pp. 1819-1852. 

CONNELL, D.W. 	"Western Port and French Island". 	In 
Hutton, G. ed. Australia's national heritage. 
Melbourne, Australian Conservation Foundation, 
1981, pp. 147-148. 

CONNELL, D.W. and KENCHINGTON, R. - 	The Great Barrier 
Reef". 	In Hutton, G. ed. Australia's national 
Heritage. 	Melbourne, Australian Conservation 
Foundation, 1981, pp. 8-16. 

HUNDLOE, T.J. 	"Moreton Island". 	In Hutton, G. ed. 
Australia's national heritage. 	Melbourne, 
Australian Conservation Foundation, 	1981, PP- 
73-75. 

HUNDLOE, T.J. and OLIVER, G. -  "Bustard Bay - Eurembla 
- deep water holding". 	In Hutton, G. ed. 
Australia's natural heritage. Melbourne, 
Australian Conservation Foundation, 1981, pp. 
68-70. 

KITCH1NG, R.L. "The geography of the Australian 
papilinoidea". In Keast, A. ed. Ecological 
biogeography of Australia. The Hague, Junk, 1981, 
pp. 979-1005. 

KITCHING, R.L. "The sheep blowfly: a resource-limited, 
specialist species". 	In Kitching R.L. and Jones, 
R.E. eds. The ecology of pests: some Australian 
case histories. Melbourne, CSIRD, 1981, pp. 
192-214. 

ROSE, C.W. "Mathematical modelling of the transport 
and loss of leachable plant nutrients in field 
soils". In Vincent, T.C. and Skowronski, J.M. 
eds. 	Renewable resource management. Berlin, 
Springer-Verlag, 1981 pp. 225-236. 

Journal Articles 

BOUGHTON, W.C. "Rainfall variability in rainfall- 
runoff modelling". Civil Engineering Transactions 
of the institute of Engineers, Australia CE23: 68- 
73, 1981. 

BOUGHTON, W.C. and FREEBA1RN, 0.M. * 	"Variations in 
unit hydrographs on a very small agricultural 
catchment". Aust. J. Soil Res. 19: 121-31, 1981. 

BOUGHTON, W.C. and STEWART, B. 	"Application of the 
Battelle Environmental Evaluation System to water 
resources planning in Queensland". Institution of 
Engineers, Queensland Division Technical Papers 
22: 5-9, 1981. 

BRADDOCK, 	R.D., 	PARLANGE, 	,J-Y., 	and 	LISLE, 	I. 
"Properties of the sorptivity for exponential 
diffusivity and application to the measurement of 
soil water diffusivity". Soil Science Society of 
America journal 45: 705-708, 1981. 

BRADDOCK, 	R.D., 	DOILIBI, 	P. 	and 	VOSS, 	G. 
"Constructing tsunami travel time charts". Marine 
Geodesy 5: 256-279, 1981. 

BRADDOCK, R.D. and VAN DEN OR1ESSCHE, P. * 	"A 
differential difference equation with two time 
lags". Quantitative Population Dynamics 13: 105- 
138, 1981. 

CHASE, A.K. "Empty vessels and loud noises: views 
about aboriginality today". Social Alternatives 
2: 23-27, 1981. 

CHRISTIE, E.K. "Biomass and nutrient dynamics of C 4  
semiarid Australian grassland". J. App. Ecol. 50: 
812-33, 1981. 

CONNELL, D.W., BYCROFT, B.M., MILLER, G.J. and LATHER, 
P. 	"Effects of a barrage on flushing and water 
quality 	in 	the 	Fitzroy 	River 	Estuary, 
Queensland". 	Aust. J. Mar. Freshwater Res. 32: 
57-63, 1981. 

CONNELL, 	D.W. 	and 	MILLER, 	G.J. 	"Petroleum 
hydrocarbons in aquatic ecosystems - behaviour and 
effects of sublethal concentrations. 	Part 1". 
Crit. Rev. Envircm. Control 11: 37 - 104, 1981. 

CONNELL, 	D.W. 	and 	MILLER, 	G.J. 	"Petroleum 
hydrocarbons in aquatic ecosystems - behaviour and 
effects of sublethal concentrations. Part 2". 
Crit. Rev. Environ. Control 11: 105 - 162, 1981. 

HULSMAN, C. "Width of gape as a determinant of size 
of prey eaten by terns". Emu 81: 29-32, 1981. 

HUNDLOE, T.J. 	"Employment and income aspects of a 
Queensland fishery". Aunt. Fish. 40: 6-9, 1981. 

HUNDLOE, T.J. 	The Great Barrier Reef: focus on the 
World's Eighth Wonder". 	Habitat 9 (4): 14-17, 
1981. 

FREEBA1RN, D.M. *  and BOUGHTON, W.C. 	"Surface runoff 
experiments on the eastern Darling Downs". Aust. 
J. Soil Pee. 19: 133-46, 1981. 

KITCHING, R.L. and TAYLOR, M.F.J. 	"The culturing of 
jalmenus evagoras evagoras (Donovan) and its 
attendant ant, /ridomyrmet anceps (Roger)'. Aunt. 
Entomol. Mdg. 7: 71-75, 1981. 

KITCHING, R.L. 	"Egg clustering and the southern 
hemisphere lycaenids: comments on a paper by 
N.E. Stamp". Am. Nat. 118: 423-425, 1981. 

KITCHING, R.L. and ZALUCKI, M.P. "Observations on the 
ecology of Euploea core corinna (W.S. Macleay) 
with special reference to an overwintering 
population Nympha/idaa: Danainae". J. lend. Soc. 
35: 106-119, 1981. 

L1DDLE, M.J. and CHITTY, L. -  "The nutrient budget of 
horse tracks on an English lowland heath". J. 
Appl. Ecol. 18: 881-848, 1981. 

N1VEN, 	B.S. 	"What 	is 	logic? 	A statistician's 
report". Australian Logic Teacher's Journal 5: 1 - 

15, 1981. 

PARLANGE, J-Y. and BRADDOCK, R.D. "An integral of the 
Smoluchowski equation and its application to the 
prescribed diffusion approximation". J. Chem. 
Phys. 75: 4737-4738, 1981. 

PARLANCE, J-Y. and BRADDOCK, R.D. 	"Concerning the 
saturated-unsaturated flow in radial directions 
generated by an injection well". Soil Science 
Society of America Journal 45: 1002 - 1003, 1981. 

PARLANCE, J-Y.,. BRADDOCK, R.D. and SANDER, G.C. 
"Analytical approximations to the solution of the 
Blasius equation". Acta Mech. 38: 119-125, 1981. 

PARLANGE, 	J-Y., 	BRADDOCK, 	R.D. 	and 	VOSS, 	G. 
"Two-dimensional similarity solutions of the 
nonlinear diffusion equation from optimisation and 
first integrals". Soil Sci. 131: 1-6, 1981. 



PARLANGE, 	j-Y., 	ROSE, 	C.W. 	and 	SANGER, 	G.C. 
"Kinematic flow approximation to runoff on a 
plane: an exact analytical solution". J. Hydroi. 
52: 171-176, 1981. 

SABATH, 	M.D., 	BOUGHTON, 	W.C. 	and EASTEAL, 	S. 
"Expansion of the range of the introduced toad, 
Bufo marinus, in Australia from 1935 to 1974. 
Copeia 3: 676-680, 1981. 

SHAW, G.R. and CONNELL, O.W. 	"Polychlorinated 
biphenyls 	in 	the 	Brisbane 	River 	estuary, 
Australia". mar. Ponut. Bull. 11: 356-358, 1981. 

SHAW, G.R. and CONNELL, D.W. 	"Relationships between 
steric 	factors 	and 	bioconcentration 	of 
polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) by the sea mullet 
(Mugi/ cephalus Linnaeus)". Chemosphere 9: 731- 
743, 1981. 

TAYLOR, M.F.J. "Foraging behaviour of ants". Journal 
of Theoretical Biology 93: 275- 277, 1981. 

ZALUCKI, 	M.P., CHANDICA, A. 	and KITCHING, 	R.L. 
"Quantifying the distribution and abundance of an 
animal's resource using aerial photography". 
Oecologia (Berlin) 50: 176-183, 1981. 

ZALUCKI, M.P. 	"Temporal and spatial variation of 
parasitism in Danaus pleaippus (C) (Lepidoptera: 
Nymphalidae: Daninas)". Aust. Entomol. Aag. B: 3- 
8, 1981). 

Papers and Proceedings 

BRADDOCK, R.D. "Operations research". Paper presented 
to the Queensland Branch of the Australian 
Mathematics Society, Brisbane, 1981. 

CHASE, 	A.K. 	"Dugongs 	and indigenous 	cultural 
systems". In Marsh H. ed. The Algona_ Proceedings 
of seminar at James Cook University of North 
Queensland, Townsville, 1981. 

CHRISTIE, E.K. "Production and stability of semi-arid 
land systems". 	Proceedings of the Third 
Australian Soil Conservation Conference, Tamworth, 
1981. 

CHRISTIE, 	E.K. 	"The management of semi-arid 
grasslands in northern Australia". Paper 
presented to the 51st ANZAAS Congress, Brisbane, 
1981. 

CHRISTIE, E.K. and DETLING, J.K. * 	"Analysis of 
interference between C3 and C 4 North American 
grasses". Proceedings of the 13th International 
Botanical Congress, Sydney, 1981. 

GUILFOYLE, M.J. 	"Oynamics of urban social structure: 
Miami 1950-70". Paper presented to the 
Association of American Geographers 77th Annual 
Meeting, Los Angeles, California, 1981. 

GUILFOYLE, M.J. 	"The life cycle and urban change'. 
Paper presented to the 52nd Annual Meeting Urban 
Studies Section (of the Western Social Science 
Association), San Oiego, California, 1981. 

GUILFOYLE, M.J. 	'Age structure and residential 
patterns in Brisbane, 1947-71: the elderly in the 
inner city". Paper presented to the Dynamics of 
Ageing Population Session, 51st ANZAAS Congress, 
Brisbane, 1981. 

GUILFOYLE, M.J. "Social mapping and social indicators 
- their origins and applications". Paper 
presented to the Geography Teachers' Association 
of Australia Conference, Brisbane, 1981. 

HUGHES, J.M. "Natural selection in the mangrove snail 
Littorina scabra". Paper presented to the 
Australian Ecology Society Open Forum, Muresk, 
1981. 

HULSMAN, C. "The seabirds of the Capricornia Section 
of the Great Barrier Reef Marine Park". Paper 
presentea to the Symposium dealing with The past, 

present and future of the Capricornia Section of 
the Great Barrier Reef Marine Park, Brisbane, 
1931. 

HUNOLOE, 	T.J. 	 "Teaching, 	environmental 
administration". Paper presented to the Workshop 
on Teaching Environmental Policy, Sydney, 1981. 

HUNDLOE, T.J. "Fisheries economics in Queensland: its 
infancy, its future. Paper presented to the 
Managing Queensland Fisheries Conference, Brisane, 
1981. 

LIODLE, M.J. and BULOW-OLSEN, A. 	'Patterns in seed 
dispersal". Proceedings of the 13th International 
Botanical Congress, Sydney, 1981. 

LIDOLE, M.J. and BULOW -OLSEN, A. * 	"Growth and 
flowering history of Xanthorrhoea johnsonii 
(Liliaceae) in Toohey Forest, Queensland". Paper 
presented to the British Ecological Society, 
Southampton, 1981. 

MILLER, G.J. 	"The ecotoxicology 	of petroleum 
hydrocarbons in marine environments". Paper 
presented to the 51st ANZAAS Congress, Brisbane, 
1981. 

MILLER, G.J. 	"Pollution of the urban environment: 
current perspectives". 	Paper presented Co the 
Geography Teachers' Association of Queensland 
Inservice Conference, Brisbane, 1981. 

MILLER, G.J. 	"Phinoryacid herbicides - environmental 
aspects". 	Paper presented to a Joint Seminar, 
Science Teachers' Association of Queensland and 
School of Science, Griffith University, Brisbane, 
1981. 

PARLANGE, J-Y., STARR, j.L. - , ROSE, C.W., BRADDOCK, 
R.D. and SAFFIGNA, P.G. "Solute movement in 
soils: method of characteristics and influence of 
dispersion". In Rixon A.J. and Smith R.J. eds. 
Salinity and Water Quality, Proceedings of a 
Seminar at Toowoomba, 1931. 

ROSE, 	C.W., 	PARLANGE, 	J-Y. 	and SAFFIGNA, 	P.G. 
"Transport processes in salinisation". 	In Rixon 
A.J. and Smith R.J. eds. 	Salinity and Water 
Quality, Proceedings of a Seminar at Toowoomba, 
1981. 

SAFFIGNA, 	P.G., 	COGLE, 	A.L., 	McMAHON, 	G. 	and 
PROVE, B. 	"Evaluation of the usefulness of in 
situ field soil 	cores for measuring solute 
movement in a vertisol". Paper presented to the 
Properties and Utilization of Cracking Clay Soils 
Symposium, Armidale, 1981. 

SAFFIGNA, P.G.,*  COGLE, A.L., STRONG, W.M. , and 
WARING, S.A. "The effect of carbonaceous residue 
on nitrogen-15 fertiliser transformations in the 
field". Interactions of Biogeochemical Cycles of 
Carbon, 	Nitrogen, 	Sulphur 	and 	Phosphorous 
Workshop, 	Australian 	Academy 	of 	Sciences, 
Canberra, 1981. 

SAFFIGNA4  P.G., COGLE, A.L., STRONG, W.M. - , WARING, 
S.A. "The effect of early application of 
nitrogen-15 fertiliser on recovery of nitrogen 
wheat grown in a vertisol". Paper presented to 
the Properties and Utilization of Cracking Clay 
Soils Symposium, Armiaale, 1981. 

SAFFIGNA4  P.G., COGLE, A.L., STRONG, W.M. *  and WARING, 
S.A. "The effect of stubble on nitrogen-15 
fertiliser nitrogen balance and immobilization in 
a vertisol during the summer fallow". Paper 
presented to the Properties and Utilization of 
Cracking Clay Soils Symposium, Armidale, 1981. 

SAFFIGNA4  P.G., COGLE, A.L., STRONG, W.M. -  and WARING, 
S.A. "The effect of stubble retention and water 
regime on fertiliser nitrogen transformations on a 
cracking clay during the summer fallow". Paper 
presented 	to 	the 	Third 	Australian 	Soil 
Conservation Conference, Tamworth, 1981. 



SAFFIGNA, P.G. and PARLANGE, J-Y. 	"Solute transport 
in soils". 	Paper presented to the 51st ANZAAS 
Congress, Brisbane, 1981. 

WARING, 	S.A. 	and 	SAFFIGNA, 	P.G. 	"Biological 
processes affecting nutrient element availability 
and distribution in Australian cracking clays". 
Paper presented to the Properties and Utilization 
of Cracking Clay Soils Symposium, Armidale, 1981. 

WALKER, K.J. 	"Collective choice under environmental 
constraint". 	Paper presented to the Australasian 
Political 	Studies 	Association 	Conference, 
Canberra, 1981. 

Reports and Other Publications 

BOUGHTON, 	W.C. 	"Development 	of 	a 	daily 
rainfall-runoff relationship for small 
watersheds". Tucson, Arizona, USDA ARS Southwest 
Rangeland Watershed Research Centre Paper No. 406, 
1981. 

BOUGHTON, W.C. 	"The log-Boughton distribution for 
frequency analysis of annual floods". 	Tucson, 
Arizona, USDA ARS Southwest Rangeland Watershed 
Research Centre Paper No. 409, 1981. 

CONNELL, D.W. "Petroleum hydrocarbons in the Hudson-
Raritan Estuary - a review". Stony Brook, Marine 
Sciences Research Centre State University of New 
York, Working Paper No. 3, 1981. 

CHRISTIE, E.K. 	"Desertification and management of 
arid and semiarid natural grazing lands. Volume 
1: Review Papers; Volume 2: Ecological Methods; 
Australia's Natural Grazing Lands". Australian 
Development Assistance Bureau, Foreign Affairs 
Department, International Training Course. 
Nathan, Griffith University, 1981. 

DALE, P.G.R. 	"Ironside Park project". 	Brisbane 
Wildlife Survey, Bulletin No. 5, 1981. 

DRIML, S.M., HUNDLOE, T.J., MCGINNITY, P. and SHAW, 
S. "The economic characteristics of fishing in 
the Great Barrier Reef". A report to the Great 
Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, 1981. 

FLOYD, R.B., BOUGHTON, 	EASTEAL, S., SABATH, M.D. 
and VAN BEURDEN, E. 	"The distribution records of 
the marine toad, Bufa marinus, Part 1, Australia, 
2nd edition". Brisbane, School of Australian 
Enviromental Studies Griffith University, Working 
Paper 3/81, 1981. 

HULSMAN, C. 	"Survey of seabird colonies in the 
Capricornia Section of the Great Barrier Reef 
Marine Park. The use of aerial photographs in 
assessing potential nesting areas of seabirds and 
the size of their populations". Report to the 
Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, August 
1981. 

HUNDLOE, T.J., DRIML, S.M., SHAW, S. Ir and TRIGGER, 
(in association with Jensen R. and West, G. ) 
"Economic impact of proposed Cairns section of the 
Great Barrier Reef Marine Park". A report to the 
Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, April 
1981. 

HUNDLOE, T.J. and DRIML, S.M. 	"Summaries of recent 
investigations with emphasis on the structural and 
economic characteristics of the Australian fishing 
industry and in particular the Queensland 
component of the industry". A report to the Great 
Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority, 1981. 

HUNDLOE, 	T.J., 	DRIML, 	S.M. 	and 	BOOTH, 	J. 
"Recreational fishing in the Moreton region: 
emphasis on southern Moreton Bay and the Gold 
Coast". A report to Cameron McNamara Pty. Ltd., 
August 1981. 

LIDDLE, M.J., MATTHEW, W.E. and COUTTS, R.H. Joint 
Research 	Project, 	South-East 	Queensland 
Electricity 	Board 	and 	Griffith 	University 
(Preliminary Report), 1981. 

MILLER, G.J. ed. 	"Physical Science Course Study 
Manual". 	Brisbane, 	School 	of 	Australian 
Environmental Studies Griffith University, 1981. 

NIVEN, 	B.S. 	and STEWART, 	M.G. 	'The precise 
environment of some well-known animals I: general 
introduction". 3risbane, School of Australian 
Environmental Studies Griffith University, Working 
Paper No. 9/81, 1981. 

NIVEN, 	B.S. 	and STEWART, 	M.G. 	"The precise 
environment of some well-known animals II: the 
chimpanzee (pan troglodytes)". 	Brisbane, School 
of Australian Environmental 	Studies Griffith 
University, Working Paper No. 10/81, 1981. 

NIVEN, 	B.S. 	and 	STEWART, 	M.G. 	"The precise 
environment of some well-known animals III: the 
mountain gorilla (Gorina gorilla beringei)". 
Brisbane, 	School 	of Australian Environmental 
Stuaies Griffith University, Working Paper No. 
11/81, 1981. 

NIVEN, 	B.S. 	and STEWART, 	M.G. 	"The precise 
environment of some well-known animals IV: the 
three-spined stickleback (Gasteraeteue acuteatue 
leiurus)". Brisbane, School of Australian 
Environmental Studies Griffith University, Working 
Paper No. 12/81, 1981. 

NIVEN, 	B.S. 	and STEWART, 	M.G. 	"The precise 
environment of some well-known animals V: the king 
penguin (Aptenodytes patagonica)". 	Brisbane, 
School 	of 	Australian 	Environmental 	Studies 
Griffith University, Working Paper No. 15/81, 
1981. 

SAFFIGNA, P.G. "Quantification of the transformations 
and residual 	value to wheat of fertiliser 
nitrogen" 	Report to Soils, Nutritition and 
Fertiliser Research Review Committee of the Wheat 
Industry Research Council, Griffith University, 
February 1981. 

SAFFIGNA, P.G. "Soil and fertiliser nitrogen research 
at Griffith University, Queensland". 	Nitrogen 
meeting, 	Australian 	Wheat 	Industry 	Research 
Council, Sydney, September 1981. 

* In listing projects or ,publications where a 
Griffith University staff or student member is one 
of a number of contributors, the name of any 
contributor external to the University is 
indicated by an asterisk. 

SCHOOL OF HUMANITIES 

As in past years, research in the School was largely 
centered on the work of individuals, again covering a 
wide range of areas and activities. Two staff members 
were absent undertaking outside study programmes 
during the year - Dr Koss and Professor Presley. Dr 
Moss spent his leave in Italy working on his two 
continuing projects (social conflict in Sardinia in 
the late nineteenth century, and political violence in 
modern Italy), while Professor Presley worked in 
Australia, researching information for a book on the 
meaning of pictures 

The School's research funds in 1981 amounted to 
$31,000 and a further $20,000 was available for staff 
attendance at conferences. 

These funds were, as in past years, disbursed by a 
small committee, which continued to develop and refine 
policy issues raised in this context. Each year a 
revised policy document on research and conference 
funding is put before the School Standing Committee 
for debate and approval, and the smaller committee 
operates within these guidelines for the subsequent 
year. 



Institute for Modern Biography 

The Institute for Modern Biography attracts many 
visitors each year. 

Scholars are increasingly drawn to the Institute by 
its biography collection, and the Institute is 
frequently approached by academics seeking help in 
establishing biography courses in tertiary 
institutions. This year, the IMB has given assistance 
and advice on the establishment of courses at three 
universities. 

The Institute was pleased to be able to sponsor an 
international visitor this year, Professor Deirdre 
Bair of the University of Pennsylvania. Professor 
Bair, author of the biography Samuel Beckett (which 
won the American Book Award in 1981) and now at work 
on a biography of Simone de Beauvoir, also contributed 
to the IMB seminar programme, and lectured in several 
undergraduate courses. 

The University, 	in 	1981, 	awarded an Honorary 
Fellowship to Professor Roger Joyce of La Trobe 
University who is completing a biography of Sir Samuel 
Griffith. Use of the facilities of the Institute for 
Modern Biography in Brisbane has enabled Professor 
Joyce to substantially complete his manuscript. 

1981 also saw the publication of the first book wholly 
produced by the Institute. Edited by James Walter and 
entitled Reading life histories: Griffith papers on 
biography, the book was printed and produced by the 
Institute for Modern Biography, and is distributed by 
the ANU Press. It is an anthology of biographical 
papers and papers on theory and method from ten 
contributors, half of whom are at Griffith University, 
ana the rest from elsewhere in Australia and overseas. 

The Institute's biannual Newsletter has continued to 
grow in size, and now usually includes a substantial 
paper on some aspect of biography theory or 
methodology, and an increasing number of serious book 
reviews. 

RESEARCH PROJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 

Staff 

Dr M.L. Alexander 
gational integration and disintegration in the 
capitalist world economy 
This project involves the preparation of a book on 
the place of Argentina, Australia and Canada in 
the modern world system. 

Structura/ inequality in the modern world system 
Use of cross-national comparative methods to 
assess the impact of the world economy on specific 
countries. The project involves the collection of 
data on the sectorial distribution of income and 
labour force. 

Australian business Leaders 
This project aims to discover, by interview, 
attitudes of Australian business leaders on 
foreign investment, federal-state relations and 
career and recruitment patterns of business 
leaders. 

Professor M.P. Caton 
The politics of progress 
A 	study 	of 	the 	character, 	diffusion 	and 
implementation of progress from 1600 to 1900. 

Dr S.R. Clegg, Mr G. Dow and Mr P. Boreham *  
(University of Queensland) 

Politics and economics of social class 
How social class is structured, its political, 
economic and ideological effects and relation to 
economic policy. 

Dr S.R. Clegg and Mr P. Boreham *  (University of 
Queensland) 

The social and economic imtact of the career 
trajectories of different selected cancers 
A comparative study to current research being 
undertaken by Dr David Silverman, University of 

London, on the impact of cancer on the domestic 
sphere after the patient has transferred from 
hospital to community care. The project examines 
successful medical encounters in clinics where 
topics concerning "non-medical" anxieties are 
raised by victims and families. 

Mr M.S. Counihan 
The "audience" in media studies 
A series of theoretical-historical investigations 
into how movie-goers and broadcast listeners have 
been constituted as "audiences" in the discourses 
of moral regulation, mass culture criticism, and 
empirical social science. 

The formation of a commercial broadcasting system 
A history of the transformation undergone by 
Australian radio during its first two decades, 
focusing on the development of "modern" 
(advertising-based) commercial broadcasting. 

Dr C.G. Crisp 
Eric Rohmer: his films and theories 
Realist film theory; the New Wave and the revival 
of art-film. 

Christian Metz: syntagmatic classification in the 
cinema 
This project aims to formulate a more adequate 
descriptive system than that used by Christian 
Metz for syntagmatic orderings in the cinema, to 
describe and account for realist film practices 
(particularly French studio practice in the period 
1930-1939). 

Mr J.D. Dawson 
After Grierson 
The final editing of the forthcoming book After 
Griereon, an analysis of Australian documentary 
film since World War II, and the influences on the 
government-sponsored actuality film of Grierson. 

Mr G. Dow 
Politics under capita/ism in Australia 
A 	continuing 	empirical, 	longitudinal 	and 
comparative investigation into the state and state 
responses to economic crises in the United 
Kingdom, Sweden and Australia. 

The transnn:ssion of ideology: economic policy and 
the stare 
An empirical 	examination of those material 
activities which give ideology its content. 
Paying special attention to Keynesian and 
monetarist economic policies, the project examines 
state interventions and state responses to the 
economic crisis that has emerged since the 
1970s. Case study material from the United 
Kingdom, Sweden and Australia is used to "test" 
theories of ideology insofar as they relate to 
theories of the state and theories of economic 
crisis. 

Dr R.A.E. Fitzoerald 
A general history of Queensland 
A continuation of research into the general 
social, political and cultural history of 
Queensland from earliest times until the present. 

Carl Jung and political theory 
The ideas of Carl Jung as they relate to political 
theory and political behaviour. 

Dr D. Freundlieb 
Analysis of the tales of Edgar Allan Poe 
A schema-theoretical analysis of some of Poe's 
tales, investigating the role of knowledge 
structure in the process of comprehending those 
tales. This analysis of the process of 
comprehending texts has been carried out within 
the framework of text linguistics and cognitive 
psychology. 

Towards a new philosophy of Literary studies 
The re-assessment of contemporary literacy theory 
as an institutional form of the production of 
knowledge in the light of recent developments in 
the philosophy of science, linguistics and 
cognitive psychology. 



Or M.A. Hollington 
Dickens and the grotesque 
This work is a study of the idea of the grotesque 
in art and literature with reference to major 
contemporary theorists of the grotesque like 
Bakhtin and Kayser, of a tradition of the 
grotesque in European culture, and of Dickens's 
relation to that tradition. All Dickens's novels 
and most of the minor writings are scrutinised in 
an attempt to uncover the recurrent structure of 
the grotesque, the central issue being its 
appearance in Dickens's representation of the 
nineteenth century city, which generates a 
paradoxical realisation of the strangeness of 
everyday reality. 

Walter Benjamin 
This project is a study for English-speaking 
readers of the work of Walter Benjamin. The 
initial stages of the study will culminate with 
the later publication of an essay on a biography 
of Benjamin and a paper on Benjamin and English 
Literature. 

Dickens and Italy 
This project studies the impact of Italian culture 
on Dickens's imagination. The scope covers 
Dickens's response to popular forms like pantomime 
and the Punch and Judy show as well as the impact 
of Italian risorgimento politics. 

Mr I.R. Hunter and Mr D.G. Williamson 
The linguistic, the psychical and the social 
An investigation of the role of linguistic models 
in the production of knowledge of language and 
knowledge of the subject in language. 

Ms S. Lawson 
The Archibald paradox 
The biographical study of J•F• Archibald and a 
reading of the Sydney Butletin under his 
editorship. 

Film making in Australia 
Continued work as general editor of the Australian 
Screen series of texts on film and television 
production in Australia, culminating in the 
publication of two volumes: Legende of the screen 
and Government and film in AuetraLia late in 1981. 

Dr M.G. Marwick 
Witchcraft and sorcery 
Continued preparation of the second edition of the 
Penguin Reader on witchcraft and sorcery. 

Mr A.J. Moran 
Austratian television prniuction 
A study of the production of Australian television 
series and serials. Interpretative and analytic 
in intention, it seeks to identify Australian 
television drama as in part determined by aspects 
of the programe groups out of which they emerged. 

Australian television drama - overview, checklist, 
index 
This is a reference listing of all the series and 
serials made in Australia and will include episode 
titles, acting and production credits. 	When 
published in 1982 it should serve as an 
information tool for others interested in the 
area. 

Bellamy 
Some of the factors that come into play in media 
organisations considered through the focus of a 
participant/observer study of the making of a 
television drama series, Bellamy, by the Grundy 
Organization. 

Dr D.M. Moss 
Pastoralism and banditry in centraL Sardinia 
An investigation of the relationship between 
transformations of pastoralism and forms of social 
conflict in Sardinia since the late nineteenth 
century. 

Political violence in contemporary Italy: 	the 
symbols and rhetoric of terrorism 
An investigation of poverty in Italy: welfare 
bureaucracies and their clients with particular 
application to Turin. 

Or J.W. Oppel 
Florentine humanists and the civic life, 1380-1453 
The activity of a group of Florence's writers in 

• rationalising the activities of the Florentines in 
relation to three major dimensions of its civic 
life - the family, the economy and the state - and 
in educating a lay spiritual elite. 
A comparison of two figures - Leonardo Bruni and 
Leon Battiste Alberti - with regard to their 
attitude towards the civic life. 

Professor C.F. Presley 
The place of pictures 
Research for a book on the place of pictures in 
semiotics and semiology, which will examine the 
possibility of less formal discussions of meaning 
and significance. 

Or S.T. Rickson 
The position of rura/ women in industria 
society: a DS/Australia comparison 
Rural women seem to occupy a little known or 
understood position within industrial society. As 
a group they fail to "fit" into some of the 
theoretical models of women's place in 
industrialised society; yet they have an undoubted 
social and economic impact on many aspects of that 
society. This study involves the collation of 
material to form a working bibliography for use as 
a source for future research. 

Dr L. Ryan 
Auetratia's bicentennial history project 
The project involves research on three topics for 
inclusion as chapters in a book on Australia's 
history, 	to be published in time for the 
bicentennial celebrations. 	The topics are: the 
Tasmanian aborigines in 1788; where everyone was 
in Australia (1838); and inmates and institutions 
from 1939 to 1981. 

Or J.A. Walter 
Advisers and policy-making: non-elected political 
/eadership 
A study of the power of personal advisers over 
elected officials in the higher strata of 
Australian government. 

The lcozguage of conservatism 
An examination of the political rhetoric of 
Australian conservatism with particular emphasis 
on the continuities and discontinuities within the 
conservative tradition. The relations between 
ideological content and linguistic structure, and 
the psychological dynamics of this rhetoric will 
be considered. The implicit appeal of the 
conservative message will then be discussed. 

Lennie Lower 
Exploratory work on a biography of an Australian 
journalist, humanist and novelist of the 1930s, 
Lennie Lower. 

Narcissism in Australian politics 
Completion of a chapter on the uses of narcissism 
in Australian politics, for inclusion in an 
American anthology of psycho-historical essays on 
political leaders. 

Mr P.N. Williams 
Ideology and Ziterature: the work of Frank Sardy 
A doctoral dissertation which deals with the 
politicality of processes of writing ard reading 
in particular conjunctures. A study of specific 
areas of cultural theory and Australian cultural 
politics as they intersect with the structural 
concerns of political economy. In particular, 
this takes account of various demarcations of the 
Australian nation, Australian states, and the 
institution of Australian literature. 



Mr P.M. Williams and Ms G.L. Whitlock 
Textual politics 
The editing of a collection of essays on the 
institution and discourses of literature. 

Mr D.G. Williamson 
Representations of technique 
A study of the uses and understandings of 
technique in cinematic practices. 

Language and subjectivity 
An 	analysis 	of 	current 	linguistic 	and 
psychoanalytic 	theories 	of subjectivity 	and 
representation. 

Mr D.G. Williamson. Or G.D. Saunders and Mr I.R. 
Hunter 

A case study of the trial of Lady Chatterlev's  
Lover  
A study of the relation between practices of 
reading employed in legal institutions and the 
institution of literary studies in respect of the 
above trial. 

Dr R.R. Yeo 
The cultural dimensions of the philosophy of 
science in nineteenth-century Britain: the social 
role of scientific method 
The social role of scientific method in relation 
to the British Association for the Advancement of 
Science. 

Dr N.C. Zurbrugg 
A comparative study of the novels of 
Samuel Beckett and Marcel Proust 
This study pays particular attention to Beckett's 
and Proust's responses to the limits of language 
and perception, and offers one of the first 
analyses of Beckett's first unpublished novel 
Drama of Fair to Middling Women. 

WiZZ-Lam Burroughs: the critical heritage 
A collection of critical reviews discussing this 
American novelist. 

Modernism in Australia 
The contemporary avant-garde 
This project involves the joint edition of two 
collections of essays. 

Postgraduate Students 

Mr F. Alcorta (PhD) - A history of the labour movement 
in the Northern Territory 

Mr P.C. Botsman (MPhil) - The concept of labour and 
class in Australian history 

Ms M.A. Brown (MPhil) - Some questions concerning 
textual mechanisms demonstrating self-evidence 

Mr T.G. Cochrane (MPhil) - The consequences for 
Queensland of the failure of the government to 
obtain finance from the London money market, 
1920-24: an investigation 

Ms L.M. Coltheart (PhD) - European attitudes to the 
land in the Northern Territory in the nineteenth 
century 

Mr D.J. 	Cryle 	(PhD) 	- The press in colonial 
Queensland, 185D-1890 

Ms M.F. Curry (MPhil) - A history of Australian 
biography 

Mr T.R. Dobson (MPhil) - Abstract cinema: 	Richter, 
McLaren 

Mr G. Dow (PhD) - The transmission of ideology with 
special reference to government institutions and 
economic policy 

Mr H. Gill (PhD) - Pastoral labour and the state 

Ms C.A. Greenfield (MPhil) - Some questions about the 
theory of the subject and its current uses 

Mr M.C. How (MPhil) - The transformations in female 
stereotypes as demonstrated in the American cinema 
of the fifties 

Mr I.R. Hunter (MPhil) - Film discourse and film text 

Mr R. Lachowicz (MPhil) - Justice and the Australian 
aborigine with special reference to lard rignts 

Ms A. Letch (MPhil) - Sociology of the law including a 
feminist critique 

Mr C.P. Mayer (PhD) - Current film theory and the new 
existentialism 

Ms C.A. McCarthy (MPhil) - A reappraisal of Karl 
Kautsky 

Ms F.C. McInherny (PhD) - Irish-Catholic women in New 
South Wales 

Mr B.M. Molloy (PhD) - Before the interval: recurrent 
themes and stereotypes in Australian feature 
films, 1930-1960 

Mrs R. Norris (MPhil) - The political economy of the 
mass media in Australia 

Mr 	T.A. 	O'Regan 	(MPhil) 	- 	The 	politics 	of 
representation 

Ms R.D. Patterson (PhD) - Ethnic broadcasting: myths 
in mass entertainment 

Ms M.R. Power (PhD) - A psycho-biographical study of 
an Australian family 

Ms L.F. Stanford (PhD) - Professionalisation ana the 
development of Australian attitudes towards the 
handicapped 

Ms X. Wang (MPhil) - Development of the contemporary 
English novel 

Ms G.L. Whitlock (PhD) - A comparative study of 
Australian and Canadian fiction 

Mr P.M. Williams (PhD) - Ideology and culture: 	the 
work of Frank Hardy 

Mr D.G. Williamson (PhD) - Problems of description and 
reading in recent theory 

1981 RESEARCH AWARDS 

University Major Research Facilities Fund 

Mr 	D.G. 	Williamson, 	Mr 	I.R. 	Hunter, 	Dr 	G.D. 
Saunders, Mr M.S. Counihan - $6,500 

Purchase of three film prints 

University Research Grant 

Professor H.P. Caton - $3,500 
The politics of progress 

Dr S.R. Clegg and Mr G. Dow - $2,834 
The economics of social class 

Dr J.A. Walter - $2,730 
Advisers and policy-making: non-elected political 
leaelarship 

PUBLICATIONS 

Books 

MARWICK, M.G. ed. Witchcraft and sorcery. 2nd edn, 
Harmondsworth, Penguin, 1981. 

RYAN, L. The aboriginal ,Tasmanians. St. Lucia and 
Vancouver, Queensland and British Columbia U.P., 
1981. 

WALTER, J.A. ed. 	Reading life histories: Iriffith 
papers on biography. Canberra, ANU Press, 1981. 



	

COUNIHAN, M.S. 	"The great audience: images of the 
mass audience and the development of media 
research". Paper presented to the first 
Australian History and Film conference, ANU - 
National Library, Canberra, 1981. 

Book Chapters 

HOLLINGTON, M.A. "Between two stools: a biography of 
Walter Benjamin". In Walter J. ed. Reading life 
histories: Griffith papers on biography. Canberra 
ANU Press, 1981. 

SAUNDERS, G.D. 	"Unities; differences; biographic 
representations". In Walter, J. ed. Reading life 
histories: 	Griffith papers on biography. 
Canberra, ANU Press, 1981. 

YEO, R.R. 	"Scientific method and the image of 
science". 	In MacLeod, R. and Collins, P. eds. 
The parliament of acience: the British Association 
for the Advancement of Science, 1831-1981. 
London, Science Reviews, 1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. 	"Regarding recorded literature" and 
The Chopin Phenomenon". 	In Kostelanetz, R. ed. 

Aural literature criticism. 	New York, R.K. 
Editions, 1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. "Quantitative or qualitative? Towards 
a definition of the interdisciplinary problem". 
In Weisstein, U. and Scher, P. eds. 	Literature 
and the other arts. 	Innsbrdck, Innsbrdck U.P., 
1981. 

ZURBRUGG, 	N.C. 	"Samuel 	Beckett, Deirdre Bair 
'company and the art of bad biography". In 
Walter, J. ed. Reading life histories: Griffith 
papers on biography. Canberra, ANU Press, 1981. 

Journal Articles 

ALEXANDER, M.L. 	"Historical social science: class 
structure in the modern world system". 	The 
Australian and New Zealand journal of Sociology 
17: 56-64, 1981. 

CATON, 	H.P. 	"The new horizon of bio-social 
science". Quandrant 5: 4-10, 1981. 

CATON, H.P. "Human ethology". Aggressive Behaviour 
7: 362-372, 1981. 

CATON, H.P. 	"Analytical history of philosophy". 
Philosophical Forum 12: 273 -294, 1981. 

CATON, H.P. 	"Toward a diagnosis of progress". 
Independent Journal of Philosophy 4: 1 - 14, 1981. 

CLEGG, 	S.R. 	"Organization 	and 	control". 
Administrative Science Quarterly 26: 545- 562, 
1981. 

HOLLINGTON, M.A. 	"Dickens the flaneur". 	The 
Dickensian 77: 71-87, 1981. 

LAWSON, S. "Hindsight", Film Yews July 1981. 

LAWSON, S. 	"Picnic at the pyramids". 	Film hews 
November/December 1981. 

LAWSON, S. "The industry so far". Film Yews February 
1981. 

MOSS, D.M. 	"The kidnapping and murder of Aldo 
Moro". Archives Europeannes de Sociologia 2: 265 - 
295, 1981. 

WILLIAMS, P.H. 	"Interventions and obsessions: the 
work of Frank Hardy". 	Southern Review 14: 2, 
1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. "From gleam to gloom: the volte face 
between the criticism and fiction of Samuel 
Beckett". AUMLA 55: 23-35, 1981. 

Papers and Proceedings 

COUNIHAN, M.S. 	"The production of a media audience: 
Australian radio 1923-1939". 	Paper presented to 
the Communications and Culture conference, Hartley 
College of Advanced Education, Adelaide, 1981.  

LAWSON, S. "The representation of the past in recent 
Australian films". Papers presented to first 
Australian History and Film conference, Canberra, 
1981. 

MORAN, A.J. 	"Australian content reputation and 
television drama". In Boehringer, K., Bonney, W., 
Rowse, T. and Wilson, H. Media in crisis: papers 
of the third Communications, Technology and 
Control Conference, New South Wales Institute of 
Technology, Sydney, 1981. 

MORAN, A.J. 	"Night after night: psychological film 
criticism in the forties". 	Papers presented to 
the first Australian History and Film conference, 
ANU - National Library, Canberra, 1981. 

OPPEL, 	J.W. 	"Brauder 	and 	Italian 	historical 
writing". Paper presented to the Australia and 
the Mediterranean Conference, North 8risbane 
College of Advanced Education, Brisbane, 1981. 

RICKSON, S.T. and RYAN, L. "The problems of teaching 
women's studies as an interdisciplinary course". 
Paper presented to the Women's Studies conference, 
University of Wollongong, Wollongong, 1981. 

WILLIAMSON, D.G. 	"Psychoanalysis and subjectivity". 
Paper presented to the Culture and Communications 
conference, Hartley College of Advanced Education, 
Adelaide, 1981. 

YEO, R.R. 	"Superficial versus profound knowledge: 
science 	and 	intellectual 	authority 	in 	mid- 
nineteenth century Britain". Paper presented to 
the British Society for the History of Science 
conference, University of York, York, 1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. 	"Beckett, Proust, Burroughs and the 
perils of image warfare". Paper presenteo to the 
Samuel Beckett: Humanistic Perspectives 
conference, University of Ohio, Columbus, 1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. 	"Samuel Beckett and the post-modern 
avant-garde". 	Paper presented to the Beyond 
Beckett: Post-modern Theatre and Drama conference, 
University of Ohio, Columbus, 1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. 	"The idea of post-modernism". 	Paper 
presented to the Modernism in Australia seminar, 
Art Gallery of N.S.W., Sydney, 1981. 

ZUR8RUGG, N.C. 	"Comparative literature and the 
challenge of interdisciplinarity". Paper 
presented to the Comparative Literature in 
Australia conference: Griffith University, 
Brisbane, 1981. 

Reports and Other Pulications 

HOLLINGTON, M.A. 	"The older Hardy" by R. Gittings 
(review). 	The Institute for Modern Biography 
Newsletter, 2, 3: 6-7, 1981. 

HOLLINGTON, 	M.A. 	"Facades, 	Edith, 	Osbert and 
Sacheverell Sitwell" by J. Pearson (review). The 
Institute for Modern Biography Newsletter 2, 4: 
9-12, 1981. 

HOLLINGTON, M.A. 	"Don's diary". 	Times Righer 
Education Supplement 30 October 1981. 

HOLLINGTON, M.A. 	"Dickens and the city" by F.S. 
Schwarzbach (review). Durham University Journal 
(74: 1981). 

HOLLINGTON, M.A. 	"The baroque" by P. Skine (review) 
Durham University Journal 74: 1981. 

HOLLINGTON, M.A. 	"The concept of the text" by D. 
Woolf (review) AUMLA 55: 104-105, 19B1. 



LAWSON, S. 	"The British opposition" (interview with 
P. Willemen). jilm News May 1981, pp. 5-6. 

RYAN, L. 	"Truganini: queen or traitor" by V.R. Ellis 
(review). National Times May 1981. 

RYAN, L. 	You are what you make yourself to be" by P. 
Pepper (review). Social Alternatives 2:2; 1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. 	"Sound and the fury - lunching with 
Burroughs, listening to Chopin", "The third mind", 
and "Ah Pook is here" by W. Burroughs (review). 
London Magazine 20: 11-12; 139-143, 1981. 

ZURBRUGG, N.C. 	"The Chopin phenomenon", "Poesie 
sonore internationale" by H. Chopin (review). 
Precisely 10-11-12: 161-167, 1981. 

* In listing projects or publications where a 
Griffith University staff or student member is one 
of a number of contributors, the name of any 
contributor external to the Uni verity is indicated 
by an asterisk. 

SCHOOL OF 
MODERN ASIAN STUDIES 

Research conducted by staff and postgraouate students 
in the School during the year was diverse, and 
concerned historical, political, economic and social 
aspects of Asia in general, and of China, Japan, 
Indonesia, Malaysia and Vietnam in particular. Some 
major research concerned with Australian-Asian 
relations was completed in 1981 and several other 
projects were being undertaken on aspects of 
Australia's relations with Asia. 

Research on China during the year encompassed a wide 
range of enquiries into the complexities of the 
traditional and modern periods. It included: the 
history of Chinese science; the analysis of classical 
and modern literature; 	contemporary performing 
arts; 	the examination of social organisation, the 
economy, poverty, the role of education, the link 
between power and policy and the issue of centralism 
versus regionalism; a review of China's history from 
1842 to the present; Sino-Britisn relations; and the 
examination of the role of the army in the 1911 
Revolution. 

In 1981 research on Japan focused on the country's 
political, economic and social structure during the 
twentieth century and on the structure and 
characteristics of contemporary Japanese society. 
Work was undertaken on the organisation and activities 
of Japanese companies, the modern Japanese economy and 
its place in the world economic order, international 
relations, income distribution and wage differentials, 
post-war literature, and on the images of Australia 
projected by Japanese mass media. 

There are three major areas of research on Indonesia 
and the Malay World: 	aspects of socio-cultural 
complexity and change; 	the problems of developing 
countries; 	and the relationships between the 
countries of Southeast Asia. In particular, research 
focused on Indonesian foreign policy from 1949 to 
1965, Australian-ASEAN economic relations, religious 
reform and the critical place of religion in local 
life, shopping patterns in urban Southeast Asia, and 
the position and role of the overseas Chinese. 

The Centre for the Study of Australian-Asian Relations 

The Centre for the Study of Australian-Asian Relations 
(CSAAR) was set up in the School of Modern Asian 
Studies in September 1978. Its functions are to carry 
out research on the problems in Australia's political, 
economic and cultural relations with Asian 
countries. The Centre is administered by a Management 
Committee chaired by the Chairman of the School, and 
has among its membership faculty from the School of 
Modern Asian Studies and the School of Australian 
Environmental Studies. The Deputy Chancellor, Sir 
Allan Sewell, is also a member of the Committee. 

Despite increased teaching loads associated with the 
introduction of the new Master's degree in 
Australian-Asian relations, research in the Centre 
progressed steadily. Research on the entry and 
resettlement of Vietnamese refugees in Australia has 
been concluded, and a manuscript is being completed 
for publication. 	Other major work in Australia-China 
relations continues to progress well. 	The Centre 
published five research papers during the year on the 
topics of Vietnamese refugees, on Australia-ASEAN 
relations and on Japanese perceptions of Australia's 
industrial relations. 

A major innovation in 1981 was the editing and 
production at the Centre of World Revise, a journal of 
contemporary international affairs, sponsored by the 
Queensland Branch of the Australian Institute of 
International Affairs. The journal, appearing four 
times a year, has a wide circulation in Australia and 
overseas. 

The Centre continued its active programme of seminars, 
visiting scholars and involvement in community bodies 
during the year. The work of the Centre will be 
reviewed in early 1982, and new directions for 
research determined. 

RESEARCH PROJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 

Staff 

Dr P. Arudsothy and Mr D. Thalib 
Australian-ASEAN economic relations - trade, aid 
and investment in a decade 
The project aims to present a comprehensive and 
detailed picture of the pattern of economic 
relations 	between 	Australia 	and 	the 	ASEAN 
countries in the late 1960s and 1970s. As 
suggested by the title, the project will pay 
special attention to the flows of trace, aid and 
investment between Australia and ASEAN. 

Dr R. Atsumi 
The nature of social and personal relationshipe of 
urban Japanese 
A 	further investigation of the impact 	of 
industrialisation and urbanisation on a 
traditiooal culture, iniparticular the meaning and 
functions of friendsnip vis-a-vis tsukiai and 
kinship relations. 

Mrs M.B. Bocquet-Siek 
Socio-cultural and social development in Peranakan 
Chinese society in Java 
This project aims to develop an understanding of 
the Peranakan Chinese attitudes on particular 
social and cultural issues, including education. 

Types and motifs in Indonesian fotktales 
An investigation into the origin and development 
of certain Indonesian folktales. 

Dr C.P. Brown 
The socio-economic history of rural Java since 
1900 
The aim is to chart the process of change in rural 
Java taking a long historical view. It is hoped 
to analyse the historical processes leading to 
contemporary conditions such as landlessness, 
commercialisation of agriculture, and population 
migration to urban areas. This research is being 
undertaken jointly by institutions in both 
Australia and Indonesia. 

Dr K.B. Bucknall 
Australia-China trade 
The investigation focuses on the past and present, 
including trends, successes and problems, in 
Australia-China trade. It also covers general 
trade policy of China. 

The Chinese economy 
This longer term project is an evaluation of 
China's economic development since the emergence 
of socialist China in 1949. 





Dr T. Matsumoto 
The Japanese Communist Party and party writers in 
poet-war japan 
This project deals with the relationship between 
the Japanese Communist Party, and party writers 
and writers who had been involved with the left-
wing movement in post-war Japan. The study 
includes the disputes between the Communist Party 
and the writers on issues such as ideology, and 
the consequences of the disputes. 

Modern Japanese Literature. 
Preparation of an anthology of modern Japanese 
literature. 

Mr J.J. McDonnell 
The Queensland coal industry 
Australia is one of the few energy-surplus 
developed nations. One of its greatest resources 
and exports is coal, which has become increasingly 
valuable. Queensland has vast reserves of easily 
mined, high-quality coal. This project traces the 
development of the industry and highlights some 
associated policy issues and problems. 

Ms V.J. McGown 
Employment adjustment programmes in Japan 
The project involves an examination of the means 
by which large-scale Japanese companies have 
attempted to deal with the excess levels of 
employment which have emerged as a result of the 
economic slump following the financial crisis of 
1971 and the "oil crisis" of 1973. 

Or D.H. McMillen 
The role of the Chinese production and 
construction corps in the borderlande 
An examination of defence and security problems in 
China's western regions. 

The political role of the People's Liberation Army 
since 1976 (and its impact on the PEA 'a military-
defence capabilities) 
This project will attempt to assess the nature and 
degree of political activity of the PLA since 1976 
and to determine the extent to which political 
activities have competed with the Army's basic 
objectives of national defence and internal 
security. Affairs on the borderlands will be of 
particular interest in this regard. 

Or R.E. Mouer 
Male-female wage differentials in Japan 
An examination of cross-irdustry and cross 
prefectural variations in male-female wage 
differentials. 

AustraLian perceptions of Japan . 
An investigation of the images of Japan held by 
leaders in business, the union movement, education 
and the media in Queensland, involving a content 
analysis of the printed mass media and of teaching 
on Japan in Queensland secondary schools. 

Popular culture in Japan 
A study of social values as recorded in music, 
proverbs, novels and comics. 

Social change in internationalisation 
A study of now "internationalisation" is conceived 
in Japanese culture and how the idea of 
internationalisation is used as an ideology to 
promote domestic political goals. 

Crose-cultural comparieona of the perceptions of 
job situations in Japan, Austratia, the US, Italy 
and three other nations 
This project examines the relative importance of 
occupation, industry, firm and geographic location 
in the evaluation of specific job situations. 

Or D. Noer 
Islam in Southeast Asia 
Islam is becoming an important force in the 
world. The project examines Islam's contemporary 
development and role in Southeast Asia, paying 
particular attention to Indonesia, Malaysia, the 

Philippines, and Thailand, as well as relations 
with West Asia and other Muslim countries. 

Islamic political parties in Indonesia, 1945 -1965 
The project attempts to investigate the role of 
the Islamic political parties in the years 1945 to 
1965 a period of Indonesia's instability and 
insurgency. The project is now almost completed. 

Dr K. Otsuka 
Dualistic economic development in Japan 
An examination of the transfer of modern 
technology to Japan, focusing on the importing and 
adoption of foreign technologies (sericulture and 
silk production) by Japanese business leaders and 
government in the nineteenth century, and on the 
relationship between that imported technology and 
traditional methods. 

Dr D.C. Schak 
Khit-ciaq iau: a study of Chinese beggars 
This project involves an examination of living 
standards and economic development in Shanghai and 
Taiwan, and includes the application of the 
concept of the culture of poverty. 

Normative compliance in a small-scale society: a 
Taiwanese beggar leader 
An examination of the lives of poor people in 
Taiwan, and their problems and prospects. 

Mr W.F. Shepherd 
International financiaL integration and its 
impLicaticms for the conduct of macroeconomic 
policy management 
The post-war world has witnessed progressive 
financial 	integration 	of 	the 	international 
economy. This integration, and the consequent 
increase in the value of both short- and long-term 
capital flows, has made the successful conduct of 
autonomous economic management extremely 
difficult. This long-term project examines how 
this financial integration has developed and its 
implications for the conduct of Australian 
macroeconomic policy management over recent years. 

Comparative _expenditure, price and income studies 
This project attempts an objective analysis of the 
differences between expenditure patterns, prices 
and real incomes among developed economies. To 
date this project has examined Australian/UK 
trends. It is intended to extend this project 
into an examination of the Australia/Japan prices 
and real incomes trends. 

Dr N.M. Viviani 
A study of Vietnamese migration to Australia 
This study investigates Australian government 
policy on entrance of Vietnamese refugees to 
Australia and their resettlement experiences in 
this country. 

Dr R.D. Walton 
A history of AustraLia-Japan relations, 1868-4970 
As a move towards a general history, research has 
begun in three particular areas: the Japanese in 
Australia to 1925; 	Australia, Japan, and the 
former German Pacific colonies; 	and Australian 
reactions 	to 	Japan's 	southward penetration, 
1936-1941. 

The contemporary economic relations of Japan with 
the countries of the Middle East 
Japan has been compelled to react strongly to the 
"oil crisis" of 1973 and to the Islamic 
Revolution. kesearch covers the past decade. It 
treats Japanese government bilateral aid to the 
countries of the region and Japan's free 
enterprise activity in equity investment, trade 
construction and finance. Special emphasis has 
been placed on Iran. 

Dr J.B. Welfield 
Japanese history, 1905 -1975 
This project involves 	the completion of a 
comprehensive bibliography of Japanese language 
material on modern Japanese history. It includes 



a bibliography of general histories, monographs, 
memoirs, document collections and articles on most 
aspects of the political, social, economic and 
diplomatic history of the period 1905 to the 
present day. 

The future of the Asian-Pacific area 
This project, which is nearing completion, is an 
interdisciplinary analysis of possible futures for 
the Asian-Pacific area. 

Youth attitudes to politics 
This project involves assistance in a world survey 
of youth attitudes to international politics, war 
and nuclear weapons. 

Postgraduate Students 

Mrs M. Bocquet-Siek (PhD) 	- 	An analysis of the 
social and cultural attitudes of the Peranakan 
Chinese in Java between the first and second world 
wars 

Mr M.R. Dutton (PhD) 	- 	Problems and theories of 
socialist transition in China 

Ms M.A. Farquhar (PhD) 	- 	Children's literature in 
China 

Mr N.E.W. Greulich (MPhil) 	- Indonesia: growth of a 
nation. 	The role of education in national 
integration and development 

Mr J. Hanafin (PhD) 	- 	Intellectual debates of the 
early 1960s in history, aesthetics and philosophy 

Mr P.M. Healy (PhD) - DeMaoification: an analysis of 
the re-evaluation of Mao Zedong thought, 1976-81 

Mrs H.M. Hennessy (MPhil) - The significance of the 
growing relationship between China and Japan for 
Australia 

Mr N. Islam (PhD) - - 	The politics of national 
integration and/or disintegration in Malaysia and 
Pakistan, 1957-1970: a comparative study 

Mrs S-H. Jackson (MPhil) - Post-Mao developments in 
the economy of Sichuan province of the People's 
Republic of China 

Mrs B.M. Kitching (PhD) - The role of the scientist 
in a developing country: a case study of China 

Mrs J.M. Lawe-Davies (PhD) 	- The great powers and 
Vietnam, 1968-1975 

Ms E.J. Mouer (PhD) 	- 	Sex-role socialisation, 
occupational choice and achievement motivation of 
Japanese professional career women and housewives 

Ms R. Nicnolas (MPhil) 	 Decision-making in 
Australian foreign policy: an ASEAN case study 

Ms B.L. Ng (PhD) - Development of intermediate sized 
towns: an analysis of functional structure and 
migration patterns 

Mr M. Perumal (PhD) 	- 	Economic growth, structural 
change 	and 	income 	distribution 	(poverty 
eradication) in West Malaysia, 1957-1980 

Ms E.E. Platte (PhD) 	- 	The industrialisation of 
Peking 

Mr M. Rajendran (PhD) 	- 	ASEAN foreign relations, 
1975-1978, with special reference to Japan and 
Australia 

Mr J. Selby (MPhil) 	- 	Role and status of elderly 
people in Brisbane (Anglo-Saxon and Chinese) 

Mrs L.A. Wintour (MPhil) 	- 	The role of women in 
changing Papua New Guinea 

Mr C.C. Wong (PhD) - The early reign of Emperor Sung 
Kao-tsung (1127-1142) 

Mr Y. Yuen (PhD) 	- 	Ethnomusicological studies of 
Chinese folk songs, 1949-1977 

1981 RESEARCH AWARDS 

Australia-Japan Foundation 

Dr R.E. Mouer - $10,000 
Research programmg on the comparative study of 
Japanese society 

Or J.B. Welfield - $1,500 
Japanese defence policy 

Australian Research Grants Scheme 

Or R.E. Elson - $5,546 
The cultivation system in Java, 1330 -1370 

Dr J.A. Lineton - $5,931 
A study of the Bugis-Makassar trade 

ASEAN - Australian Joint Research Project on Trade in 
Manufacturing 

Professor D. Lim - $98,010 
Demand and supply of exports of manufacturing 
goods from ASEAN to Australia 

Japan Foundation 

Dr R.E. Mouer - $9,000 
International colloquium on Japanese society 

Japan Society for the Promotion of Science 

Dr R.E. Mouer - $10,000 
Study of male-female wage differentials 

Japanese Studies Centre 

Dr R.E. Mouer - $1,900 
International colloquium on Japanese society 

University Research Grant 

Or K.8. Bucknall - $7,730 
China's foreign trade and recent economic 
development policies 

Dr N.M. Viviani - $10,270 
Vietnamese refugee resettlement in Australia 

Utah Foundation 

Dr R.E. Mauer - $8,000 
To hold an international colloquium on the 
comparative study of Japanese society to launch a 
long-term programme of Australian-oriented 
research on Japanese society 

PUBLICATIONS 

Books and Pamphlets 

LIM, D., BAUTISTA, R. * , HUGHES, H. * , MORAWETZ, D. and 
THOUMI, F. Capital utilization in manufacturing: 
a case study of Columbia, Zeras4, MaLaysia and the 
Philippines. New York, Oxford U. P., 1981. 

MACKERRAS, C.P. The performing arts in contemporary 
China. London, Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. Nihon shakai no hikaku kenkyu - ima no 
jokyo to kongo no k..adai ni tsuite [The comparative 
study of Japanese society: the present situation 
and future prospects]. Tokyo, Meiji University, 
International Academic Exchange Monograph Series, 
No. 68, 1981. 

NOER, O. Bunga rampai dari negeri kanguru [Selected 
writings from the country of the kangaroo]. 
Jakarta, Panji Masyarakat, 1981. 



Book Chapters 

CRISSMAN, L.W. 	"The structure of local and regional 
systems". 	In Ahern, E. and Gates, H. eds. 	The 
anthropology of Taiwanese society. 	Stanford, 
Stanford U.P., 1981, pp. 89-124. 

VIVIANI, N.M. "Refugee resettlement: a response". In 
Price, C.A., ed. 	Refugees, the challenge of 
the future. Canberra, ANU Press, 1981, pp. 104- 
11. 

Journal Articles 

ARUDSOTHY, P. 	"Australia's foreign policies in 
Southeast Asia". 	Journal of Asian-Pacific and 
World Perspectives 5 (1): 27 -33, 1981. 

BOCQUET -SIEK, 	M.B. 	"Zheng He, 	envoy of the 
emperor". 	Hemisphere 26 	(1): 	24- 8, 	1981. 
Reprinted in Australia-China Review 6: 26-30, 
1981. 

BROWN, C.P. 	"Sukarno on the role of women in the 
nationalist movement". Review of Indonesian and 
Malayan Affairs 15 (1): 68-92, 1981. 

BUCKNALL, K.B. "Implications of the recent changes in 
China's foreign trade policies". The Australian 
Journal of Chinese Affairs 5: 1 - 20, 1981. 

FUNG, E.S.K. 	"Britain, Japan and Chinese tariff 
autonomy, 1927 - 1928". Proceedings of the British 
Association for Japanese Studies 6(1): 21 - 36, 
1981. 

LIM, D. 	"Another look at the effect of capital 
subsidies on capital-intensity". 	Australian 
Economic Papers 20 (37): 376-382, 1981. 

MACKERRAS, C.P. 	"Chinese language periodicals on 
literature and the arts". The Australian Journal 
of Chinese Affairs 6: 219- 226, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. and SUGIMOTO, Y. 	"Reappraising images of 
Japanese society". Social Analysis 6: 1-14, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. and SUGIMOTO, Y. *  "Multiple dimensions in 
the delineation of job situations in Japan and the 
United States". Social Analysis 6: 63-75, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. and SUGIMOTO, Y. 	"Competing models for 
understanding Japanese society: some reflections 
on where to go". Social Analysis 6: 183-192, 
1981. 

MOUER, 	R.E. 	"Nihowshakairon 	no saikochiku 	o 
mezashite" [Toward a new theory of Japanese 
society]. Kikan kuraishiau 6: 200-8, 1981. 

SHEPHERD, W.F. "A comparison of real average earnings 
and of real salaries of university academics in 
Australia and the United Kingdom in 1979". 
Journal of Economic Activity 24 (2): 28-43, 1981. 

SHEPHERD, W.F. and PRASADA RAO, D.S. *  "A comparison 
of purchasing power parity between the pound 
sterling and the Australian dollar in 1979". The 
Economic Record 57: 215-223, 1981. 

VIVIANI, N.M. 	"The Sim report on Australian-ASEAN 
relations". ASAA Review 5 (1): 15-20, 1981. 

WALTON, R.D. "Individualism and self-aggrandisement in 
prewar Japanese entrepreneurship: Naguchi Jun and 
the rising entrepreneurs". Papers on Far Eastern 
History 24: 1-38, 1981. 

Papers or Pamphlets 

CHALMERS, N. Japanese perspectives on Australian 
industrial relations. 	Brisbane, Centre of the 
Study of Australian-Asian Relations, Griffith 
University, Research Paper No. 16, 1981. 

ELSON, R.E., and ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0. 	Manua/ for 
conducting Students Study Skills workshops. 
Brisbane, CALT Griffith University, 1981. 

KNIGHT, N.J. 	Mao Zedong's On Contradiction. 
Brisbane, Griffith University, Griffith Asian 
Papers, No. 3, 1981. 

MACKERRAS, C.P. Musical cultures of Asia - China, 
including 	cassette. 	Canberra, 	Curriculum 
Development Centre, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. and SUGIMOTO, Y. * 	Japan society: 
stereotypes and realities. 	Melbourne, Japanese 
Studies Centre, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. and SUGIMOTO, Y. *  Some methodological 
reservations concerning the work of Nakane Chie's 
work on Japanese society. Melbourne, La Trobe 
University, La Trobe Working Papers on Sociology, 
No. 53, 1980. 

WELFIELD, J.B. Some diplomatic and strategic aspects 
of Japan's present and future foreign policies. 
Canberra, A.N.U., Australia-Japan Research Centre, 
Research Paper No. 24, 1981. 

Other Publications 

BUCKNALL, K.8. 	"The prospects for Chinese foreign 
trade". Yews bulletin of the Australian rnstitute 
of Directors 1 (1): 5 -6, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. 	"Japanese society: stereotypes and 
realities". Dentsu Japan.- marketing/advertising 
18: 26-30, 1981. 

MOUER, R.E. 	"Ichikawa Fusae and women in japan". 
Women in Asia newsletter 2: 4-6, 1981. 

WELFIELD, J.B. 	"Comments on a paper on Australian- 
Japanese relations by the Rt. Hon. Tony Street, 
Minister of Foreign Affairs". In Australia-Japan 
relations symposium, proceedings and minutes, 
Canberra, AJRS Organising Committee 1981. 

* In listing publications whore a Griffith 
University staff or student member is one of a 
number of contributors the name of the 
contributors(s) external to the University is 
indicated by an asterisk. 





heteronuclear multipulse sequences, a number of 
these sequences were devised in 1981 and snown to 
be useful to the chemist/NMR spectroscopist. For 
example, several sequences were developed which 
enable a carbon-13 spectrum to be split up into 
separate CH3 (methyl), CH., (methylene), CH 
(methine) and quaternary carton spectra. Some 
improved chemical shift correlation sequences were 
also generated. Two of the new sequences appear 
to be the best possible for their intended 
Purposes. 

Dr D.R. Biggins 
Philosophy of science 
Continuing 	research 	into 	philosophical 	and 
political aspects of science, with an emphasis on 
the social dimensions of scientific knowledge, 
science education, ideology, Marxism and science. 

Dr M.W. Bridgstock 
Research without integrity 
A study is being made of factors leading to 
"cheating" in science (for example, falsifying 
results). A preliminary survey is also being made 
of powerful explanatory models in the social 
sciences. 

7iews of science 
A number of students have been involved in a 
project analysing popular views of science and 
scientists, and reasons for undertaking a 
scientific career. 

Dr D.F. Burch 
Overseas aid and the transfer of technology 
This study is concerned with analysing the factors 
influencing the choice of technology under aid 
programmes of the Third World, and the social, 
political and economic consequences of such 
choices. The study concentrates on past and 
present British aid, and includes a case study of 
the choice of agricultural technology for peasant 
production of rice in Sri Lanka. 

Dr W.K. Busfield 
Post- gamma-irradiation grafting in polypropylene 
film 
A study of changes in the physical and mechanical 
properties of polypropylene film brought about by 
post gamma-irradiation grafting with butadiene and 
other reagents. 

Physical 	and 	mechanical 	properties 	of 
crystailisable cross-linked polyurethanes 
A study of the crystallisation kinetics and the 
stress strain diagrams of a range of 
crystallisable cross-linked polycaprolactone-based 
polyurethanes. The objective is an understanding 
of the nature of the crystallisation process and 
the theory of the stress strain diagrams for this 
class of polymers categorised by the unusual 
molecular characteristic of crystallisation from a 
cross-linked matrix. 

Dr W.K. Busfieid and Dr P.J. Pomery - (University of 
Queensland) 

An 	electron 	spin 	resonance 	study 	of 
gamma-irradiated polypropylene film 
A study of the effect of sample thermal history on 
the nature, and lifetime of radicals formed in 
polypropylene samples by gamma irradiation. 

Dr F.M. Clarke 
Biochemical organisation: 	interaction of 
glycolytic enzymes with structural proteins 
At present the project is concerned with the study 
of the structure and function of contractile 
systems in muscle and non-muscle cells with major 
emphasis on the interactions of glycolytic enzymes 
with the contractile proteins. In particular, the 
studies are directed at understanding the 
structural and functional implications of enzyme 
absorption to the actin-containing filaments of 
cells. A strong and specific interaction of 
certain glycolytic enzymes with these contractile 
proteins has been demonstrated, and evidence 
obtained from biochemical, physiological, 

biophysical, 	immunofluorescent 	and 	electron 
microscopic studies indicates that these 
interactions may be of fundamental importance not 
only in the organisation and control of the 
glycolytic system but may also influence the 
organization and function of the contractile 
systems themselves. A thorough knowledge of such 
interactions is basic to the understanding of 
biochemical organisation within cells. 

Reproductive 	immunology: 	isolation and 
biochemical characterisation of Early Pregnancy 
Factor 
The failure of the maternal immune system to 
identify and reject the fetus as non-self is a 
phenomenon for which no entirely satisfactory 
explanation has yet been found. Early Pregnancy 
Factor (EPF), a new pregnancy-specific protein, 
has been shown to have immunosuppressive 
activity. The project aims to isolate and 
biochemically characterise EPF; to determine its 
role in reproductive physiology; and to determine 
its function as an immunosuppressive agent. The 
development of a routine assay for EPF will 
provide an early pregnancy (fertilisation) test of 
considerable importance. These investigations 
which further the important study of the 
developmental biology of the fertilised ovum, will 
provide information on some of the earliest feto-
maternal interactions and thereby could have 
implications in the development of new birth 
control procedures as well as the understanding 
and possible treatment of some forms of 
infertility. 

Dr D.E. Clegg 
The interaction between vanadium II solutions and 
endrin 
Reactions between low valence transition metal 
ions and chlorinated hydrocarbons have been used 
to confirm the identity of these substances when 
found in tissues and food. Studies of the 
reaction between vanadium II and endrin show that 
the metal ion firstly acts as a Lewis acid 
catalyst to isomerise endrin to a cyclic ketone 
and then as a halogen abstracting agent. 

The detection and quantification of nanomote 
levels of free fatty acids using high-pressure 
liquid, chromatography (RPLC). 
Lipolysis on hydrolytic rancidity of milk fat with 
resultant quality impairment is a major problem of 
the dairy industry. The risks to the flavour and 
keeping quality of dairy products require 
reliable, accurate and sensitive methodology to be 
developed for the measurement of hydrolysis 
products such as free fatty acids. This project 
is concerned with developing a method for the HPLC 
separation and estimation of individual free fatty 
acids in butter resulting from lipolysis. 

Dr D.E. Clegg, Mr I. Eddington, and Mr P. McKinnon *  
(City Chemist's Laboratory, Brisbane City Council) 

Lead in deciduous teeth of Queensland children 
Many surveys have been carried out in the past to 
determine the blood lead level in subjects in 
different work situations and localities usually 
as an indicator of current exposure to the 
element. Teeth or bone act as storage depots for 
ingested lead and are therefore useful 	in 
estimating the long-term exposure to lead. 	A 
Queensland-wide study of lead in the deciduous 
teeth of children is being undertaken in order to 
assess its use as a screening procedure for cases 
of high exposure, and to determine whether there 
is any association between teeth lead levels and 
factors such as locality, eating habits, and 
parents occupations. 

Dr J.F. Dobson and Dr A.J. O'Connor 
Mierody -nann:c time-scales in relaxation theory 
In many fields of science (for example magnetic 
resonance, diffusion, absorption) it is important 
to know how a randomly fluctuating microscopic 
force ("noise') causes the steady decay 
("relaxation") of some macroscopic quantity. The 
subject is well understood in the "Redfield" 
regime of rapid noise fluctuations. This project 



is concerned with the more difficult regime of 
slow and intermediate noise fluctuations. Both 
rigorous results and useful approximation schemes 
are being developed. Possible applications 
include investigations of catalysis via NMR. 

Dr J.F. Dobson and Dr J.H. Rose *  (University of Iowa) 
Fundamental electron-gas theory 
Many electronic phenomena can only be understood 
properly when the correlations between electrons 
are taken into account. (Examples are: molecular 
energies; photoabsorption properties of 
insulators; and metal cleavage energies.) The 
Local Density Functional Theory of Kohn and Sham 
has recently been a popular way to calculate 
electronic correlation effects. This theory has a 
serious defect, however, in that it allows a 
localised electron to interact with itself. The 
present project concerns a modified Kohn-Sham 
theory which avoids the above-mentioned defect. 
Possible applications are in chemistry (accurate 
ab initio energy calculations for molecules which 
are too large for the configuration interaction 
method) and physics (band calculations for 
insulators, semiconductors and semi-metals). 

Dr J.F. Dobson and Dr J.H. Rose *  (University of Iowa) 
Theory of meta/ surfaces 
The study of metal surfaces is vital in connection 
with catalysis, adhesion and a variety of other 
important applications. The aim of this project 
is to obtain a true theoretical understanding of 
metal surfaces using no phenomenological 
adjustable surface parameters. 	Firstly, an 
inhomogeneous electron-gas linear-response 
approach has been developed. This has yielded the 
best results in existence to date for the face-
dependent surface energies of the simple metals at 
T = OK. Formal expressions have also been 
obtained for relaxation of ionic positions due to 
the surface, for the surface lattice dynamic 
matrix and for the temperature-dependent surface 
free energy. 

Mr I.W. Eddington and Mrs N.J. Eddington *  (Noise 
Abatement Authority, Queensland Government) 

An enquiry into public policy for the 
encouragement and management of individual 
inventive activity in Australia 
This study 	seeks to outline public policy 
strategies for the encouragement of invention and 
innovation in Australia. 

if-6,12/th effects of technology: 	occupational 
deafness 
This research has led to the invention of a 
nonogram which, in itself, constitutes a general 
proof that industrial deafness can be prevented. 
The nonogram is currently being applied in 
industrial establishments as a preventive strategy 
working against cognitive dissonance. 
Specifically, the nonogram is being used to assess 
worker tasks on the basis of their associated risk 
potential for noise-induced hearing loss. 

Dr J.S.H. Elkington 
Secretory products from Sertoti cells 
The Sertoli cells in the testis appear to control 
the progression of germ cells from spermatogonia 
to spermatozoa. The Sertoli cells may achieve 
this by secreting peptides which bind to the germ 
cells. This project investigates the 
proteoglycans secreted by Sertoli cells in vitro 
and in particular is concerned with their 
characterisation and hormonal control. 

Dr H.P.W. Gottlieb 
Acoustics 
The characteristic 	frequencies 	of 	vibrating 
membranes are altered by the addition of an 
enclosed air cavity. These effects are 
investigated mathematically for finite membranes 
of various shapes. 

Field theories 
The possible role of non-associative algebras in 
quark field theories is being considered. 
Molecular orbital calculations  

Accurate 	calculations 	of 	various 	physical 
properties of molecules must take into account the 
spatial extent of the electron orbitals relative 
to the separated nuclei. The evaluation of the 
required integrals is simplified by invoking 
appropriate expansion theorems in terms of 
separation distances. Analytical expressions have 
been derived. 

Or P.C. Healy and Dr A.H. White *  (University of 
Western Australia) 

The interaction of nitrogenous tigands with 
halides of monovalent copper, silver and gold 
The chemistry of copper (I) is important, with 
functional roles in biochemistry, photochemistry, 
metallurgy, theoretical chemistry, catalysis and 
polymer science. At present the project is 
looking at the steric conformations of adducts of 
copper and silver iodide with nitrogen ligands. 
Results to date suggest further experiments 
exploring the potential catalytic properties of 
these complexes. 

Structural characterisation of adducts formed on 
reaction of iron (III) halides with bidentate 
aromatic ligande 
The role of solvent in determining the molecular 
structure of species in solid and solution has 
only recently begun to be appreciated. The 
reaction of FeC13 with bidentate ligands such as 
1,10 phenanthroline or bipyridine leads to a great 
variety of products, depending on solvent 
environment. 	Structural work is characterising 
the system. 

Preparation, 	x-ray 	diffraction, 	infrared 
spectroscopy and theoretical analysis of inorganic 
oxyanion systems 
The 	project 	involves 	the 	preparation 	of 
crystalline samples of oxyanion complexes with 
transition metal cations, and the analysis of 
these complexes using the techniques of infrared 
spectroscopy and x-ray diffraction spectroscopy. 
The work is extending the range of the known 
co-ordination chemistry of oxyanion species, as 
well as providing extended correlations between 
the structural and spectroscopic parameters of the 
systems involved. 

Dr R.S. Holmes and Ms E. Yeoman 
Variability of plant population on coral atolls 
This project involves a study of the variability 
of introduced and naturally occurring plant 
populations on coral atolls. 	Initially, the 
development of a weed species (Cenchrus 
echinatus), recently introduced to a number of 
islands in the Capricorn group, is being studied 
at the genetic and ecological level. 

Dr R.S. Holmes and Or J. Duley 
The genetic and biochemical regulation of 
mammalian alcohol metabolism 
Ethanol is metabolized in mammals predominantly in 
the liver by the sequential activity of the 
enzymes, 	alcohol 	dehydrogenase and aldehyde 
dehydrogenase. Both of these enzymes exist in 
isozymic forms in mammalian tissues and are 
encoded by multiple structural genes in the 
mouse. Using inbred strains of mice with genetic 
variants for those enzymes, studies on the genetic 
regulation, development, hormonal dependence and 
biochemical properties of these enzymes from mouse 
tissues are being carried out. Metabolically 
related enzymes such as aldehyde oxidase, xanthine 
oxidase and aldehyde reductase are also being 
studied. 

Genetic, biochemical and evolutionary studies on 
mammalian isosymes 
This project involves a study of the genetic 
regulations, biochemical properties and evolution 
of isozymes (enzymes encoded by multiple loci) in 
mammalian organisms. The house mouse, Mus 
musculus, is used as a model organism because of 
the availability of inbred strains, linkage 
testing stocks, recombinant inbred lines and 
translocation stocks as well as extensive 



knowledge of the genetic map of this organism. 
Individual isozymes under investigation include 
sorbitol dehydrogenase, fatty acyl CoA 
dehydrogenase and carbonic anhydrase. 

Or 	R.S. 	tolmes, 	Ms 	L. 	Lester and Professor 
P.A. Parsons (La Trobe University) 

Evolutionary genetics of Australian Drosophila  
A population genetic analysis of Australian 
Drosophila species 4 s being undertaken in 
collaboration with Professor P.A. Parsons of La 
Trobe University. These studies use 
electrophoretic and enzymological zymogram methods 
as a means of defining the population and species 
similarities and differences in molecular terms. 
The data are correlated with ecological analysis 
of these species (at La Trobe University) to 
examine whether there is any genetic heterogeneity 
and correlations with ecological versatility. 

Ur G.A. Hope 
Pressure effects in low temperature metal 
oxidation 
An investigation of the early stages of oxide 
growth, for films between 0.5 nm and ID nm 
thick. The project is extending the range of 
metal oxidation reactions studied to include 
metals manganese and iron, using electrical 
resistance and ellipsometric techniques to follow 
the reaction progress. It is also important to 
the understanding of the reaction, that the 
mechanism of oxidation be determined, and 
experiments which probe the diffusion process 
during the oxide growth are undertaken. In this 
way the actual experimental dependence of 
oxidation rate on pressure is being delineated, 
with the ultimate aim of a more sound theoretical 
understanding of the process of metal oxidation. 

Dr G.A. Hope, Professor A.J. Bard' and Dr F.F. Fan *  
(University of Texas) 

Photoelectrochemical reactions of semiconducting 
electrodes 
The project team is investigating several novel 
electrode materials for use in photoelectrolysis 
and photocatalysis reactions. Important 
breakthroughs have been made in the protection of 
silicon surfaces, and the use of polycrystalline 
materials for energy conversion. The project is 
being jointly conducted between the University of 
Texas and Griffith University. 

Dr 	G.A. 	Hope, 	Dr * B.G. 	Baker' 	and 	Associate 
Professor H.J. DeBruin (Flinders University) 

Electron spectroscopic studies of palladium 
oxidation 
The aim of this project is to investigate the 
oxidation of thin films of palladium metal using 
electron spectroscopic techniques. The 
experiments will study the reactions with oxygen 
and the substrate in a temperature range which 
overlaps the region of oxidative and diffusion 
bonding. The techniques, Auger Electron 
Spectroscopy 	(AES) 	and 	X-ray 	Photoelectron 
Spectroscopy (XZPS), can provide valuable 
information on the nature and extent of the 
oxidation reaction particularly when used in 
conjunction with ion bombardment techniques to 
depth profile the samples. This information, when 
combined with a study of the oxidation mechanism 
and reaction kinetics, will provide definitive 
information on the nature of the reaction between 
palladium and ceramic materials. 

Dr I.D. Jenkins 
Synthesis of carbohydrate phosphonates 
Relatively little biochemical investigation has 
been reported using phosphonic analogues of 
carbohydrate phosphates. In the particular case 
of glycosyl phosphonates virtually no work has 
been published, yet glycosyl phosphonates are 
extremely important intermediates in biochemical 
glycosyl-transfer reactions. For example, D-
glucose-l-phosphonate is the key intermediate in 
the biosynthesis of the entire family of sugars 
and polysaccharides. Formation of a glycosyl 
phosphate ester greatly facilitates the cleavage 
of the glycosyl-oxygen linkage. The corresponding 

glycosyl phosphonate on the other nand would not 
be cleaved awing to the high stability of the 
carbon-phosphorus bond. The aim of this project 
is to develop syntheses of glycosyl phosphonates, 
in particular D-glucose-l-phosphonate and D-
fructose-2-phosphonate. The first compound could 
prove of great significance in biochemistry as an 
analogue of glucose-l-phosphate, while the second 
is of relevance to another research project on the 
mechanism of action of invertase. 

Dr I.D. Jenkins and Professor R.D. Guthrie 
Carbohj ,Ipate epoxides: synthesis by the DEAD-TPP 
system 
Epoxides (oxirans) are most useful synthetic 
intermediates in organic synthesis, particularly 
for the preparation of modified carbohydrates 
(deoxy-sugars, amino-sugars). Recently the 
diethylazodicarboxylatetriphenylphosphine (DEAD-
TPP) system has been used in a facile synthesis of 
epoxides from trans-1,2-diols. We are continuing 
a study of the application of this reaction in 
carbohydrate chemistry and have synthesised in a 
few steps epoxides not previously prepared. 

The mechanism of the Mitsunobu reaction 
The Mitsunobu reaction, utilising as reagents the 
combination of triphenylphosphine and 
diethylazodicarboxylate, has been widely used for 
a variety of reactions of alcohols during the past 
decade. 	However, little formal study has been 
made of the mechanism of the reaction. 	We are 
currently 	investigating 	this 	mechanism 	by 
phosphorus-31 NMR spectroscopy and have obtained 
the 	first 	evidence 	for the 	formation 	of 
phosphorane intermediates. These studies are 
continuing with the help of the Brisbane NMR 
Centre. 

Dr A.E.W. Knight 
Vibrational and rotational energy transfer in 
polyatomic molecules 
This project involves laser excited fluorescence 
spectroscopy and decay time measurements of 
selected rotational and vibrational levels in 
small polyatomics of astrophysical importance, 
directed towards establishing propensity rules and 
cross sections for collisional energy transfer. 
Supersonic molecular beam studies of collisions] 
interactions are also being undertaken. 

Intramolacular vibrational redistribution in 
Polyatomics 
Theoretical 	and 	experimental 	studies 	of 
vibrational energy redistribution in polyatomic 
molecules are being carried out using state-
selected, high resolution fluorescence 
spectroscopy and more recently, a triple-resonance 
laser technique involving stimulated emission 
pumping of very high vibrational levels in the 
ground electronic state of polyatomics. 

Dr A.E.W. Knight, Dr I.H. Forbes*  (University of 
Adelaide), and Ms P. Cowled 

Photoradiation therapy of matignant tumours 
Collaborative work with the Queen Elizabeth II 
Hospital in Adelaide on exploring the use of 
pulsed lasers in treating photosensitized tumours 
and in determining the mechanisms of the 
photochemical processes involved. 

Dr A.E.W. Knight, Dr 11.G. Gilbert *  (University of 
Sydney) and Dr K.D. King (University of Adelaide) 

Multiphoton dissociation of polyatomic molecules 
Theoretical studies of laser-driven unimolecular 
dissociation, and experimental studies of carbon 
dioxide laser initiated multiphoton dissociation 
in polyatomic molecules. 

Dr A.E.W. Knight and Dr P.J. Rogers 
Time-resolved raman and fluorescence spectroscopy 
This 	project 	involves 	nanosecond 	time-scale 
studies using pulsed lasers of structure-function 
relationships in biological molecules, excited 
state charge transfer interactions 	and the 
vibrational 	structure of excited states and 
photoisomers. 



Dr I. Lowe 
Future energy demand 
Comparative studies of the changing pattern of 
energy use in different industrialised countries 
have been conducted, providing insights into the 
likely pattern of future demand in Australia. 
Electricity demand forecasts by the various States 
have been analysed, revealing the problems of 
extrapolating past trends into the future. This 
work will be extended in 1982 to consider the 
implications of various possible future patterns 
of energy demand and supply. 

Impact of conservation campaigns 
Several 	industrial 	countries 	have 	now been 
operating fuel-conservation campaigns for some 
years. A comparative study of the measures used 
in different countries to conserve fuel has been 
carried out, and the effectiveness of different 
approaches has been analysed. 

Alternative liquid fuels 
Future Australian oil production and various 
possible production profiles for alternative 
liquid fuels are being modelled to assess the 
possible role of alternative fuels in meeting 
future needs. 

Impact of policies on solar hot water systems 
Sales of solar hot water systems in Australia have 
been analysed in the light of prevailing State 
policies. This study will be extended in 1982 by 
a survey of a sample of recent purchasers of solar 
hot water systems, aimed at evaluating the factors 
influencing their choice, in an attempt to 
determine the effect of Government policies on the 
implementation of these systems. . 

Energy and housing 
Energy inputs to different styles of house have 
been evaluated. Temperature excursions in summer 
and winter have been logged for a sample of 
houses, covering a range of construction styles. 
The concluding phase of this study will be the 
combination of these two sets of data to determine 
the energy requirement for thermal comfort as a 
function of climate and construction style. 

Dr I. Lowe, Or $W. Bridgstock, Mr I.W. Eddington and 
Mr D.J. Crossley (Monash University) 

Changes in attitudes and behaviour regarding 
energy conservation in the home. 
This study follows up a survey of attitudes and 
behaviour regarding energy conservation in the 
home, carried out in Brisbane in 1977. The aims 
are to assess changes in attitudes toward energy 
conservation in the home, and knowledge of it, 
over a number of years. Attitudes and knowledge 
can be related to actual actions in this field, 
and to similar studies carried out in other 
states. 

Professor 	C.J. 	Masters, 	Dr 	R.S. 	Holmes 	and 
Dr E. Klucis 

The biochemistry of peroxisomes 
Peroxisomes are subcellular organelles of broad 
occurrence and distribution in mammalian tissues 
which contain enzymes associated with hydrogen 
peroxide metabolism (oxidase and catalase) and 
fatty acid oxidation. This project is designed to 
investigate various aspects of peroxisomal 
biochemistry which are presently ill-defined, 
including peroxisomal biogenesis, enzymology, 
development, metabolism and comparative properties 
of the organelle. 

Professor C.J. Masters, Mr M. Kuter and Mr S. Reid 
The 	biochemistry 	of growth and tissue 
differentiation 
This project is concerned with a biochemical 
definition of tissue differentiation. It gives 
recognition to the fact that distinctions between 
the cell types of vertebrate animals may be 
attributed in large part to differences in protein 
and enzyme composition, and is concerned with the 
biological significance of enzyme realisation. In 
particular, the interactions of enzymes with the 

cellular microenvironment are being studied (for 
example, the interactions between glycolytic 
enzymes and the contractile proteins of muscle), 
along with the turnover characteristics of 
specific 	proteins 	during 	physiological 
perturbations (for example, changes in the rates 
of 	synthesis 	and 	degradation 	of 	lactate 
dehydrogenase 	during 	pregnancy 	and 	embryo- 
genesis). A number of isozyme systems are being 
used in all aspects of these studies, as well as 
in the definition of genetic aspects of the 
developmental processes. 

Dr A.J. O'Connor 
Thermal properties of the froda lattice 
The statistical and dynamic properties of this 
system have been studied. The statistical 
properties are reasonably well understood and it 
is now proposed to combine this with a knowledge 
of the dynamics. The aim of this project is to 
understand the relaxation of this non-linear 
system to thermal equilibrium. 

Study of a class of non-linear integral equations 
A particular ta pe of equation arises frequently in 
the study of heat transfer between solids and 
gases. The mathematical structure of these 
equations is being studied to see if the method of 
Pade approximates might be applicable. 

Dr D.T. Pegg 
Quantum optics 
This project studies isotope separation by laser 
pulses. 

Reality and causality 
Thinking continued on the relation between reality 
and complete forward-time causality. Detailed 
calculation of the results of a photon cascade 
experiment illustrated the mutual exc'usiveness of 
the two concepts and showed partial backward-time 
causality to be a real alternative. However, 
further 	thinking 	is 	necessary 	to 	find 	a 
distinguishing exper'sient. 

Professor R.L. Segall, Dr S. Myhca, Dr R.StC. Smart, 
Dr P.S. Turner and Dr D.M. Levins (Australian Atomic 
Energy Commission) 

The chemical and physical stability of solids for 
radioactive waste disposal 
The project, undertaken in collaboration with the 
Australian Atomic Energy Commission, is concerned 
with studies of the microstructure, surface 
attack, dissolution processes and radiation damage 
in oxides, glasses and Synroc (a synthetic rock 
mineral assemblage) proposed for incorporation of 
high-level radioactive waste. A wide variety of 
different physical and chemical techniques are 
used to correlate information, for example, 
analytical electron microscopy, surface analysis, 
hydrothermal dissolution rate measurements, 
infrared spectroscopy. In oxides and glasses, 
effects of alpha, beta and gamma irradiation on 
dissolution enhancement are small. Pressure 
increase has similarly little effect on glass 
dissolution. Composition and temperature are 
critical factors in maintaining resistance of 
glasses to dissolution. 	Synroc is considerably 
more resistant to chemical 	attack at high 
temperatures. 	The microstructure of Synroc is 
complex, and fabrication control, with parallel 
microstructure and surface analysis studies, is 

 investigated to minimise leaching of 
elements responsible for possible radioactive 
hazards. Dissolution characteristics of all three 
forms as a function of composition, temperature, 
pH and other variables are being defined in a 
continuing experimental programme. 

Dr M.C. Standage and Dr W.R. MacGillivray 
Coherent 	optical 	transients 	and 	optical 
bistability in atomic systems 
In this project the transient interactions of 
intense single-mode laser radiation with atoms 
have 	been 	studied 	both 	experimentally 	and 
theoretically. 	The major experimental technique 
used to date has been the application of very fast 



step-function electric field pulses to an atomic 
vapour. The pulses stark frequency switch atoms 
into or out of resonance with the laser 
radiation. Atoms switched into resonance interact 
resonantly with the optical electric field via the 
dynamic stark effect giving rise to Rabi 
nutational transients in resonance fluorescence 
scattered both colinear with, and at right angles 
to, the laser beam. The study of these effects 
provides new tests for quantum electrodynamics and 
for other theories about the interaction of 
radiation and matter. Free induction decay 
signals emitted by atoms switched out of resonance 
have been utilised in the development of a new 
high-resolution method for measuring absolute and 
differential stark shifts caused by the electric 
field pulses applied to the atomic vapour. 
Further experiments using this method are 
planned. A study of optical bistability in atomic 
vapours is also underway. Optical bistability 
arises when an optical device possesses two 
steady-state transmission levels for a given input 
radiation intensity. In this work the optical 
device is a Fabry-Perot etalon containing an 
.atomic vapour cell. The project's aim is to 
investigate the co-operative phenomena which 
underlie optical bistability effects observed in 
such a device and to study the transient behaviour 
as the device switches into either of, or between, 
the transmission states. Apart from the 
fundamental physical interest in optical 
bistability, there is considerable interest in the 
development of optical analogues of electronic 
circuitry based on this optical effect. 

Atomic 	collision 	studies 	using 	stepwise 
electron/Laser excitation 
The aim of this project is to utilise a 
combination of laser excitation and coincidence 
techniques to study low energy electron-atom 
collision physics. Stepwise techniques are used 
which involve excitation of atoms in an atomic 
beam by electron bombardment followed by laser 
excitation to higher states. Line polarisation 
measurements and electron-photon coincidence 
measurements on the fluorescence emitted allow the 
electron-excited processes to be studied. An 
apparatus is currently in use, which allows 
crossed electron electron-beam and laser beam 
experiments to be carried out both in line 
polarisation and electron photon coincidence 
studies on a variety of atomic species. A variety 
of new experiments are made possible by this 
technique. The use of single-mode laser 
excitation allows the role of fine and hyperfine 
structure effects in atomic collision physics to 
be studied. New ways of studying the electron 
excitation of vacuum ultraviolet transitions and 
the excitation of metastable levels are opened 
up. An area of particular interest is the 
application of stepwise techniques to study 
collision processes in which short-lived negative 
ion states are involved. 

Or D.V. Thiel 
Development of a new VLF prospecting system 
An antenna/receiver system for making very low 
frequency (VLF) surface impedance measurements on 
the earth's surface is under construction. 
Limited field tests with a prototype design have 
yielded identifiable anomalies in surface 
impedance in the vicinity of a conductive ore 
body. Further optimisation of the electronics and 
extensive field work are planned to develop this 
geophysical prospecting instrument to its full 
potential. Surface impedance measurements at 
higher and lower frequencies using the same 
instrument are possible and will allow some depth 
resolution of the earth's conductivity profile. 

Apparent angle of arrival measurements at high 
frequency 
The apparent angle of arrival of naturally- 
occurring electromagnetic radiation is important 
in 	magnetotelluric 	studies 	of 	the 	earth's 
surface. 	Preliminary work on a ground-located 
antenna array monitoring a fixed 	very low 
frequency (VLF) transmitter has shown that, at 

dawn and dusk, dramatic changes occur in the free 
space wave impedance angle of incidence of the 
signal. 

Horizontal vire dipole impedance measurements in 
the vicinity of an earth plane 
A number of contradictions are evident in theories 
describing the input impedance of a horizontal 
thin wire in the vicinity of a conductive earth 
plane. A tiny automatic battery-powered impedance 
bridge is under construction in an attempt to 
resolve this problem experimentally. 

Dr P.S. Turner 
High resolution electron microscopy of crystal 
surfaces 
A variety of techniques may be used to obtain 
information about the structure of crystal 
surfaces, down to atomic detail. While phase 
contrast offers the highest resolved detail, new 
methods, involving reflection of electrons from 
surfaces in the transmission microscope, are being 
investigated since they are very sensitive to 
minor surface imperfections. 

Dr 	P.S. 	Turner, 	Professor 	R.L. 	Segall 	and 
Dr R.StC. Smart 

Electronic and surface structural affects on the 
dissolution rates of ionic and semiconducting 
oxides 
The role of surface and bulk defects in the 
kinetics of chemical reactions is being 
investigated in a study of the dissolution rates 
of both semiconducting and highly insulating 
oxides. Dissolution studies of nickel and cobalt 
oxides have been extended to manganese and 
aluminium oxides, to clarify the role of the 
electronic defect structures. Studies of 
magnesium oxide in various forms, using high 
resolution electron microscopy, infrared 
spectroscopy and precise dissolution measurements, 
have led to new understanding of the nature of the 
surface structure at the oxide/electrolyte 
interface. 

Postgraduate Students 

Mr 	B.J. 	Arnison 	(MPhil) 	- 	Dissolution 	kinetics 	of 
cobaltous oxide 

Ms -A.S. 	Blake 	(MPhil) 	- 	Molecular 	properties 	of 

	

peroxisomal 	enzymes 

Mr 	W.M. 	Brookes 	(PhD) 	- 	NMR 	studies 	of 	molecular 
systems 

Mr 	D.M. 	Burns 	(PhD) 	- 	Bacterial 	and yeast molecular 
genetics 

Mr 	D.R. 	Cousens 	(PhD) 	- 	Dissolution 	studies 	of 
radiation damage in glasses 

Mr D.I. 	Crane (PhD) 	- 	Turnover studies on catalases 

Mr 	J.C. 	Oyason 	(PhD) 	- 	Physical 	and 	inorganic 
chemistry as applied to biological 	systems 

Mr A.R. 	Garrett 	(MPhil) 	- 	Structure and 	function of 
pyruvate 	metabolising 	enzymes 	in 	Brochothrix 
thermosphactum 

Mr 	W.J. 	Gilchrist 	(PhD) 	- 	Science 	education 	in 	a 
developing country 

Mr J.N. 	Gore (MPhil) 	- 	Indigenous phosphates 	for the 
Australian 	fertiliser 	industry: 	a 	technology 
assessment 

Ms 	J.P. 	Hardy 	(PhD) 	- 	Time-resolved spectroscopy of 
biological 	processes 

Mr 	K.W.D. 	Kart 	(PhD) 	- 	High temperature 	strength of 
high conductivity Cu-Cr alloys 

Mr 	C.F. 	Jones 	(MPhil) 	- 	Dissolution 	kinetics 	of 
ionic oxides 



Mr K.M. Kleinschmidt (PhD) 	 Theory of NMR 
relaxation in condensed matter systems 

Mr L.8. Kurth (MPhil) 	- 	Studies of crosslinking in 
protein 

Mr J.A. Laurent (PhD) - Influence of developments in 
scientific and technical education on labour 
movements in later nineteenth-century Britain 

Mr W.D. Lawrance (PhD) - Chemical reaction dynamics 

Mr R.A. Lewis (PhD) - Modification of nuclear waste 
solids under hydrothermal conditions 

Miss A.R. McKenzie (MPhil) 	- 	Photochemistry of 
semiconductor surfaces 

Mr C.W. McLucas (PhD) 	- 	Stepwise electron/laser 
excitation of atoms 

Mr D.J. Muller (PhD) 	- Laser spectroscopic studies 
of molecular systems 

Mr T.B. Parsons (MPhil) 	- 	Collisional energy 
transfer in polyatomic molecules 

Mr G.J. Patch (MPhil) 	- An investigation into the 
reduction of chlorinated hydrocarbons by vanadium 
II 

Mr A.K. Pattnaik (PhD) - Control of gene expression 
RNA transcription in bunyaviruses 

Mr W.R. Pease (MPhil) 	- 	Dissolution studies and 
surface characteristics of nickel oxide 

Mr M.S. Pegg (PhD) - Peroxisomal biochemistry 

Mr P.N. Proschogo (MPhil) 	- 	Analysis of fats and 
oils 

Mr A.W. Reed (MPhil) - A comparative assessment of 
methods for the estimation of free fatty acids at 
the nanogram level in aqueous systems 

Mr S. Reid (PhD) 	- 	Interactions of glycolytic 
enzymes with structural proteins 

Mr W. Schulz (PhD) - Study of optical bistability in 
atomic systems 

Mr B.J. Shay (MPhil) 	- Plasmid mediated amino-acid 
metabolism in the lactobacilli 

Mr W.G. Spunde (PhD) 	- 	A comparative study of 
Government methods of stimulating industrial 
innovation 

Ms P. Stephan (PhD) - Biochemistry 

Mrs J.T. Tellem (MPhil) 	Energetics of 3rochothrix 
thermosphactum 

Mr D.M. Thomas (PhD) - Polarisation transfer based 
NMR spectroscopy 

Mr E.W. 	Thompson 	(Ph()) 	 Male reproductive 
physiology 

Mr L.M.H. von Itzstein (PhD) - Aspects of DEAD-TPP 
type reactions and applications in organic 
synthesis 

Mr R.R. Welding (MPhil) 	- 	The impact of computers 
and computing technology on Queensland high school 
science education 

	

Mr J.M. Whitta (MPhil) 	- 	The determination of 
priorities in Australian research and development 

• 
Mr M.S. Wilson (PhD) - Reproductive immunology 

	

Ms E.J. Yeoman (PhD) 	- 	Variability of island 
populations of native plants  

1981 RESEARCH AWARDS 

Australian Associated Brewers 

Dr R.S. Holmes - $15,000 
Genetic and biochemical studies on enzymes of 
alcohol and aldehyde metabolism 

Australian Atomic Energy Commission 

Dr R. StC. Smart, Or S. Myhra, Dr P.S. Turner and 
Professor R.L. Segall- $6,500 

Surface and bulk modification of nuclear waste 
solidi under hydrothermal leaching conditions 

Australian, Institute 	of 	Nuclear 	Science 	and 
Engineering 

Or W.K. Busfield - $900 
Irradiation effects on structure of polypropylene. 

Dr S. Myhra - $2,700 
Radiation damage in semiconductors. 

Professor R.L. Segall, Dr R.StC. Smart and 
Dr P.S. Turner - $2,160 
The effect of gcmforl irradiation on the dissolution 
rate of magnesium oxide 

Australian Meat Research Committee 

Or G. Abraham - $3,405 
Biochemical characterisation of bunyaviruses 

Australian Research Grants Scheme 

Dr I.R. Beacham - $7,600 
The cellular localisation of the uridine 
diphosphoglucose hydrolases of Salmonella  
typhimure.um  and Escherichia coli: biochemical and 
genetic studies 

Or F.M. Clarke - $5,760 
The interaction of glycolytic enzymes with 
structural proteins. 

Dr D.M. Doddrell, Dr D.T. Pegg and Dr M.R. Bendall - 
$22,920. 
Structural application of multi-pulse nuclear 
magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy 

Or J.S.H. Elkington - $6,300 
Secretory products from Sertoli cells 

Professor R.D. Guthrie and Dr I.D. Jenkins - $6,600 
Carbohydrate epoxides: synthesis by the DEAD-TPP 
system 

Dr R.S. Holmes - $14,000 
Genetic, biochemical and evolutionary studies on 
isozymes from higher organisms 

Dr A.E.W. Knight - $32,470 
Mechanisms of infrared laser-induced unimolecular 
reactions 

Or A.E.W. Knight and Or P.J. Rogers - $58,810 
Time-resolved tunable laser resonance raman 
spectroscopy of light-induced processes in biology 

Or W.R. MacGillivray and Dr M.G. Standage - $1,200 
Atomic 	collision 	studies 	using 	stepwise 
electron/laser excitation 

Professor C.J. Masters and Dr R.S. Holmes - $2,200 
The biochemistry of peroxisomes 

Professor C.J. Masters - $20,083 
Enzyme realisation and ontogeny 

Or P.J. Rogers - $6,000 
Structure and function of bacteriorhodopsin: 
effects of chemical modification 

Dr R. StC. Smart, Or P.S. Turner, and Professor 
R.L. Segall - $15,760 
Dissolution rate control in semiconducting oxides 



Dr R.StC. Smart, Dr P.S. Turner and Professor 
R.L. Segall - $12,361 
High resolution electron microscope and infra-red 
studies of surface structures of metal oxides: 
the role of the water molecule 

Dr. M.G. Standage and Dr W.R. MacGillivray - $32,576 
Coherent optical transients in atomic transitions 

National 	.Energy 	Research, 	Development 	and 
Demonstration Council 

Dr I. Lowe - $37,796 
Australian energy demand, 1980-2030 

Professor R.L. Segall, Dr S. Myhre, Dr P.S. Turner and 
Dr R.StC. Smart - $90,000 
Evaluation of critical properties of Synroc for 
disposal of high level radioactive waste 

National Health and Medical Research Council 

Dr G. Abraham - $10,922 
RNA transcription by bunyaviruses 

Dr F.M. Clarke - $14,340 
Isolation and biochemical characterisation of 
Early Pregnancy Factor 

Radio Research Board 

Dr D.V. Thiel - $1,300 
Apparent angle of arrival measurements at high 
frequency 

Tate and Lyle Ltd. United Vngdom 

Professor R.D. Guthrie and Dr I.D. Jenkins - $5,600 
Synthesis of new derivatives of sucrose 

University Research Grant 

Dr I.R. Beacham - $4,500 
Developments of-a novel cloning vector for the 
direct selection of recombinant DNA molecules 

Dr J.S.H. Elkington - $791 
Membrane bound peptides on germ cells 

Or R.S. Holmes - $4,000 
The 	evolutionary 	genetics 	of Australian 
Drosophilia  

Dr G.A. Hope - $356 
The oxidation of metals 

Dr R.J. Willis - $3,200 
Molecular mechanisms of toxic cell injury 

PUBLICATION.; 

Book Chapters 

BURCH, D.F., and HOFFMAN, K. *  "The EEC and energy aid 
to the third world". In Stevens, C. ed. The EEC 
and the third world: a survey. London, Overseas 
Development Institute/Institute of Development 
Studies, Hodder and Stoughton, 1981, pp. 104-116. 

HILKENS, 	J. * , 	*HILGERS, 	J. * , 	DEMANT, 	P.:, 
MICHAELIDES, R. , RUDDLE„ F. , NICHOLS, * E., 
HOLMES, R.S., * VAN NIE, R. , VANDEBERG, J.L. and 
NIKKELS, R. "Origins of and genetic 
relationships between the inbred mouse strains 
maintained at the Netherlands Cancer Institute". 
In Hilgers, J. and Sluyser, M. eds. Mammary 
tumours of the mouse. Amsterdam, Elsevier/North 
Holland Biomedical Press, 1981, pp. 11-44. 

Journal Articles 

ARNISON, B.J. * , SEGALL, R.L., SMART, R.StC. and 
TURNER, P.S. "Semi-conducting oxides: effects of 
solid and solution properties on dissolution 
kinetics of cobaltous oxide". J. Chem. Soc. 
Faraday Trans. 1, 7: 535-545, 1981. 

BARFIELD, M. * , BABAQI, A.S. * , DODDRELL, D.M., and 
GOTTLIEB, 	H.P.W. 	"Semi-empirical • golecular 
nbital calculations of anisctropic 'H, "C and 
I'F hyperfine coupling constants in hydrocarbon 
and fluorocarbon radicals". 	Mot. Phys. 42: 153- 
164, 1981. 

BARRON, P.P. and WILSON, M.A. 	"High field 13C CP/MAS 
NMR of whole soils". 	Nature 289: 275, 1981. 

BARRON, 	WILSON, M.A. and STEPHENS, J.F. 	"The 
composition of solid and liquid products From 
hydrogenation of Liddell coal". Fuel 60i 547, 
1981, 

BARRON, P.F. and WILSON, M.A. "Cross polarization 13C 
NMR spectroscopy of a series of genetically 
related soils". J. Soil Sci. 32: 419, 1981. 

BEACHAM, I.R. and GARRETT, S. "Transfer of RP4::Mu to 
Salmonella typhimurimmu. J. Den. Microbiol. 124: 
225-228, 1981. 

BENOALL, 	M.R., 	PEGG, 	D.T. 	and 	DODDRELL, 	D.M. 
"Polarization 	transfer 	pulse 	sequences 	for 
two-dimensional 	NMR 	by 	Heisenberg 	vector 
analysis". J. Magn. Reson. 45: 8-29, 1981. 

BENDALL, 	M.R., 	PEGG, 	D.T., 	DODDRELL 	p M. 	and 
FIELD, J.M. "NMR of protons coupled to 'C nuclei 
only". J. Am. Chem. Soc. 103: 934-936, 1981. 

BENDALL, 	M.R.,,,PODDRELL, 	D.M., 	and 	PEGG, 	D.T. 
"Editing of 1 "C NMR spectra 1. A pulse sequence 
for the generation of subspectra". J. Am. Chem. 
Soc. 103: 4603-4605, 1981. 

BIRCH, A.J. * , BE),NDARA, B.M.R. * , *CHAMBERLAIN, K.:, 
CHAUNCY, 	B. , 	DAHLER, 	P.* , 	DAY, 	A.I. * , 
JENKINS, I.D., * KELLY, 	I.F. *, 	KHOR, 	T-C. * , 
KRETSCHNER, G. * , LIEPA, A.J. 	. NARULA, A.S., 
RAVERTY, 	W.D. , 	ItIZZARDO, 	E. * , 	SE1Le 	C. , 
STEPHENSON, 	CO. , 	THOMPSON 	D.J. 	and 
WILLIAMSON, D.H. "Organometallic compounds in 
organic synthesis XI". Tetrahedron 37, Supplement 
9: 289-302, 1981. 

BURCH, 	D. 	"Development 	through 	appropriate 
technologies: the limit of the theory". 	Social 
Alternatives 2 (1): 22-28, 1981. 

BUSFIELD, W.K. 	"A modification of the properties of 
isotactic polypropylene film: 	gamma radiation in 
the presence of butadiene". Fur. Polym. J., 17: 
333-340, 1981. 

CRANE, D.I., HOLMES, R.S. and RASTERS, C.J. 	"The 
influence of ethanol on lipid metabolism in mouse 
tissues". Int. J. 3iochem. 13: 395-399, 1981. 

CRANE, D.I. and MASTERS, C.J. 	"On the turnover of 
tissue lipids in the mouse during dietary 
deprivation". Int. J. 3iochem. 13: 117-120, 1981. 

DODDRELL, D.M., PEGG, D. I, BIROOlc.,., W., and BENDALL, 
M.R. "Enhancement of 4 'Si and I I'Sn signals in the 
compound M(CH3) pC14-n (M = Si or Sn, n = 4,3,2) 
using proton polarisation transfer. Dependance of 
the enhancement on the number of scalar coupled 
protons". J. Am. Chem. Soc. 103: 727-728, 1981. 

DYASON, 	J.C., *  HEALY, 	P.C. 	SKELTON, 	B.W. * 	and 
WHITE, A.H. "Crystal structure and infrared 
spectrum of anhydrous guanidinium copper (II) 
carbonate". J. Chem. Soc. Dalton Trans. 1770- 
1772, 1981. 

EDDINGTON, I.W. and EDDINGTON, N.J. *  "The seventh of 
a series of reports from around the world. A 
report on noise and the safety practitioner". 
Professional Safety 26: 20 - 22, 1981. 

FAN, F.F. * , NAGASUBRAMANIAN, *  G. * , WHITE, 
HOPE, G.A. 	ABRUNA, H.T. , WHEELER, R. 	and 
BARD, A.J. "Photoelectrochemical systems for 
energy conversion and storage". Seri CP-211-1434: 
39-54, 1981. 



GOTTLIEB, H.P.W. 	"Universal curve for tape times" 
Phys. Educ. 16: 101, 1981. 

GOTTLIEB, H.P.W. 	"Proper vibrations of rectangular 
and triangular cross-sections". J. Sound Vib. 75: 
475-480, 1981. 

GOTTLIEB, H.P.W. 	"Uniqueness of properties of an 
interesting class of natural oscillations of a 
solid rectangular parallelepiped". Journal of 
Elasticity 11: 425-428, 1981. 

GUTHRIE, 	R.D. 	JENKINS, 	I.D., 	SKELTON, 	B.W. * , 
WHITE, A.M. and YAMASAKI, R., "Epoxidations with 
triphenylphosphine and diethyl azodicarboxylate: 
synthesis and structure determination of methyl 
3,4-anhydro-beta-D-tagatofuranoside". J. Chem. 
Soc. Perkin Trans. /, 2328-34, 1981. 

GUTHRIE, R.D. and JENKINS, I.D. 	"Epoxidation with 
triphenylphosphine and diethyl azodicarboxylate 

	

Methyl 	4,6-0-benzylidene-D- 
aldohexopyranosides". 	Aust. J. Chem. 34: 199T- 
2000, 1981. 

GUTHRIE, 	R.D. 	IRVINE, 	R.W. * , 	DAVISON, 	B.E. * , 
HENRICK, K. , TROTTER, J. 	"Reaction of 4,6-0- 
benzylideneglycais with benzoic acid, 
triphenylphosphine and diethyl azodicarboxyl ate 
and the products with sodium methoxide". J. Chem. 
Soc. Perkin Trans. 2. 468- 72, 1981. 

HEALY, 	P.C., *KENNARD, 	C.H.L. * , 	SMITH, 	G. 	and 
WHITE, A.H. 	"Carbonatobis 	(ethylenediamine) 
cobalt (111) chloride [C cGlAC1CoN4D3 ]". 	Crys. 
Struct. Commun. ID: 883-889'2 1'981. 

HOLMES, R.S. 	"Genetic regulation and development of 
alcohol dehydrogenase in the mouse". 	Aust. N.Z. 
J. Med. 11: 144-147, 1981. 

HOLMES, R.S., ANDREWS, •S•J. *  and BEECHEY, C.V. *  
"Genetic regulation of alcohol dehydrogenase C9 in 
the mouse. Developmental consequences of the 
temporal locus (Adh-3t) and positioning of Aodh-3 
on chromosome 3 w7----Developmental cenetiJ7-27 
89-98, 1981. 

HOLMES R.S., ALBANESE R. *  WHITEHEAD, F.D. *  and 
OULEY, J.A. "Mouse alcohol deydrogenase isozymes: 
products of closely localized duplicated genes 
exhibiting divergent kinetic properties:. J. Exp. 
Zool. 217: 151-157, 1981. 

HOLMES, 	R.S., 	LEIJTEN, 	L.R. * 	and OULEY, 	J.A. 
"Liver aldehyde oxidase and xanthine oxidase 
genetics in the mouse". Anim. Blood Groups Bioch. 
Genet. 12: 193-199, 1981. 

HOLMES, R.S. and TIMMS, G.P. 	"Mouse aldehyde 
dehydrogenase genetics: positioning of Mid-1 on 
chromosome 4". Anim. Blood Groups Biochem. Genet. 
12: 1-5; 1981. 

HOPE, G.A., MORGAN, 	G.G. 	and McKENZIE, A.R. 
"Photoelectrolysis of water by use of thermally 
grown titanium oxide films". Aust. J. Chem. 34: 
713-720, 1981. 

HOPE, G.A. and RITCHIE, I.M. *  "Mechanism of chromium 
oxidation". J. Chem. Soc. Faraday Trans. I 77: 
2621-2632, 1981. 

JONES, C.F., SEGALL, R.L., SMART, R.StC. and TURNER, 
P.S. 	"Initial dissolution kinetics of ionic 
oxides". 	Proc. R. Soc., Landon, A374, 141-153, 
1981. 

JONES, C.F., SEGALL, R.L., SMART, R.StC. and TURNER, 
P.S. 	"The effect of gamma-irradiation on the 
dissolution rate of magnesium oxide". 	Radiat. 
Eff. 54: 1-5, 1981. 

KUTER, 	M.R., VASTERS, 	C.J., 	WALSH, 	T.P. *  and 
WINZOR, 0.J. "Effect of ionic strength on the 
interaction between aldolase and actin-containing 
filaments". Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 212: 306-310, 
1981. 

LAWRENCE, W.D., * KNIGHT, A.E.W., GILBERT, R.G. *  and 
KING, K.D. . "Eigenanalysis of infrared 
multiphoton decomposition kinetics". Chem. Phys. 
56: 343-354, 1981. 

LAWRENCE, 	W.D., 	iILVERSTEIN, 	J. * , 
	

FU-MIN, 	Z. * , 
FRANCISCO, J.S. and STEINFELD, J.I. "A maximum 
entropy model for branching ratios in multiple 
infrared photon dissociation". J. Phys. Chem. 85: 
1961-1963, 1981. 

LOWE, I. and BACKHOUSE, D.E. "Capital energy costs of 
buildings". Queensland Master Builder 18: 3, 
45-49, 1981. 

LOWE, I. "Safer with sound - pregnancy monitoring by 
ultrascan". Australian Science Magazine 3: 32 - 35, 
1981. 

MacGILLIVRAY, W.R. and STANDAGE, M.C. "Observation of 
optical nutational transients in laser excited 
NaD 2 line fluorescence". opt. Commun. 36: 3, 189- 
192, 1981. 

MASTERS, C.J. 	"Interactions between soluble enzymes 
and subcellular structure". 	C.R.C. Critical. 
Reviews in Biochemistry 11: 105 - 144, 1981. 

MASTERS, C.J. and WINZOR, D.J. * 	"Physicochemical 
evidence against the concept of an interaction 
between aldolase and glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate 
dehydrogenase". Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 209: 135- 
190, 1981. 

MASTERS, 	C.J., 	WINZOR, D.J. *  and NICHOL, 	L.W. *  
"Binding of aldolase to act-containing filaments: 
quantitative reappraisal of the interactions". 
Biochemistry Journal 195: 297 -299, 1981. 

McAVOY, J., KUTER, M. and MASTERS, .C.J. "The turnover 
characteristics of carbonic anhydrase in mouse 
tissues". international Journal of Chemistry 13: 
457-461, 1981. 

PEGG, 	D.T. 	"Pulsed differential excitation of 
atoms". Opt. Commun. 37: 353-355, 1981. 

PEGG, 	D.T. 	"Doppler-insensitive 	differential 
excitation of isotopic atoms". 	J. Phys. B 14: 
1343-347, 1981. 

PEGG, 	D.T., 	BENDALL, 	M.R. 	and DODDRELL, 	D.M. 
"Heisenberg vector model for precession via 
heteronuclear scalar coupling". J. Mhgn. Reson. 
44: 238-249, 1981. 

PEGG, D.T., DODDRELL, D.M., BROOKS, W.M., and BENOALL, 
M.R. "Proton polarization enhancement for a 
nucleus with arbitrary spin quantum number from n' 
scalar coupled protons for arbitrary preparation 
times". J. hign. Reson. 44: 32-40, 1981. 

ROBERTS, M.W. and SMART, R.StC. 	'Evidence from 
photoelectron spectroscopy for dissociative 
adsorption of oxygen on nickel oxide". Surf. Sci. 
108: 271-280, 1981. 

ROGERS, 	P.J., 	TAYLOR, 	V.K. * 	and 	EGAN, 	A.F. 
"Energetics of Microbacterium thermosphactum at 
low growth temperatures". Arch. Microbial. 128: 
152-156, 1981. 

ROSE, J.H. *  and DOBSON, J.F. "Face-dependent surface 
energies of simple metals". Solid State Commun. 
37: 91-96, 1981. 

SEELEY, T.L. and HOLMES, R.S. "Genetics and ontogeny 
of butyryl CoA dehydrogenase in the mouse and 
linkage of Bcd-1 with Dao-1". Biochem. Genet. 19: 
333-0345. 

THOMAS, D.M., BENDALL, M.R., PEGG, D.T., DODD4E4, 
D.M. and FIELD, J.M. "Two-dimensional "C-'M 
polarization transfer J-spectroscopy". J. Magn. 
Reson. 42: 298-306, 1981. 
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TIMMS, G.P. and HOLMES, R.S. 	"Genetics of aldehyde 
dehydrogenase isozymes in the mouse: evidence for 
multiple loci and localization of Ahd-2 on 
chromosome 19". Genetics 97: 327-336, 1981. 

TIMMS, G.P. and HOLMES, R.S. 	"Genetics and ontogeny 
of aldehyde dehydrogenase isozymes in the mouse: 
evidence for a locus controlling the inducibility 
of the liver microsomal isozyme". Biochem. Glen. 
19: 1223-1236, 1981. 

TURNER, P.S. and COWLEY, J.M. 	"STEM and CTEM 
observations of interference between Laue and 
Bragg diffracted electrons in images of polyhedral 
crystals". Ult,umicroscopy 6: 125-138, 1981. 

WALSH, T.P., WINZOR, D.J. - , KUTER, M.R. and MASTERS, 
C.J. "Effect of ionic strength on the interaction 
between aldolase and actin-containing 
filaments'. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 212, 306-310, 
1981. 

WEYER, K.G. - , WJEDENMANN, H. , * MacGILLIVRAY, 
MEYSTRE, P. , RATEIKE, M. 	and WALTHER, H. 
"Observation of absorptive optical biqtability in 
a Faory-Perot cavity containing multiple atomic 
beams". Optics Commun. 37:6, 426-430, 1981. 

WILLIS, R.J. "Possible role of endogenous toxigenic 
lipids in the carbon tetrachloride poisoned 
hepatocyte". Fed. Proc. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 39: 
3134-3147, 1981. 

WILSON, M.A., BARRON, P.F. and GOH, K.M. "Differences 
in structure of Arganic matter in two soils as 
demonstrated by " C CP/MAS MIR'. Geoderma 26: 
323, 1981. 

WILSON, M.A., BARRON, P.F. and GILLAM, A. 	"The 
structure of 

13
freshwater humic substances as 

revealed by C NMR spectroscopy'. Geochim. 
Cosmochim. Acta 45: 1743, 1981. 

Papers and Proceedings 

BARRON, P.F. "Characterisation ,of naturally occurring 
solid organic matter by "C cross polarisation 
NMR". Paper presented to the 3rd National *IR 
Conference, Brisbane, 1981. 

CLEGG, D.E. and REED, A. 	"Oerivatisation of C 4-C 18  
fatty acids for analysis by HPLC". 	Pap6r 
presented to the - 6th Australian Symposium on 
Analytical Chemistry, (RACI), Canberra, 1981. 

CLEGG, D.E. "The use of transition metal ions in low 
oxidation states as derivatising agents for 
residue analysis". Paper presented to the 10th 
Conference of Residue Chemistry (DPI/OSci & Tech), 
Brisbane, October, 1981. 

KNIGHT, A.E.W. 	"Rotational Diffusion in liquids". 
Paper presented to the RACI Colloquium on Solution 
Kinetics, Jindabyne, 1981. 

KNIGHT, A.E.W. 	"Applications of lasers in chemistry 
and biology". 	Paper presented to the Annual 
Meeting of the North Queensland Section of RACI, 
James Cook University, Townsville, 1981. 

KNIGHT, A.E.W. "Laser interrogation of energy flow in 
polyatomic molecules". 	Paper presented to the 
Second National 	Laser Conference, 	Australian 
National University, Canberra, 1981. 

KNIGHT, 	A.E.W. 	"Mode-selective 	vibrational 
redistribution in S 1 p-difluorobenzene". Paper 
presented to a joint meeting of the Lawrence 
Berkeley and Calvin Laboratories, University of 
California, Berkeley, 1981. 

LOWE, I. 	"Overall energy use in Australia and its 
relationship to life style". 	Paper presented to 
51st ANZAAS Congress, Brisbane, 1981.  

LOWE, I. 	"Australia's energy policy compared with 
attitudes to energy use in Western Europe". Paper 
presented to the 51st ANZAAS Congress, Brisbane, 
1981. 

LOWE, I. 	"Energy, efficiency and equity". 	Paper 
presented to the 51st ANZAAS Congress, Brisoane, 
1931. 

LOWE, I. 	"Is technology scientific?" Paper presented 
to the 51st ANZAAS Congress, Brisbane, 1981. 

LOWE, I. 	"How good are the numbers?". 	Paper 
presented to the Commonwealth Science Statement 
Workshop, Wollongong, 1981. 

LOWE, I. 	"The effect of mining developments on the 
economy". 	Paper presented to the Queensland 
Chamber of Mines Seminar, Brisbane, 1981. 

LOWE, I. 	"Teaching 'people of science' - an STS 
approach". Paper presented to the Mt Gravatt STS 
Seminar, Brisbane, 1981, 

MASTERS, C.J. 	"Ontogenic characteristics of enzyme 
ambiguity". Proceedings of the Ninth Congress of 
the International Society of Developmental 
BicZogy, Basle, 1981. 

PARK, 	K.S. ,* THIEL, 	D.V., 	KING, 	R.J. 	and 
PARK, W.S. "An experimental study of nonuniform 
surface reactances synthesized using a grounded 
pin-bet structure". Paper presented to the URSI 
National Radio Science Meeting, Los Angeles, USA, 
1981. 

SMART, R.StC., 	"Glass arid Synroc - solids for 
disposal of high-level radioactive waste: are they 
okay?" Paper presented to the Australian 
Institute of Physics AGM, Brisane, 1981. 

SMART, R.StC. 	"Assessment at early tertiary level: 
what do we assess and how do we do it?" Paper 
presented to RACI Chemical Education Group 
(Queensland), Brisbane, 1981. 

SMART, R.StC. and LEWIS, R.A. 	"The temperature, 
pressure and time dependence of dissolution rates 
of high level radioactive waste glasses". Paper 
presented to the 3rd AINSE Engineering Conference, 
Sydney, 1981. 

SMART, R.StC., MYHRA, S., SEGALL, R.L., and TURNER, P 
S. "Disposal of high level radioactive wastes". 
Paper presented to the 51st ANZAAS Congress, 
Brisbane, 1981. 

THIEL, D.V. 	"Development of a VLF electromagnetic 
prospecting system". 	Paper presented to the 
IREECON International, Melbourne, 1981. 

Reports and Other Publications 

EDDINGTON, I.W. and EDDINGTON, N.j. 	"Attenuation of 
noise at the point of perception". 	Woise and 
vibration control February 22-24, Surry, Trade and 
Technology Press, 1981. 

SMART, 	R.StC. 	"Spectroscopy 	in 	Heterogeneous 
Catalysis" (review) Chemistry in Australia L8: 
5,202, 1981. 

SMART, R.StC. and KNIGHT, A.E.W. 	"Topics in Current 
Chemistry 86 - Spectroscopy" (review). Chemistry 
in Austrodia 48: 5, 1981. 

* In listing projects or publications where a 
Griffith University staff or student member is one 
of a number of contributors, the nare of any 
contributor external to the University is 
indicated by an asterisk. 



SCHOOL OF 
SOCIAL AND INDUSTRIAL 

ADMINISTRAT ION 

The introduction in 1980 of a new teaching activity, 
the School of Social and Industrial Administration, 
opened up new areas of research for the University, as 
the following examples show. 

The benefits and cost implications of variable 
repayment mortgages are being presented for study in a 
mathematical model to be developed by Professor John 
Rickard, Mr Ken Moores and Mr Ray McNamara. Work on 
the project has been supported during 1981 by a grant 
from the Reserve Bank's Economic and Financial 
Research Fund. The research team recently carried out 
a detailed theoretical analysis of variable 
amortisation schedules, examining their impact on risk 
to the lender, cash flow patterns, burden (the ratio 
of loan repayment to net disposable income), and to 
the debt/equity composition. The next stage of the 
project involves the creation of a mathematical model 
which will test the viability of variable amortisation 
schedules in different market conditions. 

Mr John McCallum offers retirement teaching programmes 
to adult students, in co-operation with the Queensland 
Council on the Ageing. He is concerned with the 
development of a positive retirement policy, and has 
directed most of his research effort in 1981 towards 
the identification of new opportunities for people who 
wish to lead an active retirement. 

While Australia has a sophisticated national model for 
studying industries and their effects on the economy, 
Japan is far in advance of Australia both with regard 
to examining the international economy, and to details 
of particular industries in its national economy. A 
new international economic model, which is the subject 
of Mr Joe Mule's research, is intended to cover 
national and international influences in combination 
with details of particular Australian industries at 
any one time. A teleconference by satellite link 
between researchers in Japan, Australia, New Zealand 
and Hawaii will promote discussion of the new model. 

The number of members of faculty grew significantly 
during 1981, from 14 in January to 24 in December. 
Despite the planning pressures, faculty were actively 
engaged in a variety of research projects. 

RESEARCH PROJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 

Staff 

Mr D. Chinchen 
The development of a causal path model of 
consumers' exptoratory behaviour in suburban 
shopping centres 
The dependent variables of interest are four 
aspects of exploratory behaviour - comparison, 
search, diversive and specific exploration. The 
independent variables are shopping orientation, 
perceived information rate of the environment, 
emotional response to environment and optimal 
stimulation level. 
Specific 	research questions 	being addressed 
include the following: the effect of consumers' 
shopping orientation on the extent of exploratory 
behaviour undertaken; the effect of consumers' 
optimal stimulation needs on the extent of 
exploratory behaviour undertaken; consumers' 
emotional responses to their perceptions of 
shopping environments and the effect this has on 
the extent of exploratory behaviour undertaken; 
and the relationship between optimal stimulation 
levels and environmental perception and 
preference. 

Ms E.A. Gillies and Professor D.C. Limerick 
The relationship between organisational structure 
and participative processes 
While much attention has been paid. to the social 
and political concomitants of face-to-face and 
constitutional participation in organisations, 
comparatively few studies have focused on the 
relationships between environmental uncertainty, 

organisational structural variables and modes of 
participation. This study is an exploratory 
investigation of such relationships through an 
analysis of participation in ten organisations. 

Dr N.J. Hathaway 
Changes in employment by industry, 1971 -1976 
For both Australian and Victorian employment data, 
an analysis is being carried out of changes in 
employment. This analysis is based on the 
Australian Standard Industrial Code (ASIC) data 
published after both the 1971 Census and 1976 
Census. The calculations have been performed for 
the growth rates based on the four-digit ASIC 
code. It is planned to extend the analysis to 
1981 when the data becomes available from the 
Australian Bureau of Statistics. As Victoria has 
sustained a population loss to the other states, 
particularly Queensland, it is hoped to identify 
the effect of these trends within particular 
industries. 

Dr N.J. Hathaway and Dr J.V. Remenyi *  (Deakin 
University) 

Austratian unemployment 
An analysis of Australian unemployment, 1969-1979, 
is being undertaken. Attention has been paid in 
particular to differences in unemployment by sex, 
age and duration of unemployment. Unemployment 
series of monthly data have been constructed for 
these categories. Seasonally-adjusted series have 
been derived from these constructions. The 
interaction of inflation and unemployment is also 
being investigated. 

Dr N.J. Hathaway and Dr A.F.T. Payne *  (University of 
Melbourne) 

VoLatility estimation 
Share prices exhibit random fluctuations over 
time. These fluctuations or volatilities have 
major implications for investment. They are also 
direct inputs to option pricing models. 
Estimating these volatilities has statistical 
difficulties in that they themselves are unstable 
values. As volatilities of shares have a strong 
influence on the return on the asset, forecasts of 
these volatilities are of very practical use. 
Estimates have been completed for those shares 
that also have associated options traded on the 
Australian Options Market (ADM). 

Dr N.J. Hathaway, Dr A.F.T. Payne *  (University of 
Melbourne) and Professor J.A. Rickard 

Option pricing models 
Research has continued into the derivation of a 
pricing model for options based on discrete 
transactions in shares and options. The risk 
involved in not maintaining a constant hedge has 
been investigated. Deficiences have been 
identified and studied within existing continuous 
models. 	Numerical studies of the option model 
under construction have been performed, 	These 
have 	given . indications 	tcwards 	further 
development. 

Mr J. McCallum 
Retirement survey: the Queensland State Service 
Superannuation Fund 
An evaluation of the effectiveness of the 
Retirement Education Programmes provided by the 
Queensland State Service Superannuation Fund. A 
mail survey of some 2,000 ex-contributors achieved 
a 7D percent response rate on questions covering 
personal characteristics, perceptions of the 
programmes, practical steps taken, investment 
behaviour and life satisfaction. 

School-to-work in the Queensland Catholic 
education system 
An analysis of extant data from students, 
ex-students, parents and teachers over a wide 
range of variables. Data have been collected by 
the Queensland Catholic Education Office, and the 
work will continue in 1982. 



Mr P.J. McCarthy 
The work of Prigogine's and Maruyama's 
heterogenistics 
The project involves researching the work of 
Prigogine 	and 	Maruyama 	concerning 
heterogenistics. 	The 	implications 	of 	the 
epistemological basis of heterogenistics for 
systems theory and organisational theory were also 
discussed. Until recently, questions of 
intra-group heterogeneity were treated from the 
epistemological point of view in terms of 
homogenistic, hierarchical and homeostatic 
epistemology. The "new" epistemology was found to 
relate to conflict theory. Maruyama claims that 
heterogeneity can no longer be regarded as 
accidents, errors, deviations from the average or 
necessarily evil. 	Heterogenisation is basic to 
development, organisational 	sophistication and 
evolution. 	The "new" epistemology legitimates 
organisational 	theories 	which 	provide 	for 
diversity rather than homogeneity. 

Mr K.J. Moores 
A framework for the analysis of budgetary 
behaviour in participative environments 
The identification and legitimation of a framework 
for the evaluation of the social dimensions of 
budget development. A framework is identified and 
discussed through consideration of particioation  
in the budgetary process. This framework is then 
applied to the evaluation of budgetary behaviour 
through examination of certain budget games. 

Mr K.J. Moores and Mr G.T. Steadman 
The conceptual viewpoint of accountants 
The objective of the study is an empirical test of 
the hypothesis that corporation accountants 
subscribe to an entity viewpoint while their 
counterparts in professional .practice adopt a 
proprietary viewpoint. The entity/proprietary 
debate has long been at the centre of disagreement 
over generally accepted accounting principles. 

Mr J.M. Mule 
Australian Resources and Environment Assessment 
(AREA) modelling project 
The AREA project is an attempt to add long-term 
perspective analysis to policy-making. Work to 
date has resulted in the development of AREAM as a 
macro-economic model, capable of quantifying in 
broad terms stress on the Australian environment, 
as well as the impact on the Australian economy, 
resulting from potential changes in the patterns 
of trade among world regions. AREAM has been used 
in the Japan-Australia World (JAW) project and the 
Global Models and the Policy Process (G-MAPP) 
project. 

Global Models and the Policy Process (G-MAPP) 
project: the Indian Ocean Basin (with Open 
Grants, East-West Center, Honolulu, Bawaii) 
Building on the work of the AREA project and the 
JAW project, the G-MAPP project applies two models 
(ABEAM and FUGI [Future of Global Interdependence] 
Model developed in Japan) to evaluate development 
scenarios for the Indian Ocean Basin, particularly 
as they affect the development of India and other 
South Asian countries. The two models were 
linked, in a limited way, to extend the trade flow 
analysis of AREA and FUGT models to reflect the 
dynamics created by an interplay between the 
potential for political conflict and major changes 
in economic circumstances. Policy makers from 
governments in the area were involved in the 
development of the scenarios evaluated. In order 
to keep in continual contact with these busy 
officials and analysts who could not be present in 
our locations for the duration of the project, a 
satellite computer teleconference was set up and 
used. This system is viewed as a forerunner of a 
distributed (world-wide) decision support system 
for global model development and use. 

Mr J.M. Mule and Professor Y. Kayo *  (East-West Centre, 
Hawaii) 

Japan-Australia-World (JAW) modelling project 
Policy decisions are made at a national level and 

not at an international level. The JAW modelling 
project brings together nation models of Japan and 
Australia into the holistic framework of a world 
model. Analysis can then be carried out as to the 
effects of national policy decisions on another 
nation's economy and on other regions' 
economies. In the other direction, the effects of 
movements in regional economies on Australia and 
Japan can be analysed. Presently the link between 
these models is hampered by the static nature of 
the input-output models which describe the 
national economies. A new approach using a 
mixture of canonical regression analysis and 
principal component analysis, which will dynamise 
the national models, is being developed. 

Professor J.A. * Rickard, Professor T.D. Howroyd * , 
Dr A.M. Russell , (University of Melbourne) and 
Dr N.J. Hathaway 

Models of oligopolistic competition 
Members of the group have continued their research 
into various mathematical models of oligopolistic 
competition. 	Specific 	problems which 	have 
received attention include: the stability of the 
solution to the Cournot and related oligopoly 
problems; the Cournot problem with allowance for 
adjustment costs; Bishop's Warfare strategy; the 
effects on stability of lags in information 
receipt and action implementation. 

Professor J.A. Rickard, 	Mr K.J. 	Moores and Mr 
R.P. McNamara 

Variable amortisation schedules 
This 	project 	involves 	an 	evaluation 	of 
conventional loan repayment schedules with a view 
to highlighting certain implications which affect 
both borrower and lender. These implications, for 
risk, cash-flow patterns, cost, burden and the 
debt/equity composition at any one time, are then 
considered in the context of an alternative scheme 
by a variable amortisation schedule. 

Professor 	J.A. 	Rickard 	and 	Dr 	A.M. 	Russeil *  
(University of Melbourne) 

Uniqueness of non-negative internal rate of return 
Considerable effort has recently been directed 
towards obtaining sufficient conditions for 
determining a unique non-negative internal rate of 
return. Bombard, de Faro and Morstrom have used 
the important concept of unrecovered investment to 
obtain some useful results. This work generalises 
their results and enables an easier and more 
straightforward procedure for the calculation of 
certain coefficients to be obtained. 

Professor 	J.A. 	Ricklprd, 	Dr 	A.M. 	Russell *  and 
Professor T.D. Howroyd (University of Melbourne) 

Mathematical models of tax evasion and tax 
avoidance 
This project generalises earlier work on tax 
evasion models a'nd extends the analysis to 
incorporate tax avoidance, allowing for 
retrospective penalties, growth in income and 
returns from illicit gains, and incorporating the 
consulting and participation fees normally 
associated with tax avoidance schemes. The major 
objective of this work is to consider the impact 
on the level of participation in tax avoidance 
schemes of a perceived probability of disallowance 
and consequent penalty, and to analyse the policy 
implications associated with the results. 

Professor J4 A. Rickard, Dr A.M. Russell *  and Or 
N.G. Stanton (University of Melbourne) 

The structure of consumer finance in Australia 
The structure of consumer finance in Australia has 
been examined in some detail. 	Particular 
attention is directed at the problem of 
identifying the "true costs" of borrowing using 
the various loan vehicles available. Detailed 
studies have included: housing and personal loans 
from banks, building societies and credit 
co-operatives; Bankcard; penalties associated with 
premature loan repayment; the cost and structure 
of "rested interest" loans. 
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Mr G.T. Steadman, Mr R. Dagwell and Mr N. Cocks 
Accounting for administrators 
This project is the basis of a textbook for 
tertiary students. The major objectives were: 
- to introduce administration to the discipline 

of accounting within an organisational context; 
and 

- to enable administrators to read and understand 
the financial statements of organisations. 

The book will be class-tested in the first 
semester of 	1982, 	and then submitted for 
publication later in the year. 

Dr.C.R. Williams 
Militancy and deference amongst white collar 
workers 
The project consists of a comparative study of 
technicians, flight attendants (air hostesses), 
secretaries, typists and bank employees. The 
study considers the nature of "white collar" work; 
its relationship to the class structure; increased 
militancy as a response to proletarianisation 
and/or accelerating automation; sex differences in 
wnite collar response; the effect of actions of 
the state on white collar militancy. 

Ms J. Wilkinson 
Strategies for determining optimal growth paths 
for development of small developing countries 
This project studies service sectors as leading 
economic sectors (for example tourism, financial 
centres by multi-criteria analysis and project 
evaluation as an extension of input-output 
analysis). 

Postgraduate Students 

Mr R.W. Beckman (PhD) - Management of engineering 
functions 

Ms P.M. Bostock (MPhil) - The evaluation of a series 
of training programmes developed as an aid to the 
effective implementation and use of modern 
computer technology 

Ms U.E. Butler (PhD) - The impact of technology on the 
secretarial world, and the implications of this 
for commercial education 

Mr 	B.J. 	Cameron 	(PhD) 	- 	The 	dimensions 	of 
effectiveness 	of 	tertiary 	institutions 	in 
Queensland 

Mr P. Churchward (PhD) - Information mapping applied 
to strategic decisions 

Mr L.C. Enkelman (MPhil) - An analysis of the dilemma 
of professionally-trained people who become 
managers in the Health Department 

Ms E.A. Gillies (MPhil) - Organisation decision-making 
strucuture as it relates to employee participation 

Mrs I.Y. Griffiths (PhD) - Profiles of women in 
management 

Mr P.J. McCarthy. (PhD) - Role of science in management 
theory 

Ms E.F. McNamara (MPhil) - Management attitudes 
towards lifelong education 

Mr J.W. Ross (MPhil) - A comparative study of the 
application of organisation theory and 
organisation development in corporations operating 
in Australia and Indonesia, as observed in terms 
of impact on managers within these corporations 

Mr P.J. Sutcliffe (PhD) - Management styles 

Mr W.F. Shepherd (PhD) - The role of gold in 
international economic management 

1981 RESEARCH AWARDS 

Australian-American Educational Foundation 

Or O.P. Coaldrake - Fullbright Postdoctoral Fellowship 
Civil service reform in the United States: the 
Reagan presidency 

Australian Institute of Public Administration 

Dr O.P. Coaldrake - $2,000 
Civil service reform in the United States 

Department of Nome Affairs and Environment 

Mr J.M. Mule - $8,650 
Australian Resources and Environment Assessment 
(AREA) modelling project 

East-West Centre (Hawaii) 

Mr J.M. Mula - $11,400 (Open grant) 
Global Models and the Policy Process (G-MAPP) 
Project 

University Research Grant 

Dr C.R. Williams - $2,060 
A comparative study of two contrasting groups of 
"white collar" workers during a period of crisis 
engendered by technological innovation 

PUBLICATIONS 

Books 

WILLIAMS, C.R. 	Oven cut: the working class in an 
Australian mining town. Sydney, George Allen and 
Unwin, 1981. 

Chapters in Books 

COALDRAKE, O.P. 	"Party and Government dominance of 
Parliament 
	

n Queensland". 	In Weller, P. and 
Jaensch, D. eds. 	Responsible Government in 
Australia. Melbourne, Drummond and the 
Australasian Political Studies Association, 1981, 
pp. 110-123. 

McCALLUM, J. 	"Co-operative solidarity: a theoretical 
perspective". 	In Cherns, A. ed. 	Quality of 
working life and the kibbutz experience, Norwood, 
Norwood Editions, 1981, pp. 1207-1117. 

Journal Articles 

COALDRAKE, 	O.P. 	"Ronald Reagan 	and 	'Cabinet 
Government': how far a collegial 	approach?". 
Politica XVI (2): 276-283, 1981. 

COALDRAKE, O.P. and WILTSHIRE, K. * 	"Administrative 
Chronicle - Queensland". 	Australian Journal of 
Public Administration XL (2): 137-144, 1981. 

GODDARD, S.T. * , MICHENER, S.A. *  and RICKARD, J.A. "An 
illustrative method for valuing annuities". 	The 
Investment Analyst's Journal 18: 49-57, 1981. 

HOWROYD, T.D. and RICKARD, J.A. 	"Cournot oligopoly 
and output adjustment costs". Economic Letters 7: 
113-117, 1981. 

McCALLUM, J. 	"Perspectives on the transition from 
work to retirement". Australian Journal on Ageing 
1 (1): 27-35, 1981. 

RICKARD, J.A. 	"Use a nomogram to sort out your 
interest rate conversions". Accountancy January: 
90-92, 1981. 

RICKARD, J.A. and RUSSELL, A.M. * 	"Interest rates in 
perspective; and a new inequality". Mathematica/ 
Scientist 6: 111-121, 1981. 

STANTON, H.G. *  and RICKARD, J.A. 	"A cost comparison 
of personal loans from banks and credit co-
operatives". The Australian Accountant November: 
708-710, 1981. 



Papers and Proceedings 

LIMERICK, D.C. 	"Towards transatlantic eclecticism in 
organisational behaviour". Keynote paper 
presented to the Management Educators Conference, 
Sydney, 1981. 

McCALLUM, J. "A crisis in personnel? The loss of the 
humanist perspective in personnel theory". Paper 
presented to the Management Educators Conference, 
Sydney, 1981. 

McCALLUM, 	J. 	"Retirement 	counselling 	for 
counsellors". Paper presented to the Australian 
Association of Gerontology 17th Annual Conference, 
Brisbane, 1981. 

HULA, J.M, 	'Australian Resources and Environmental 
Assessment Model: a summary of the main features 
and results". Proceedings of 9th Global Modelling 
Forum, IIASA, Laxenourg, Austria, 1981. 

RICKARD, 	J.A. 	"Cournot 	oligopoly 	and output 
adjustment costs". Paper presented to the Applied 
Mathematics Conference, Victor Harbour, 1981. 

RICKARD, J.A. 	"Mathematical models of tax evasion". 
Paper presented to the 51st ANZAAS Congress, 
Brisbane, 1981 and also to the AAANZ Conference, 
Canberra, 1981. 

Reports and Publications 

HOWROYD, T.D. 	and RICKARD, J.A. 	"Stability of 
time-dependent 	oligopolistic 	Cournot 
equilibria". Brisbane, School of Social and 
Industrial Administration, Griffith University, 
Occasional Paper No.5, 1981. 

LIMERICK, 	D.C. 	and 	McCALLUM, 	J. 	"Social 
administration in the 1980s. Brisbane, School of 
Social and Industrial Administration, Griffith 
University, Occasional Paper No.8, 1981. 

MCCALLUM, J. 	"The effectiveness of retirement 
preparation: the evangelist's dilemma". Brisbane, 
School of Social and Industrial Administration, 
Griffith University, Occasional Pacer No.7, 1981. 

McCALLUM, J. 	The effectiveness of preparation for 
retirement". 	Report to the Workers Educational 
Association for Berkshire, Buckinghamshire and 
Oxfordshire (UK), April 1981. 

MCCALLUM, J. 	"Investigation of student development 
and economic utilities 	developed during 	an 
activity-based learning programme". Report to 
St Thomas More College, Brisbane, Queensland, 
1981. 

McCALLUM, J. 	"The effectiveness of retirement 
preparation programmes". 	Report to Queensland 
State Service Superannuation Fund, 1981. 

MACRAE, D. -  and MULA, J.M. "Global models acceptance 
in 	the 	policy 	process: 	a 	preliminary 
assessment". 	Working Paper of the G-MAPP 
Project. East-West Center, Hawaii, 1981. 

MULA, J.M. and MACRAE, D. 	"Formation of economic 
communities and their effect on the development of 
South Asia and East and Southeast Asia". Working 
Paper of the G-MAPP Project. East-West Center, 
Hawaii, 1981. 

MULA, J.M. and MACRAE, D. 	"Global models and the 
policy process: a review of global modelling and 
research projects". Working Paper of the G-MAPP 
Project. East-West Center, Hawaii, 1981. 

NARISMANALU, D. - , MACRAE, O. -  and MULA, J.M. 	"A 
general framework for a distributed decision 
support iySt - f.r ji .1 . Working Paper 
of the G-MAPP Project. East-West Center, Hawaii, 
1981. 

NARISMAHALU, D. - , MULA, J.M. and MACRAE, D. 	"A first 
attempt 	at 	a decision support system for 
development and use of global models". Working 
Paper of ths G-MAPP Project. East-West Center, 
Hawaii, 1981. 

NARISMAHALU, D. - , MULA, J.M. and MACRAE, D. 	"Report 
of a computer teleconference to evaluate the use 
of global economic models in assessing the long-
term development prospects of India and other 
South Asia". Working Paper of the G-MAPP 
Project. East-West Center, Hawaii, 1981. 

RICKARD, J.A. 	Use a nomogram to answer all of those 
mortgage queries". Brisbane, School of Social and 
Industrial Administration, Griffith University, 
Occasional Paper No.3, 1981. 

RICKARD, J.A., MOORES, K.J. and McNAMARA, R.P. 	"The 
risks and returns of mortgage financing: an 
alternative perspective". Brisbane, School of 
Social and Industrial Administration, Griffith 
University, Occasional Paper No.1, 1981. 

STANTON, N.G. 	and RICKARD, J.A. 	"A nomogram for 
determining 	the 	true 	cost 	of 	borrowing". 
Brisbane, School of Social and Industrial 
Administration, Griffitn University, Occasional 
Paper No.6, 1981. 

STANTON, N.G. -  and RICKARD, J.A. 	"A cost comparison 
of bank personal loans and Bankcard". 	Brisbane, 
School of Social and Industrial Administration, 
Griffith University, Occasional Paper No.9, 1981. 

* In Listing projects or publications where a 
Griffith University staff ar student member is one 
of a number of contributors, the name of any 
contributor external to the University is 
indicated by an asterisk. 

CENTRE FOR THE ADVANCEMENT 
OF LEARNING AND TEACHING 

The policy of the Centre is to undertake research 
mainly of a topical action-related nature arising out 
of the demands of the University for information on 
specific academic issues or relating to the assistance 
given to the Schools in evaluating courses and 
programmes. 

RESEARCH PROJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 

Staff 

Mr I.H. Barham 
Curriculum design; course and programme review, 
evaluation and redesign; institutional review. 

Ms M. Buckridge 
Adult education generally; problems of women 
returning to formal education. 

Mr R.C. Landbeck 
Evaluation; tne development of student study 
skills; student learning strategies; adult 
learning; problems facing part-time students; 
small group teaching strategies; independent or 
self-directed study. 

Mr D.B. Margetson 
The nature of disciplines, 	integration, 	and 
problem-orientation in the context of curriculum 
design and evaluation processes, and the relation 
of this to particular dimensions of education. 

is O.K. Oliver 
Evaluation of teaching methoas and techniques; 
teaching mature age and part-time students; course 
evaluation. 

Mr M.T. Prosser 
The development of self instruction material; 
student study skills; the investigation of 
cognitive aspects of science education; assessment 
in higher education; curriculum design and 
evaluation. 



Dr R.A. Ross 
Course design, particularly for interdisciplinary 
courses, And including external studies courses; 
course evaluation, and use of evaluation 
information in course redesign; the impact of 
institutional structures on academic programmes. 

Dr 0.0. Zuber-Skerritt 
Comparative 	literature, 	applied 	linguistics; 
translation studies (especially in modern drama); 
learning-teaching methods; evaluation of teaching. 

1981 RESEARCH AWARDS 

Commonwealth Tertiary Education Committee 	The 
Evaluative Studies Steering Committee 

Mr I.H. Barham - $32,000 
Evaluative study of the Technical and Further 
Education teacher preparation programme conducted 
at the Mt Gravatt College of Advanced Education, 
the TARE' Teacher Preparation Centre and Colleges 
of LIFE 

Mr I.H. Barham - $5,000 
Review of structures and processes in the 
Department of Liberal Studies, North Brisbane 
College of Advanced Education 

PUBLICATIONS 

Books and Monographs 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0. and CUNNINGHAM, D.K. Student 
study skills I. Short version. Brisbane, CALI, 
Griffith University, 1981. 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0. and CUNNINGHAM, D.K. Stuelent 
study 	skills II. 	Comprehensive 	version. 
Brisbane, CALT, Griffith University, 1981. 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0. and ELSON, R.E. Student study 
skills. A manual for conducting SSS Workshops. 
Brisbane, CALI, Griffith Unirersity, 1981. 

Chapters in Books 

CUNNINGHAM, D.K. "Arid-zone kangaroos - pest or 
resource?" 	In Kitching, R.L. and Jones, R.E., 
eds. The ecology of pests: some Australian case 
histories. Melbourne, CSIRO, 1981. 

MARGETSON, D.B. "Pedagogics in South Africa: 	the 
mystification of education?" In Beard, P.N.G. and 
Morrow, W.E., eds. Problems of pedagogics. 
Durban-Pretoria, Butterworths, 1981, pp.183-210. 

MARGETSON, D.B. "Participant attitudes and educative 
democracy". 	In Zajda, J. ed. 	Education and 
society in the 1980s. 	Melbourne, James and 
Nicholas, 1981, pp.54-62 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0. "Berthold Viertels Ubersetzung 
von 'A streetcar named desire'". 	[Berthold 
Viertel's Translation of 	'A streetcar named 
desire'.] In Wilss, W. ed. 
Ubersetzungswissenschaft rTranslation Science]. 
Darmstadt, Wissenschaftliche Buchgesellschaft, 
1981, pp. 336-349. 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0. 	"The picture of Australian 
society as portrayed in drama". 	In Stilz, G., 
ed. 	Drama im Commonwealth (Drama in the 
Commonwealth]. 	Tdbingen, Gunter Narr Verlag, 
1981, pp. 31-44. 

Journal Articles 

MARGETSON, D.B. "Science education and philosophy of 
science". Research in Science Education, 11: 1 - 7, 
1981. 

PROSSER, M.T. and THORNLEY, N.R. "Towards student 
self-direction in a first year undergraduate 
physics course". 	European Journal of Science 
Education 3: 413-421, 1981.  

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0. 	"The use of video tape in 
teaching and learning foreign languages". MIZAQ 
Journal 12: 10-18, 1981. 

Reports and Other Publications 

BARHAM, I.H., CUNNINGHAM, D.K. and ROSS, R.A. Review 
of structures and processes in the Department of 
Liberal Studies, NECAE. Brisbane, CALI, Griffith 
University, 1981. 

Papers and Proceedings 

MARGETSON, D.B., "Educational inquiry and action: 
towards a paradigm". 	Inquiry and action in 
education. 	Proceedings of the 1981 AARE Annual 
Conference, Adelaide, 1981. 

MARGETSON, D.B., "A response to 'philosophy, 
education, and "The meaning of life"'". 	Paper 
presented to the Twelfth Annual Conference of the 
Philosophy of Education Society of Australasia, 
Melbourne, 1981. 

PROSSER, M.T., "A problem of students' understanding 
of a physics textbook at the introductory tertiary 
level". Inquiry and action in education. 
Proceedings of the 1981 AARE Annual Conference, 
Adelaide, 1981. 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0., "Exploring the organisational 
and political boundaries of staff development 
within an institution". 	Proceedings of the 
Seventh International Conference on Improving 
University Teaching, Tsukuba University (Japan), 
1981, pp. 290-300. 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0., "The integration of Student 
Study Skills Sessions into a first-year university 
programme". Paper presented to the Communication 
at University Conference, La Trobe University, 
Melbourne, 1981. 

ZUBER-SKERRITT, 0.0., "Student Study Skills (SSS) 
Workshops - an integral part of a first-year 
university programme". 	Paper presented to the 
SRHE Conference, Manchester, 1981. 

THE LANGUAGE CENTRE 

Research in the Centre during the year included work 
in the following areas: the measurement of proficiency 
in foreign language learning; the improvment of 
teaching processes for foreign languages; the process 
of learning Japanese by adults; a comparative study of 
North Celebes languages; a linguistic atlas of the 
Celebes (Sulawesi); translations of Japanese works; 
and a linguistic study of the Karo Batak language of 
Sumatra. 

RESEARCH PROJECTS AND ACTIVITIES 

Staff 

Ms F. Carra 
Development of an Italian language syllabus 
This project involves a major contribution to the 
development of the new functional syllabus for the 
teaching of Italian in Queensland secondary 
schools. 

Ms F. Carra and Mr C. Zincone 
The measurement of proficiency in foreign language 
learning 
This is a nation-wide research project initiated 
by Dr D. Ingram of the Mt Gravatt College of 
Advanced Education. The project involves the 
adaption of a scale for the measurement of 
proficiency in second languages (Australian Second 
Language Proficiency Rating - ASLPR) to a 
realistic measurement of proficiency in foreign 
language learning, with specific reference to 
Italian. The concepts and practices thus 
developed should be adaptable to other foreign 
languages. Similar projects are underway for 
Japanese and French. 
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STAFF STATISTICS 

STAFF STATISTICS AT 30 APRIL 1981 

OFFICE OF THE VICE CHANCELLOR 

Chief Executive Officer - the Vice-Chancellor 	 1 
Pro-Vice-Chancellor 
Junior Professional, Technical and Other 

General Staff 	 3 

TOTAL 	 5 

SCHOOLS AND ACADEMIC SERVICE ELEMENTS 

Professor, 
Reader, 
University 
Librarian 

Senior 
Lecturer, 
Lecturer 

Senior Teach- 
ing 	Fellow, 
Teaching 
Fellow 

Professional, 
Technical and 
Other General 
Staff TOTAL 

School 	of Australian Environmental 	Studies 4 25 33 29 91 
School 	of Humanities 5 22 10 15 52 

I School 	of Modern Asian Studies 3 22 9 11 45 
1 School 	of Science 6 22 9 38 75 
1 School 	of Social 	and 	Industrial 	Administration 2 10 8 9 29 
Centre for the Advancement of Learning 
and Teaching 1 3 5 15 24 

Language Centre - 4 12 6 22 
Library 1 - - 46 47 

TOTAL 22 108 86 169 385 

GENERAL ELEMENTS 

Executive Officers Senior Professional, 
Technical 	& Other 
General 	Staff 

Junior Professional, 
Technical 	& Other 
General 	Staff 

TOTAL 

Business Management Division 1 3 50 64 
Secretariat 1 6 28 35 
Site and Buildings Division 1 4 41 46 

TOTAL 3 13 119 135 
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DETACHMENTS OF FACULTY STAFF ON OUTSIDE STUDIES PROGRAMMES 1977-81 

SCHOOL/CENTRE 1977 1978 1979 1980 1981 

School 	of Australian Environmental 	Studies 3 6 6 8 

School 	of Humanities 4 4 3 2 2 

School of Modern Asian Studies - 3 4 2 4 

School 	of Science 2 4 6 9 5 

CALT 1 1 1 1 1 

Language Centre - - 1 - 1 

TOTALS 10 12 21 20 21 

ABSENCES OF FACULTY STAFF ON OUTSIDE STUDIES PROGRAMMES - 1981 

School/Centre Designation Number 
Absent 

Total 
Absence 
Months 

Absence Spent Prime Purpose of OSPRO 

Aust. 
I 

O'S Research 	I Improve Teaching Other 

SCIENCE Professor 1 2 1/2 1 1 
Reader 1 6 1 1 
Lecturer 1 5 1 1 
S.T.F. 2 10 2 2 

TOTAL 5 23 1/2 1 4 5 

IA.E.S. Reader 1 • 4 1 1 
Sen. Lecturer 4 21 4 4 
Lecturer 3 11 3 3 

I TOTAL 8 36 8 8 

HUMANITIES Professor 1 5 1 1 
Lecturer 1 5 1 1 

TOTAL 2 10 1 1 2 

1 

M.A.S. Sen. Lecturer 1 	6 1 1 
Lecturer 3 17 3 3 

TOTAL 4 23 4 4 

CALT Professor 1 11 1/2 1 1 

TOTAL 1 111/2 1 1 

LANGUAGE CENTRE Lecturer 1 6 1 1 

TOTAL 1 6 1 1 
1 

AND  TOTAL 21 110 2 19 20 1 1 
n 
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STUDENT STATISTICS AT 30 APRIL 1981 

ENROLMENTS IN UNIVERSITY PROGRAMMES 

School 	and Programme 
Full-Time 	 Part-Time 

Male 	Female 	Male 	Female 

_ 

1 

Total 

Australian Environmental Undergraduate and Honours 211 153 111 55 	 530 
Studies Postgraduate coursework 30 4 34 

Postgraduate research 16 4 	I 	25 3 48 
Humanities Undergraduate and Honours 152 259 24 43 478 

Postgraduate research 2 4 12 8 .26 
Modern Asian Studies Undergraduate and Honours 103 150 56 	82 391 

Postgraduate coursework 11 	 6 17 
Postgraduate research 9 4 3 	 5 21 

Science Undergraduate and Honours 154 96 24 	12 J 	286 
Postgraduate coursework , 12 	 3 15 
Postgraduate research 21 3 15 	 3 42 

Social 	and Industrial Undergraduate and Honours 168 103 5 	I 	4 280 

I Administration Postgraduate research 1 1 4 	I 	2 8 
1 Centre for the Advancement 
I 	of Learning and Teaching Postgraduate research 1 1 
Language Centre Postgrduate research 1 1 
Miscellaneous 3 2 21 24 50 

I 1 TOTAL 840 779 353 256 2228 

AGES OF ENROLLED STUDENTS - 1981 

Age as at 31 December 1981 Higher Degree 

Male 	Female 

Other than 
Higher Degree 
Male 	Female 

All 	Students 

Male 	Female 

I 

Total 

Under 17 - - 14 15 14 	1 	15 	1 29 
17 - - 128 161 128 	I 	161 289 
18 	 - - 139 171 139 171 310 
19 - - 110 150 110 150 260 
20 - - 102 87 102 87 189 
21 3 - 69 59 72 1 	59 131 
22 6 2 48 25 54 27 81 
23 15 4 45 21 60 25 85 
24 6 1 39 19 45 20 65 
25 2 1 25 iii 27 12 39 
26 6 1 24 21 30 22 52 
27 13 2 25 14 38 16 54 
28 8 3 36 10 44 13 57 
29 8 2 12 9 20 11 31 

30-39 66 21 147 123 213 144 357 
40-49 18 11 43 54 61 65 126 
50-59 9 2 18 27 27 29 56 

Over 59 1 2 8 6 9 8 17 

TOTAL 161 52 1032 983 1193 1035 2228 
, 
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STUDENT STATIST! CS 
NUMBERS OF GRADUATES OR PERSONS QUALIFIED TO GRADUATE TO DECEMBER 1981 

School Bachelor's 

Degree 

Bachelor's 

Degree 

with 

Honours 	I 

Coursework 

Master's 

Degrees 

Research 	Total 

Master's 	Graduates 

and 

Doctor's 

Degree 

Australian 

Environmental 

Studies 

346 65 38 6 455 

Humanities 
1 	

379 29 - 1 409 

Modern Asian 

Studies 

, 

282 18 - 3 303 

Science 

- 

228 61 24 9 322 

Centre for the 

Advancement of 

Learning and 

Teaching 

- - 1 I 

TOTALS 

, 

1,235 173 62 	 20 	 1,490 

ENROLLED STUDENTS 1975-81  

AS AT 30 APRIL EACH YEAR 

SCHOOL 

1975 1976 1977 

YEAR 

1978 

i 

1979 	 1980 1981 

Australian 

Environmental 

Studies 

117 234 336 440 454 	 554 
i 

620 	! 
1 , 

Humanities 126 223 334 463 491 	 508 521 

Modern Asian 

Studies 	 119 210 291 	 403 358 437 	445 

Science 89 167 232 299 310 339 	345 

Social 	and 

Industrial 

Administration 

- - - - - 157 295 	, 

Centre for the 

Advancement of 

Learning and 

Teaching - 1 3 3 3 3 	 1 

Language Centre - - 1 2 	1 

1 
1 	 - 	 1 	1 

1 

TOTAL 451 835 	 1,197 	 1,610 	I 1,617 	 1,998 	2,228 	I 
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FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
SUMMARY - ALL FUNDS - 1981 

1980 
	

1981 

OPENING BALANCES - 1ST JANUARY 
General 	Fund 135,555 43,076 
Capital 	Fund 908,077 Dr 	586,256 
Other Funds 842,302 1,026,244 
Suspense 85,400 1,971,334 6D,472 --- 543,536 

RECEIPTS - 
General 	Fund 10,852,418 12,596,711 
Capital 	Fund 3,361,450 2,104,026 
Other Funds 1,269,666 1,853,525 
Suspense (Excess of Receipts over Payments) - 15,483,534 3,169,395 19,723,657 

PAYMENTS - 
General 	Fund 10,944,897 12,662,222 
Capital 	Fund 4,855,783 856,948 
Other Funds 1,085,724 1,499,359 
Suspense (Excess of Payments over Receipts) 24,928 16,911,332 - 15,018,529 

BALANCES - 31ST DECEMBER - 
General 	Fund 43,076 Dr 	22,435 
Capital 	Fund Dr 	586,256 660,822 
Other Funds 1,D26,244 1,380,410 
Suspense 60,472 543,536 3,229,867 5,248,664 

Balance held as follows:- 

Investments 	5,950,000 
Bank Accounts 	(701,336)  

$5,248,664  

At 31st December 1981 the indebtedness of the University in respect of loan raisings for the Housing Village was 
$2,988,052.52. Full details of outstanding loans follow. 

1980 
-V 

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST DECEMBER, 1981 
GENERAL FUND 

1981 
$ 	 $ 	- $ $ 

135,555 THE BALANCE AT 1ST JANUARY WAS 43,076 

RECEIPTS FOR THE YEAR COMPRISED: 
10,819,000 Endowment - Australian Government 12,546,ODO 

129 t  944  Other 162,655 
10,948,944 12,708,655 

96,526 Less Investment Income transferred to 
University Fund 111,944 

10,852,418 TOTAL RECEIPTS 12,596,711 

PAYMENTS WERE MADE ON ACCOUNT OF: 
Academic Activities 

5,945,186 Teaching and Research 	(Note 1) 6,992,396 
256,061 Research Only 	(Note 2) 340,460 

7,332,856 
Academic Services 

1,124,196 Libraries 	(Note 3) 1,249,D79 
427,015 Other (Note 4) 496,377 

1,745,456 
195,315 Student Services (Note 5) 233,476 

General University Services 
1,164,812 Administration 	(Note 6) 1,387,406 
723,107 Overheads 	(Note 7) 742,950 

1,109,205 Buildings and Grounds 	(Note 8) 1,220,078 
3,350,434 

10,944,897 TOTAL PAYMENTS 12,662,222 
92,479 RESULTING IN AN EXCESS OF PAYMENTS 

OVER RECEIPTS OF 65,511 
LEAVING AN OVERDRAWN BALANCE AT 

31ST DECEMBER OF $22,435 
$43,076 LEAVING A BALANCE AT 31st DECEMBER OF 

THE FOLLOWING NOTES FORM PART OF AND ARE TD BE READ IN CONJUNCTION WITH THIS FINANCIAL STATEMENT. 
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NOTES TO AND FORMING PART OF THE STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS - GENERAL FUND 

1980 1981 T__ 

NOTE 1 - Academic Activities - Teaching and Research 
Salaries 4,656,545 5,518,051 
Superannuation and Pensions 432,788 522,249 
Payroll 	Tax and Workers 	Compensation insurance 250,929 296,904 
Maintenance 293,725 327,623 
Computing 11,218 16,765 
Equipment 115,000 130,000 
Conference and study leave grants 128,974 132,529 
New appointment expenses 56,007 48,275 

$5,945,186 	 $6,992,396 

NOTE 2 - Academic Activities - Research Only 
Salaries 95,012 112,300 
Payroll 	Tax and Workers' 	Compensation insurance 5,262 5,982 
Maintenance 90,505 102,840 
Computing 17,784 22,792 
Equipment 24,542 74,183 
Conference and study leave grants 22,956 21,795 
New appointment expenses 568 

NOTE 3 - Academic Services - Libraries 
Salaries 
Superannuation and Pensions 

$256,061 

622,474 
57,624 

$340,460 

715,148 
69,125 

Payroll 	tax and Workers' 	Compensation insurance 33,300 38,529 
Purchase of books etc. 330,989 340,450 
Maintenance 74,637 76,671 
Computing 2,820 8,198 
Travel 2,319 958 
New appointment expenses 33 

$1,124,196 $1,249,079 

NOTE 4 - Academic Services - Other 
Salaries 
Superannuation and Pensions 
Payroll 	Tax and Workers' 	Compensation insurance 
Maintenance 
Travel 
New appointment expenses 
Research 

332,497 
33,051 
18,213 
27,100 
11,813 
1,126 
3,215 

391,964 
37,737 
21,312 
28,137 
8,866 
4,133 
4,228 

$427,015 $496,377 

1980 
$ 

1981 
--Sr- 

NOTE 5 - Student Services 
Health 22,673 25,523 
Counselling 9,673 12,401 
Scholarships 117,892 152,122 
Employment Services 40,077 41,430 
Loans Scheme 5,000 2,000 

$195,315 $233,476 

MOTE 6 - General University Services - Administration 
Salaries 845,001 1,028,996 
Superannuation and Pensions 71,649 89,635 
Payroll 	Tax and Workers' 	Compensation insurance 45,150 55,177 
Maintenance 63,133 82,943 
Computing 103,326 104,606 
Travel 26,056 14,562 
New appointment expenses 640 - 
Staff development 4,362 3,926 
Official 	Visitors 5,495 7,561 

$1,164,812 	 $1,387,406 
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NOTE 7 - General University Services - Overheads 
Postage and telephone 
Advertising 
Insurance 
Contributions and subscriptions to other organisations 
Convocation and Council 	elections 
Furniture 
Power, 	lighting and heating 
Printing and stationery 
Rentals of premises 

137,788 
22,502 
54,034 
33,780 

582 
14,263 

223,247 
27,665 

842 

137,411 
33,505 
68,717 
40,751 
1,505 

13,826 
246,225 
37,195 

934 
Audit and accounting fees 3,920 5,200 
Legal 	expenses 27,684 2,642 
Community relations and official 	visitors expenses 33,729 27,304 
Expenses of Council 3,756 3,760 
Purchase of regalia 895 - 
Transport subsidy 3,880 1,812 
Board of Community Services subsidy 59,642 60,000 
Superannuation Review 3,976 4,600 
Works of Art maintenance 4,000 5,063 
Works of Art acquisition 10,000 - 
Housing 	Village debt servicing contribution 30,000 3D,000 
Queensland Film and Drama 	Centre contribution 20,400 22,500 
Administrative technology consultants 6,522 - 

$723,107  $742,950  

NOTE 8 - General University Services - Buildings and Grounds 
Salaries 566,656 651,828 
Superannuation and Pensions 42,177 50,117 
Payroll 	Tax and Workers 	Compensation insurance 30,579 37,224 
Materials, 	equipment and contracts - Planning and maintenance 

buildings and grounds 318,895 309,685 
- Cleaning and caretaking 110,390 131,593 

Water and general 	rates 37,802 37,002 
New appointment expenses 24 
Travel 2,706 2,605 

$1,109,2D5 	$1,220,078  

STATEMENT OF RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31ST DECEMBER, 1981 

CAPITAL FUND 

University Buildings and Equipment 
Capital Grants - Commonwealth Government 
State Treasury Advances - Academic Building 5 
Capital Projects Interest Contribution 
- Central Theatres 
Charges for Equipment Use 

Housing Village 
Capital Grants - Commonwealth Government 
Capital Grants - Queensland Government 
Loan Raisings 
Commonwealth Games Foundation Contribution 
University Fund Contribution 

Balance 
1.1.81 Receipts Payments 

Balance 
31.12.81 

$ $ $ $ 

967 829,446 591,427 
1,081,000 

300,000 

38,834 
72 

Dr 587,223 27,502 69,395 
27,060 
27,060 

520,000 
100,0D0 
10,000 

Dr $586,256 $2,104,026 $856,948 $660,822 

OTHER FUNDS 

Balance 
1.1.81 Receipts Payments 

Balance 
31.12.81 

$ $ $ $ 

Specific 	Research Funds - 
Australia 	China 	Council 1,148 - 949 199 
Australia Japan 	Foundation - 10,000 491 9,509 
Australian Associated Brewers - 15,ODO 15,009 Dr 	9 
Australian Atomic Energy Commission 257 - 257 
Australian 	Institute of Nuclear Science and Engineering 62 360 422 
Australian Meat Research Committee Dr 224 2,923 4,920 Dr 	2,221 
Australian 	Rational 	Parks 	& Wildlife Service - 23,000 20,283 2,717 

SUB-TOTAL - Specific 	Research Funds 1,243 51,283 42,074 10,452 
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SUB TOTAL - Specific Research Funds 

Australian Research Grants Committee 
Australian Water Resources Council 
Australian Wool Corporation 
Bureau of Northern Lands Council 
Cancer Awareness Group 
E.H.T. Chiang 
Condamine River Basin Irrigators Association 
C.S.I.R.O. 
Currumbin Estuary Association 
Dept. of Health 
Dept. of Primary Industries 
Dept. of Science and Technology 
Dept. of Transport 
Federation of Australian University Staff 

Associations 
Great Barrier Reef Marine Park Authority 
Gutteridge, Haskins & Davey Beerburrum Study 
Japan Foundation 
Main Roads Dept. 
National Energy Research Development and 

Demonstration Council 
National Health and Medical Research Council 
National Heart Foundation 
Pacific Seeds 
Ian Potter Foundation 
Radio Research Board 
Rainbird Publishing 
Rural Credits Development Fund 
Schering Corporation 
Science Special Fund - Share of Equipment Charges 
Tate & Lyle 
Tertiary Education Commission 
Utah Foundation 
Wheat Industry Research Council 

TOTAL - SPECIFIC RESEARCH FUNDS 

Other Special Funds - 
A.I.N.S.E. Post Graduate Scholarships 
Australia China Council - M.A.S. 
Australia Council - Writer in Residence 
C.A.L.T. Publications 
Capital Funds Interest 
China Trip 
Conference Co-ordinating 
Consulting Fees - A.E.S. 
Continuing Education Funds 
C.S.A.A.R. Publications 
Curriculum Development Centre Grant - M.A.S. 
GCMS Contributions 
Gippsland Institute of Advanced Education 
Griffith Asian Papers Publications 
Hancock Bros. Pty. Ltd. Fund 
Interpreter Service Australia China Council 
Library Special Purpose Fund 
Language Centre Courses for External Agencies 
M.A.S. Public Lectures 
N.M.R. Centre Operations 
M.I.M. Holdings - Student Counselling 
M.I.M. Holdings - Donation - Burgman 
Ian Potter Foundation 
Queensland Film and Drama Centre 
Science Equipment Charge 
S.G.I.O. Lecture Donation - Science 
Sir Samuel Griffith Biography Donations 
S.I.A. Workshops 
Special Services Language Centre 
Staff Disability Fund 
Student Exchanges - M.A.S. 
Student Loan Fund 
T.A.F.E. Evaluation Study 
Thiess Bros. Donation - M.A.S. 
University Publications 
UPL Group Ltd. Donation - Burgman 
University Fund 
Vice-Chancellor's Concert Fund 
Works of Art Fund 

TOTAL - OTHER SPECIAL FUNDS 

DEPOSIT FUND 

TOTAL - OTHER FUNDS 

Balance 
1.1.81 Receipts  

$ 
Payments 

Balance 
31.12.81 

$ $ 

1,243 51,283 42,074 10,452 

Dr 15,390 302,409 272,431 14,588 
Dr 	503 6,111 5,606 2 

- - 1,262 Dr 	1,262 
- 7,480 1,827 5,653 
- 200 200 
- 1,526 1,641 Dr 	115 

5,000 335 11,835 Dr 	6,500 
864 2,500 3,364 

- 4,000 2,588 1,412 
6,635 - 6,313 322 
11,508 - 11,508 
26,576 25,850 32,930 19,496 

Dr 11,093 28,450 20,795 Dr 	3,438 

766 6,425 6,110 1,081 
Dr 	8,366 38,456 26,132 3,958 
Dr 	4,850 4,850 

- 8,940 2,866 6,074 
Dr 	160 2,000 1,044 796 

- 20,680 13,668 7,012 
1,627 28,270 29,872 25 
- - 943 Dr 	943 
223 - 223 

- 700 700 - 
- 650 1,128 Dr 	478 
- - 970 Dr 	970 

2,841 24,486 25,335 1,992 
190 - 104 86 
608 37 645 - 

- 5,414 5,414 - 
- 60,000 60,979 Dr 	979 
- 8,000 - 8,000 

4,190 31,801 31,087 4,904 

$21,909 $670,853 $621,394 $71,368 

- 12,950 12,950 - 
1,636 212 451 1,397 

Dr 	151 2,150 1,940 59 
580 191 - 771 

117,591 48,266 53,302 112,555 
158 44,194 44,254 98 

- 7,854 8,340 Dr 	486 
1,148 162 - 1,310 
9,842 5,540 2,562 12,820 

261 2,500 2,351 410 
90 _ - 90 

- 10,993 10,143 850 
915 129 - 1,044 

2,786 635 - 3,421 
51,397 12,380 5,205 58,572 

- 26,772 20,219 6,553 
41,259 40,862 41,485 40,636 

- 33,732 21,338 12,394 
8 20 8 20 

Dr 2,923 342,545 357,996 Dr 	18,374 
16 158 204 Dr 	30 

- 500 500 - 
533 34 567 - 

7,547 78,976 62,793 23,730 
- 645 - 645 

14 - - 14 
- 5,774 - 5,774 
764 105 29 840 

- 970 407 563 
8,492 1,194 - 9,686 
5,999 24,038 31,351 Dr 	1,314 

17,103 39,600 36,537 20,166 
2,783 26,194 26,115 2,862 

854 - 854 - 
3,581 4,612 31 8,162 
- 250 250 - 

717,260 364,418 102,921 978,757 
350 5,503 3,994 ' 	1,859 

13,401 21,298 19,848 14,851 

$1,003,294 $1166,356 $868,945 $1,300,705 

$1,041 $16,316 $9,020 $8,337 

$1,026,244 $1,853,525 1,499,359 1,380,410 
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STATEMENT OF EXPENDITURE FROM CAPITAL FUND FOR YEAR ENDED 31ST DECEMBER, 1981 

$ $ 

Building Projects 

1976 Year 
Science - Stage 2 23,677 

1979 Year 
Central 	Theatres 	 66,687 
Housing 	Village 	 27,502  94,189 

1980 Year 
Minor Works & Site Works & Services 3,226 

1981 Year 
Village Centre 	 178,926 
School 	Building 	5 	 88,541 
Minor Works & Site Works & Services 	 98,936  366,403 

1982 Year 
Minor Works & Site Works & Services 255 

Total 	Projects 487,750 

Equipment 369,198 

Total 	Capital 	Payments $856,948  

PARTICULARS OF LOAN INDEBTEDNESS GRIFFITH UNIVERSITY AS AT 31.12.81 

Original 	 Annual 	Instalments 
Amount 	 Rate of 	 Including 	Indebtedness at 

Loan 	No. 	 Lenders 	 of Loan 	 Interest 	 Sinking 	Fund 	31 December 1981 
$ 	 % 	 $ $ 

1 	 N.B.A. 	 400,000 	 9.3 	 39,803.56 392,856.97 
2 	 A.M.P. 	 500,000 	 9.5 	 56,267.96 476,545.55 
3 	 A.M.P. 	 100,000 	 9.5 	 11,253.60 95,309.09 
4 	 A.M.P. 	 400,000 	 9.5 	 45,014.38 381,236.41 
5 	 N.B.A. 	 300,000 	 10.8 	 33,842.18 297,717.80 
6. 	 S.G.I.0. 	 250,000 	 10.8 	 28,201.82 248,098.17 
7 	 S.G.I.0. 	 150,000 	 10.8 	 16,921.10 148,858.90 
8 	 S.G.I.0. 	 100,000 	 12.6 	 12,930.86 99,471.80 
9 	 S.G.I.O. 	 250,000 	 12.6 	 32,327.12 249,146.82 
10 	 N.B.A. 	 330,000 	 12.6 	 42,671.80 328,873.80 
11 	 N.B.A. 	 50,000 	 13.9 	 7,075.58 49,937.21 
12 	 S.G.I.O. 	 80,000 	 13.9 	 11,320.92 80,000.00 
13 	 C.S.B. 	 140,000 	 13.9 	 22,450.96 140,000 

$3,050,000 	 $360,081.84  $2,988,052.52  

SUMMARY OF EXPENDITURE TO 31ST DECEM8ER, 1981 

RECURRENT EXPENDITURE 
$ 

Expenditure to 31st December, 	1980 	 45,450,420 
Expenditure 	1981 	 12,662,222 
Expenditure to 31st December, 	1981 	 $58,112,642  

CAPITAL EXPENDITURE 

Planning, 
Site Surveys, 

Investigations, 	Site 	Works 
Land 	Consultancies, 	etc. 	& Services 	Buildings 	Equipment Total 

$ 	 S 	 $ 	 $ $ 

Expenditure to 
31st December, 	1980 	 682,039 	 159,351 	1,820,093 	23,895,221 	2,751,356 29,308,060 

Expenditure 1981 	 - 	 - 	 63,852 	423,898 	369,198 856,948 
Expenditure to 

31st December, 	1981 	$682,039 	 $159,351 	$1,883,945 	$24,319,119 	S3,120,554 $30,165,008 
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I certify that, in my opinion, the foregoing statements of receipts and payments fairly set out the transactions for 
the ,period 1st January 1981 to 31st December 1981 and the fund balances as at 31st December, 1981 on a basis consistent 
with that applied in respect of the financial year last preceding. 

K. See 
BUSINESS MANAGER  

I have examined the accounts of the Griffith University and I have obtained all the information and explanations 
that -,I have required. The foregoing statements of receipts and payments are in agreement with those accounts and in my 
opinion have been properly drawn up so as to present a true and fair view of transactions for the period 1st January 
1981 to 31st December 1981 and of the fund balances as at 31st December 1981 on a basis consistent with that applied in 
respect of the financial year last preceding. 

19 August 1982 	 P.N. Craven 
AUDITOR GENERAL OF QUEENSLAND  
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